I - L

This is a miscellaneous collection of newspaper obituaries, funeral notices and death notices submitted by San Francisco researchers and volunteers. If an entry has a contact name, you may contact the researcher with questions about the families mentioned, but understand that *they have* *not* volunteered to provide copies for people. Source information for each entry is provided for your convenience so that you can obtain a photocopy on your own.

"ICARD --John ICARD Dead--GRASS VALLEY (Nevada Co.), March 21 - Death came to aged john ICARD as he lay alone in his home on Randolph Flat yesterday. The body was brought to this city late last night and will be held pending the arrival of ICARD's daughters from San Francisco this evening, when arrangements will be made for the funeral. ICARD, a veteran of the Mexican War, had been in failing health for many months. He was a native of North Carolina, aged 86 years. He served through the Mexican War and was present at the taking of Santa Ana. He settled at Randolph Flat, near Rough and Ready, a few miles east of here, in the early ?50's and followed mining until failing health compelled him to desist. He leaves two sons and three daughters." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 21 March 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"IGEL--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Mar. 28 -- From an examination of the papers of the man found dead at Yerba Buena, it appears that his name was Ludwig IGEL." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 29 March 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"IHEMS--C. IHEMS, formerly a member of Lady Adams Company, Sacramento, and at the time of his death a member of the firm of J.H. Coghill & Co., of this city [San Francisco], committed suicide at 12 o'clock today at Pacific street wharf. He stood on the end of the wharf, and placing a pistol to his mouth, fired it off, blowing away the whole back part of his head. The body dropped overboard and was picked up by a boatman and sent to the dead-house for inquest. He had been in bad health for some time past, and has been urged by his friends to take recreation to recuperate. No cause is assigned for the fatal act, other than close application to business for the last 17 years. Latterly he had become exceedingly nervous and could not sleep at night. His mind had been very much depressed for the last 2 months, but no danger to his life at his own hands was anticipated. Today he was unusually depressed in spirits, but it was supposed to be transient." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 13 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"IHMELS--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 15 -- The Coroner's jury in the case of IHMELS of the firm of J.H. Coghill & Co., returned a verdict as follows: "That Christopher ILMELS was a native of Germany, aged 40 years, and that he came to his death from the effects of shooting himself in the mouth with a pistol, while laboring under a fit of despondency, on Pacific street wharf." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 16 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"IMHELS--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 15 -- The remains of Mr. IHMELS took

I - L

place yesterday, a very large number of the friends of deceased attending and accompanying the remains to Lone Mountain Cemetery." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 16 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"IHMELS--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 17 -- The last will and testament of Christian IHMELS, who committed suicide last week by shooting himself on Pacific street wharf, has been filed. After providing for the payment of his debts he bequeaths \$1000 to his friend Frederick ROEDING, and the remainder of his property to children of his brother and sister, residing in Hanover, share and share alike. The will is dated 3 days before his death." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"IMPASPATO--In this city, September 15, Vincent IMPASPATO, a native of Louisiana, aged 9 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Sept 1907, p. 6.

"INCELL-In this city, May 11, Harry W. INCELL, beloved son of Ada INCELL and the late William H. INCELL, and brother of William and Arthur INCELL, a native of Niles, Alameda county, Cal., aged 35 years and 11 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"INDART--ANOTHER PIONEER GONE -- Last Sunday evening, May 18, 1902, news was received from San Jose conveying the sad intelligence of the death of Juan INDART. Deceased had been in ill health for some months past and as his condition did not seem to improve at his home in Santa Anita, it was decided to remove him to San Jose, where the advantage of the best medical aid could be obtained. He was taken to the home of his daughter, Mrs. J.B. GARAT, where he received all the attention that loving hands could give, but which proved of no avail...At the time of his death, Mr. INDART had reached the ripe old age of 76 years. He was a native of France and had come to California via South America in 1851. On his arrival here he engaged in mining in Calaveras county with varied success. He subsequently turned his attention to the live stock business, and with 2 partners, John ETCHEVERRY, now deceased, and J. IRIBERRY, they did a profitable business in the several mining camps of the State. The firm purchased cattle in the southern part of the State and drove them to the mines where they were sold for beef at a large profit. For several years the firm conducted a large ranch in the Kings River valley, and in 1873 transferred their business to Tres Pinos. The firm continued in existence till 1882 when by mutual consent it dissolved and the property interests were equally divided. Mr. INDART's portion being 3600 acres of the Santa Anita rancho, choice farming and grazing land...Mr. INDART was married in 1863 in San Francisco to Miss Mary **ERRICA**, also a native of France, and to them were born 6 children, who, with their mother, are left to mourn the loss of a dear and faithful husband and father. The children are Mrs. J.B. GARAT, of San Jose; Miss Domie and John INDART, of Santa Anita, and Peter and John Peter INDART, of Reno, Nevada...The funeral will take place to-day from the Catholic Church, where services will be held at 11 o'clock." Source: The Free Lance (Hollister, San Benito Co), 23 May 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

I - L

"INGALLS--In French Camp, August 29, 1942, Bertram Hallet, beloved husband of Martha INGALLS of Tracy, father of Jock INGALLS; a native of Caroline Islands, aged 59 years. Friends are invited to attend services Monday morning, August 31st, at 10 o'clock, at De Mark Memorial Chapel, Tracy. Commital services 1:30 o'clock at Cypress Lawn Crematory Chapel, San Francisco, to which friends are invited." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"INGELL-In this city, December 7, 1890, Benjamin A. INGELL, formerly of Taunton, Mass., aged 46 years 11 months and 7 days. Remains can be seen at the undertaking parlors of Craig, Cochran & Co., 26 Mint avenue. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 8 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"INGELS--Says the San Jose 'Herald' of last Tuesday: "B.F. INGELS died this afternoon at his home, at 580 South Ninth street, of congestion of the brain, caused by heat prostration in San Francisco..." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito County), 5 July 1901. Transcribed by Dee.

"INGELS--Died in San Francisco, Oct. 10, Mary Ella INGELS, a native of Iowa, aged 44 years. [Sunday's San Francisco papers contained the announcement of the death of Ella INGELS, formerly of this place. Miss INGLES had been a patient sufferer for some years and after the death of her father removed to San Francisco for the benefit of her health. Besides a mother, brothers, and sister, Miss INGELS will be sadly mourned by many friends...The interment took place at San Jose, Monday.]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 16 Oct 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"INGERSOLL--In San Joaquin, August 3, 1878, Ida P., daughter of G. B. and Mattie J. INGERSOLL, aged 3 months and 8 days." Source: *Alta California*, 7 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"INGLES--In Stockton, Jan. 4th, Catharine INGLES, aged four years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 11 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"INGOLLS--Parker INGOLLS, Esq., of Boston, formerly a resident of Stockton where he was well known and respected, died at San Francisco on Monday last of consumption." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 2 May 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"INGOLS--In this city, N. Lombard INGOLS, formerly of Boston, aged 43 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 16 Oct 1865.

"INGRAM.—An estimable pioneer lady in the person of Mrs. D.A. INGRAM, widow of the late John INGRAM, passed away in San Francisco, Thursday, at the residence of her daughter, Mrs. C.N. POINDEXTER, No. 2138 Sutter St., at about 12 o'clock, after a long and painful illness. Mrs. INGRAM was a sister of Mrs. J.H. GRIGGS, of this city. Here where she lived for more than a quarter of a century her loss is deeply felt. Mrs. INGRAM was a woman of high Christian character. Kindness, Charity and

I - L

Christian love were the polarities of her very existence. The deceased had been in poor health for some time and as disease made steady encroachments on her former robust form, her daughter prevailed on her to go to San Francisco with her, where the best medical treatment could be had. About 2 years ago the daughters' entreaties were complied with and she went to San Francisco. Her death had, for the past 2 weeks proceeding the fatal hour, been momentarily expected. She passed away at the hour named with an abiding faith in her religious belief, at the ripe old age of 71y. Mrs. INGRAM was born in Albemarle Co., VA., 11/20/1818. In 1828 she moved with her parents to Missouri, here she married John INGRAM and came across the plains to the frontier in 1852, settling on the piece of land on Mark West Creek, where Robert FORSYTH's house now stands. Subsequently they improved the land on Petaluma Ave., south of the Iron Bridge, where William JONES now lives. Her husband, who died many years ago, held many responsible positions in this county. He was Deputy Sheriff under BROCKMAN, Sonoma Counties first sheriff. He held similar positions under Samuel POTTER and E. LATAPIE. Mrs. INGRAM shared all the hardships of pioneer life. During all these years she was the same unselfish, courageous woman that marked her life up to the time that

she was called away. She was a devout member of the Methodist Church South." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 28 June 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"INKSTER--In this city, Maggie, dearly beloved wife of John INKSTER, daughter of Hannah ANDERSON, and sister of Andrew and Arthur ANDERSON, a native of Scotland, aged 26 years and 9 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THURSDAY, December 9, at 11 o'clock A.M., from Fifteenth avenue M. E. Church, South San Francisco." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 7 Dec 1897, page 13.

"INMAN--John Scott--In Mountain View, Dec. 23, 1983; survived by children Susan, Allison and Cameron; mother Charlotte INMAN and brothers Arthur and Archibald INMAN; a native of Edinburgh, Scotland; aged 55. Private services only. Cremation arrangements by Neptune Society, SJ." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 28 Dec 1983. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"INWOOD--In this city, September 8 ALICE, oldest daughter of George and Rosenna INWOOD, a native of California, aged 18 years 8 months 25 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Report*, Vol. XXXVIII No. 60, 9 Sept 1887. Transcribed by Adrienne.

"IRELAN--In this city, January 27, 1895, William IRELAN Sr., beloved father of Samuel and William IRELAN Jr., Mrs. C. D. DUNN and Mrs. Sam SNIFFEN, and grandfather of Oscar B. IRELAN and A. SNIFFEN, a native of New Jersey, aged 81 years. [Philadelphia and New Jersey papers please copy.] The funeral will take place THIS DAY (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 827 Post street, interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 Jan 1895, p. 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"IRELAN--In this city, January 27, William, Sr., beloved father of Samuel B. and William IRELAN,

I - L

Mrs. C. D. **DUNN** and Mrs. Sam **SNIFFEN**, and grandfather of Oscar R. **IRELAN** and Annie **SNIFFEN**, a native of New Jersey, aged 84 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited too attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, 827 Post street, near Twenty-first. Interment, Odd Fellows Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 28 Jan 1895. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"IRELAND--Anna M. - In this city, March 28, 1982, long time resident of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the Funeral, 10 a.m., Friday, April 2, at Duggan's Funeral service, 3434 -17th St. nr. Valencia. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 1 Apr 1982. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"IRELAND--Dispatch from San Francisco, Dec. 6 - A dispatch received here today says Lewis F. IRELAND, for many years a resident of San Francisco, and an amateur artist of fine talents, died on consumption in New York a few days since." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 7 Dec 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"IRVIN--James IRVIN, a highly respected citizen wherever known, who was for many years associated in business with Samuel HUTCHINSON, of this city, died in San Francisco on Friday, the 26th inst. He was 65y. Mr. IRVIN had been a sufferer for a long time from a complication of causes and his death was not altogether unexpected. The remains were taken to Tomales, the former home of the deceased and will be laid away there today." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 4 May 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"IRVIN--Died at San Francisco, Apr. 26, 1889, James IRVIN, formerly of Sonoma co., 60y." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 4 May 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"IRVINE--In this city, January 24, 1893, Annie, beloved wife of Frederick IRVINE, and mother of Fred, William and Lizzie IRVINE, a native of Scotland, aged 61 years." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"IRVINE--In this city, October 14, Bell G., daughter of William G. and B. IRVINE, aged 9 months and 14 days." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 20 Oct 1874, p.4.

"IRVINE--In this city, November 7th, George IRVINE, a native of Pictou, Nova Scotia, aged 30 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 8 Nov 1865.

"IRVINE--In Alameda, December 8, William G., beloved husband of Bertha IRVINE, a native of Scotland, aged 46 years." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 10 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

I - L

"IRVING--In this city, March 8, Andrew K., beloved husband of Jane S. IRVING, and father of S. C., W. F. and A. H. IRVING and Mrs. J. R. OGILVIE, and brother of Samuel IRVING, a native of Dumfriesshire, Scotland, aged 69 years, 4 months and 8 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday), at 3 o'clock, from Franklin Hall, Fillmore street, between Bush and Sutter, under the auspices of King Solomon's Lodge, F. and A. M. Services at he is late residence, 1928 Sutter street, at 2:30 o'clock. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"IRVING--In this city Feb 10, Emma T., widow of the late James D. IRVING. A native of Mass (Fall River, Mass, papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday, February 13 at 3 o'clock, from the parlors of Halsted and Co, 924 Filmore Street. Cremation. IOOF Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 Nov 1909. Contact: David Edwards Davemilestogo@aol.com

"IRVING--At Stewart's Point August 5, Walter Cook, only child of James D. and Emma T. IRVING, aged 10 months. (Fall River papers please copy)." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 7 Aug 1876. Contact: David Edwards Davemilestogo@aol.com

"IRWIN--In this city, September 16, Ann IRWIN, beloved wife of Francis IRWIN, and mother of Mrs. Clara NEAL, Mrs. Jennie DALEY, Mrs. Nora MILLER, Mrs. Mary LOGAN, Mrs. Josie VALENTINE and the late Thomas IRWIN, a native of the parish of Abbey, County Galway, Ireland, aged 65 years and 6 months. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Sept 1897, p. 10.

"IRWIN--COOL MURDERER - James IRWIN, a farmer on the San Bruno road, near San Francisco, was murdered in cold blood by one Barney OLWELL, on Friday last. IRWIN owed OLWELL \$40, which he could not pay, and for this OLWELL shot him dead, though IRWIN informed him that he would pay the debt in a few days. The murderer is arrested." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 16 Jan 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"IRWIN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 17 - James IRWIN, longshoreman, died suddenly today of congestion of the lungs or brain." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"IRWIN--In Sacramento, Sept. 2, William IRWIN, aged 18." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 Sept 1873.

"IRWIN--After about a week's illness, ex Governor William IRWIN, died at his residence in San Francisco at 8:30 this morning. He had been failing for several weeks past and his death was not unexpected. The illness of which he died was Bright's Disease of the kidneys. He was conscious to the last, and died peacefully at his room in the Bella Vista House on Pine and Taylor Streets. He leaves a

I - L

widow and one daughter." Source: Sacramento Bee, 15, March, 1886. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"ISAACS--In this city, February 2, Amelia, dearly beloved wife of Julius ISAACS, mother of Charles W., Harry and Louis ISAACS and Mrs. A.L. HARTMAN, and beloved sister of Mrs. Francis J. HORN, Mrs. George LOOMIS, Mrs. Dora HERMANN, Morris SUMMERFIELD of Chicago and Mrs. I. SHEL of Aberdeen, Wash., a native of Germany, aged 56 years. (Chicago and Seattle papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Tuesday, February 4, at 10 o'clock, at the residence of her son, Harry ISAACS, 347 Waller street, between Webster and Fillmore. Interment, Salem Cemetery, by electric funeral car from Thirteenth and West Mission streets. BODICIA CIRCLE, NO. 3, U.A.O.D. - You are hereby notified to attend the funeral of our late sister, Mrs. Amelia ISAACS, Tuesday, February 4, at 10 o'clock, from her late residence, 347 Waller street. By order of Mrs. C. KEEBLER, Arch Druidess. Mrs. Mary T. BECKER, Sec." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"ISBURY--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 24, ----ISBURY, Sweden, 32." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"ISEDORA--In this city, September 14. Theresa, wife of I. ISEDORA, aged 29 years and 6 months." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"ISHERWOOD--James L." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 6 June 1891.

"ISRAEL--SUICIDE in SAN FRANCISCO -- An unknown man called at the Brevort House, in San Francisco, on Friday, and engaged a lodging room, to which he retired. In an hour or 2 a quantity of blood was discovered dripping upon a bed in the room immediately below. On breaking open the door of the upper room, the man was found on the bed dead, with his throat cut, and an incision in one of his arms. He had evidently committed suicide by means of a pocket knife, which was still grasped in his right hand. There were no papers in his pockets or other evidences by which he could be identified. The following morning Grant ISRAEL visited the morgue, and identified the body as that of his brother, George L. ISRAEL. The deceased had been engaged in business at Antioch, where he leaves a wife and several children. No reason can be ascertained for the perpetration of the fatal act." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 20 Feb 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"ISRAELSKY--In this city, August 23, Louis, son of J. and Esteher ISREALSKY, aged 7 months and 3 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 24 Aug 1873.

"IVES--In San Francisco, March 5th, Frances Agnes IVES, aged 2 years and 14 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 7 March 1859. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

I - L

"JACK--In this city, March 27, Catherine, wife of Robert JACK, a native of Ireland, aged 34 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 March 1876.

"JACKS--At Calistoga, Napa County, Cal., Robert Lewis, beloved husband of Malissa J. JACKS, and eldest son of Mrs. L. A. WILSON, a native of Sierra County, Cal., aged 25 years, 3 months and 26 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Saturday) at 3 o'clock P.M., from the residence of M. KIRSHAW, 917 Guerrero street, San Francisco." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 12 December 1885, page 4. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"JACKSON--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: A. JACKSON." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"JACKSON--In this city, October 29, Andrew JACKSON, beloved husband of Elizabeth JACKSON, a native of New York, aged 68 years...." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 1 Nov 1888, p. 8.

"JACKSON--In San Francisco, August 30, Andrew R. JACKSON, aged 61 years." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 1 Sept 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JACKSON--In Downieville, August 3d, Elizabeth F. JACKSON, aged 20 years and 1 month." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"JACKSON--In Downieville, Aug. 3d, Elizabeth Frances JACKSON, aged 20 years and 1 month." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"JACKSON--In Sacramento, Oct. 4th, George Harvey, son of George and Elizabeth JACKSON, aged 2 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 7 Oct 1865. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"JACKSON--FUNERAL YESTERDAY -- The remains of James A. JACKSON, who died at San Diego, Jan. 24th, arrived at San Francisco on the steamer Orizaba on Wednesday evening last, and reached this city on the train due at noon yesterday. The Masonic and Pioneer delegations who had the body in charge were met at the depot by the following named gentlemen, members of the Masonic Fraternity, who had been selected as pall bearers, and a number of others: R.E. WILHOIT, J.D. PETERS, George S. EVANS, M.S. THRESHER, W.A. DAVIES and T.K. HOOK. The casket was removed from the cars and the body placed in the hearse and conveyed to the Presbyterian Church, where the body remained until 2 o'clock, at which time the services were held. The Church was filled by members of the Masonic Order, members of San Joaquin Society of California Pioneers, and other friends of the deceased. An appropriate discourse was delivered by Rev. Ben E.S. ELY, who read the Savior's prayer in the 17th chapter of the Gospel according to St. John, and took for his text, the words, "I have

I - L

finished the work which Thou gavest me to do." At the conclusion of the sermon, Mr. ELY read the hymn, commencing thus, and stated that it was the favorite hymn of deceased:

"Gently, Lord, O! gently lead us,

Through this lonely vale of tears;

Through the changes thou'st decreed us,

Till our last great change appears."

This hymn was sung by the choir to the sacred tune named "Autumn." The services over, the remains were removed and followed by a large procession to the Rural Cemetery, where Masonic services were had, and the body laid in their last resting place beneath the clods of the valley." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 3 Feb 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"JACKSON--On the train from New York, January 26, 1895, Mrs. Jeanette JACKSON, a native of Germany, aged 46 years, 9 months and 10 days." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 Jan 1895, p. 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"JACKSON--In this city, March 13, John JACKSON, a native of Sweden, aged 31 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 14 March, 1895.

"JACKSON--In this city, August 28, 1942, Kathleen JACKSON. Funeral will take place Monday at 10 a.m. from the chapel of J. C. O'Connor Co., 455 Valencia St." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"JACKSON--Killed By a Train - Mattie JACKSON was the name of the young woman who was killed by the North Shore train at Larkspur Friday night. She had been employed at the Hotel Nordhoff, San Francisco. The identity of her male companion at the time has not been cleared up. They had been visiting one of the arks at Larkspur." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 28 Nov 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JACOBI--Edgar L., 6 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 26 March 1891. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"JACOBS--Mrs. Ann Maria JACOBS, aged 79y, died at her home on Prince Ave., Tues. evening. Mrs. JACOBS had lived in this vicinity for 67y, 12 of which were spent in Healdsburg. She crossed the plains in pioneer days and settled in this section. She had been confined to her bed for only one day when the end came. She is survived by three sons, Wm. and George JACOBS of Healdsburg; Ed. JACOBS of Oregon; and three daughters, Mrs. Ruby NERZ of Richmond; Mrs. Nettle LEACH of San Francisco; and Miss Hattle JACOBS of this city. A sister, Mrs. John CALDWELL also resides in Healdsburg." Source: *The Sotoyome Scimitar* (Healdsburg, Sonoma Co., CA), 1 July 1921. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"JACOBS--In San Francisco, Mar. 5, Mrs. E.A. JACOBS, a native of Illinois, aged 50 years. [Funeral took place form the M.E. Church South, at this place, last Monday afternoon.]" Source: *The Free Lance*

I - L

(Hollister, San Benito Co), 11 March 1898. Transcribed by Dee.

"JACOBS--In this city, Feb. 28, 1928, Emma JACOBS, loving sister of Mrs. John FILMER, Louis, Edward and George MENKE, a native of St. Louis, Mo., aged 61 years 5 months 27 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services today (Thursday), at 2 p. m., at the chapel of H. F. Suhr Co., 2919 Mission st., near 25th. Interment Mount Olivet." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 1 March 1928, p.4. Transcribed by Carol.

"JACOBS--GEORGE F. JACOBS, VETERAN THEATRICAL MAN, IS DYING NEVADA CITY (Nevada Co.), July 26 - George F. JACOBS, the veteran theatrical manager of this Coast, who has had charge of theatrical affairs in this part of the State ever since 1853, is dying at his home in this city, with a few relatives by his side. JACOBS came to California direct from New York in 1849 and has never been sick a day since up to now. He remembers the celebrities of the old Bowery theater in New York and often has talked about the great actors of the day there. In his fifty-two years of managing theatricals he has seen all the great stars that visited the Coast and recalls the BOOTHs in their appearances in San Francisco, which town he was visiting from the mines at the time. Jacobs' mind has remained clear up to now and he has been actively in charge of the Nevada City theater, but he had to give up a week ago when he caught a cold. This has settled into his system and he cannot recover." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 26 July 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JACOBS--In this city, April 9, Henry W. JACOBS, a native of Germany, aged 82 years, 2 months and 14 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Apr 1900, p. 10. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"JACOBS--In this city, March 5, M. JACOBS, a native of Poland, aged 27 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"JACOBS--In this city, December 12, 1887, Manheim JACOBS, a native of Germany, aged 63 years and 3 months. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 324 Turk Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 14 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"JACOBS--In this city, January 4, Mary A., beloved wife of David JACOBS, and mother of Hyme JACOBS, a native of London, England, aged 41 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Jan 1899, p. 3.

"JACOBS--In this city, June 28, Ruth, dearly beloved daughter of Isaac and Rosa JACOBS, and beloved sister of Harold, Sydney and Adelle JACOBS, a native of San Francisco, aged 14 years, 1 month and 25 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 June 1904.

"JACOBSEN--In San Francisco, Oct 15, Augusta Wilhelmine, daughter of Capt. C. JACOBSEN, aged 1." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 18 Oct 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

I - L

"JACOBSON--San Francisco, July 11- A man who gave the name of Jacob JACOBSON was arrested today for stealing \$3,000 worth of cigars. When taken into custody, he seemed much affected, and asked to be taken to the city hall in a wagon. An express wagon wa procurred and he lay down in the box and was driven to the City Hall, but when officers arrrived there they found the old man was dead, and his body was taken to the morgue." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 July 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"JACOBSON--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 9 -- A horrible tragedy occurred in this city yesterday morning at the house of John McDONALD, No. 1218 Kearny street. A young Dane, named Laurentz JACOBSON, living in the family of Mr. McDONALD, fell in love with Miss McDONALD, an estimable girl, aged about 14 years. His attachment was not reciprocated, nor were his addresses sanctioned by the parents, and at their request he removed to another boarding place. He continued to visit the family and on Saturday evening brought a bottle of champagne, of which Mr. & Mrs. McDONALD and the children merely tasted and were afterwards taken violently ill. It afterwards transpired that JACOBSON had attempted to poison the entire family, but owing to the small quantity which was drank they escaped death. Failing in this attempt, he returned to the house at 1 o'clock in the morning. Effecting an entrance through the corridor, he proceeded to Miss McDONALD's room, shot her through the head, and placing the pistol to his own head, blew out his brains. Miss McDONALD survived until 9 o'clock this morning and expired." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 31 Oct 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"JACQUE--In this city, December 13, Jose JACQUE, beloved cousin of Mariano, Laurenz and Luciano JACQUE, a native of Garaya, Spain, aged 42 years. ** Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, December 17, at 8:30 o'clock a.m., from the mortuary chapel of Julius S. GODEAU, 305 Montgomery avenue; thence to Spanish Church, Broadway, where a solemn high requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"JAMES--BY MAGNETIC TELEGRAPH -- San Francisco, Oct. 6 -- Horace P. JAMES, a lawyer, fell dead at the corner of Second and Folsom streets at 4 o'clock a.m., as he was ascending the hill. It is supposed he died from heart disease. MASSEY, a celebrated English watchmaker, was found dead in his room this morning. He evidently died on Friday." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 7 Oct 1862. Transcribed by Dee.

"JAMES--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Oct. 8 -- The funeral of Horace P. JAMES was largely attended." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 9 Oct 1862. Transcribed by Dee

"JAMES--BY MAGNETIC TELEGRAPH -- San Francisco, Oct. 6 -- Horace P. JAMES, a lawyer, fell dead at the corner of Second and Folsom streets at 4 o'clock a.m., as he was ascending the hill. It is

I - L

supposed he died from heart disease. **MASSEY**, a celebrated English watchmaker, was found dead in his room this morning. He evidently died on Friday." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 7 Oct 1862. Transcribed by Dee.

"JAMES--Mary, 84 years. Mortician, United Undertakers." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"JAMESON--In this city, January 29, in the sixtieth year of his age, Thomas JAMESON, beloved husband of the late Mary JAMESON, and father of Mrs. Joseph LAKIN, Joseph and Thomas JAMESON, a native of Queenstown, County Cork, Ireland. [Cork papers please copy.] The funeral will take place TO-DAY (Tuesday) at 9 o'clock a.m. sharp, from his late residence, 502 Davis street, near Jackson; thence to St. Brendain's Church, corner of First and Harrison streets, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 31 Jan 1888, p. 8. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"JAMIESON--In this city, October 31, 1872, Andrew JAMIESON, late of Lillooet, BC, a native of Scotland, aged 49 years. (Aberdeen and Banff, Scotland papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances and members of the St. Andrew Society, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Saturday) at 1 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of Mr. MOFFET, 706 Hayes Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"JANES--In this city, May 10, Mrs. Annie E., wife of George C. JANES, aged 41 years. Funeral from residence of Mrs. Eunice S. JANES, Capp Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 11 May 1869, p. 3. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"JANES--In San Francisco, June 29th, Horace HALL, son of Horace P. JANES, age 5 years and 3 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 4 July 1862, page 2. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"JANIN--In Oakland, November 13, Elizabeth P., beloved wife of Louis JANIN, mother of Louis Jr. and Charles H. JANIN and daughter of the late Charles and Henrietta MARSHALL. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Tuesday, November 16, at 2 o'clock, at her late residence, 1361 Madison street, Oakland. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Nov 1909.

"JANSEN--Henry JANSEN, a Hanoverian, dropped dead in San Francisco while at work." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 2 Oct 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"JANSEN--In this city, Nov. 2d, Isabella, only daughter of George and Mary B. JANSEN, aged 5 years, 7 months and 13 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 3 Nov 1865.

"JANSEN--In Alameda, February 23, Mary B., wife of George A.F. JANSEN, a native of Ireland, aged

I - L

60 years, 6 months and 29 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 25 Feb 1895.

"JANSSEN--In Oakland, Febraury 28, F.G.E. JANSSEN, a native of Germany, aged 64 years, 3 months and 21 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 1 March 1895.

"JANSSEN--In Winnemucca, September 11, Magdalena JANSSEN, sister of F. N. DUCKER, and mother of H. JANSSEN and Margaretha KARMNA, a native of Brun-buttel, Holstein(?), aged 67 years, 4 months and 12 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from St. Paul's Church, Mission street, between Fifth and Sixth." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"JANTZEN--At Stockton, June 24, Augustus JANTZEN, formerly of this city, aged 40 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from Masonic Temple." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 27 June 1875.

"JARDON--In Washington, D. C., Lieut. Frederick Joseph JARDON, U. S. N. R., beloved son of Mrs. Mary L. JARDON, loving brother of Mary H. JARDON, nephew of Mrs. A. M. CARY, Sarah L. Ash of Omaha, Neb.; Amelia ASH, Dr. W. E. Ash of Council, Iowa, and Lieut. Commander J. L. ASH, U. S. N. Funeral Monday at 8:30 a.m., from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave., thence to St. Ignatius Church where a requiem mass will be celebrated at 9:00 a.m. Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"JARKIEH--In this city, Feb. 25, 1942. Anna JARKIEH, beloved wife of the late Elia JARKIEH, loving mother of Albert JARKIEH and Mrs. Emma BADAGLIACCO, loving grandmother of Tanya, Vera and Mary JARKIEH; a native of Russia, aged 60 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral today (Friday) at 2:30 o'clock from the Chapel of H.F. Suhr Co., 2919 Mission St., near 25th; thence to Russian Orthodox Church, Green St. at Van Ness Ave., where a mass will be held, commencing at 3 o'clock. Rosary will be recited Thursday evening at 7:30 o'clock. Interment, Serbian Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 27 Feb, 1942, p. 11. Transcribed by Nancy Posey.

"JANUARY--In San Francisco, Cal., February 1, 1917, Mrs. Minnie Bell JANUARY, widow of the late William H. JANUARY and mother of William A. JANUARY, Mrs. A.W. HESS, Mrs. Francis STEVENSON and Mrs. W.L. HAMBLETON and daughter of Mrs. Amelia A. WILLIAMS of San Jose, Cal., a native of San Jose, Cal., aged 53 years, (illegible) months and 2 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Saturday), February 3, 1917, at 2 o'clock p.m. from the parlors of Hocking & Arnold, No. 279 North First street. Interment at Oak Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Jose Mercury Herald*, 2 Feb 1917, p. 14.

[&]quot;JARRETT--Abraham." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Apr 1891.

I - L

"JARVIS--In Watsonville, Nov. 10th, John JARVIS, aged 40 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 20 Nov 1865.

"JARVIS--In Watsonville, Nov. 11th, John JARVIS, aged 40 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 23 Nov 1865.

"JARY--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 20, Simeon JARY, Vermont, 35." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"JAUDIN--In San Francisco, Dec. 4th, Ernest JAUDIN, aged 31 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 23 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JEFFERIS--In Vallejo, Cal., September 17, 1909, Enos Philip, beloved husband of Mae JEFFERIS, loving father of Beatrice and Ruth JEFFERIS, and brother of Mrs. J. A. FITZGERALD, Mrs. A. HODGE of Vallejo and Mrs. N.J. CORWIN of Oakland." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 18 Sept 1909, p. 15.

"**JEFFRESS**--In this city, January 3, 1899, Caroline, beloved wife of E.T. **JEFFRESS**, a native of San Francisco, aged 40 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 Jan, 1899, p. 13.

"**JEGHERS**--Death - William B. **JEGHERS**." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 26 Oct 1889, p. 8. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"JELLINGS--In Alameda, May 10, William, beloved husband of I.E. JELLINGS and father of Elizabeth, Edward and William JELLINGS, a native of Wellingham, Cambridge, England, aged 65 years, 6 months and 19 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services this day (Tuesday) at 1:30 o'clock, at his late residence, 1819 San Jose avenue, Alameda. Internment, Mountain View Cemetary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"JENKINS--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 26 - Last Saturday a party consisting of Captain David JENKINS and his son, John Frederick LITTLEJOHN and Charles BOYD, left Redwood City in the sloop 'C.E. Long.' She arrived at this port safely and started back for Redwood Sunday. On her way she encountered the fearful gale of Sunday afternoon and was wrecked near the mouth of the creek off San Mateo and all on board lost about 10 a.m. Monday the sloop 'Roman' put out from Redwood City to her assistance and returned about midnight Tuesday with a confirmation of the sad event in all its particulars. The wreckers brought with them the small boat belonging to the wrecked sloop. When found, the 'Long' lay on her side with all her sails spread. They could not find any traces of the unfortunate people who were lost from her, nor could they succeed in righting her." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 Dec 1867. Transcribed by Dee.

I - L

"JENKINS--Mr. Geo. H. JENKINS, a native of Baltimore, aged 42 years, committed suicide in San Francisco on Friday last, in the boarding house of Mrs. HANNAH, 551 Folsom St., by blowing his brains out with a pistol. The deceased has been long suffering with disease and his sanity was more or less impaired." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 8 Mar 1861. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**JENKINS**--George H. **JENKINS**, a native of Baltimore, aged 42y, committed suicide in San Francisco, last Friday." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat*, 6 Mar 1861. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"JENKINS--Josephine E.--In this city, March 11, 1973, Josephine E. JENKINS, beloved wife of the late John W. JENKINS, devoted mother of Robert D. and John J. JENKINS; dear sister of Gladys PHILLIPS; loving grandmother of Kathy and William JENKINS. Friends may call after 3.p.m. Monday and are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, March 13 at 9:30 a.m., from REILLY CO., 29th and Dolores Sts., thence to St. Paul's Church where a Mass of the Resurrection will be offered at 10 a.m. Internment Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary Monday 8 p.m. GOODWIN & SCANNELL, Directors." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 12 March 1973, p 45. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"JENKINS--In the City and County Hospital, December 31, 1898, Ormont Courtland JENKINS, a native of Kentucky, aged 38 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 1 Jan 1899.

"JENKINS--Robert D.--At rest at home in Redwood City, Ca April 17, 1999. Beloved husband of the late Helen A. JENKINS; loving father of William D. JENKINS of San Jose; dearest father-in-law of Terry M. JENKINS; dear brother of Jack JENKINS of Redding, Ca; devoted grandfather of Amy and Brian JENKINS. A native of San Francisco, California. Aged 87 years. A resident of Redwwood City for 49 years. Veteran of WWII. Friends are invited to attend the Vigil Service on Friday, April 23, 1999 at 7:30 P.M. at Redwood Chapel 847 Woodside Rd., Redwood City. Friends are also invited to attend the Funeral Mass on Saturday, April 24, 1999 at 9:30 A.M. at St Pius Catholic Church 1100 Woodside Rd., Redwood City. Internment will be Private. Donations to favorite charity preferred. Redwood Chapel, 847 Woodside Rd., Redwood City, Ca. (650) 369-5537." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 Apr 1999, a-15. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"JENNER--Died at Napa, July 16, 1879, Dr. E.K. JENNER, formerly of Healdsburg, aged 66y 10m, a native of Vermont, the funeral was held at the son-in-laws, Mr. WORTHINGTON, of San Francisco. He leaves a wife and several small children in Portland, Or., a son and daughter in San Francisco, another son, Charlie, in Wash. Terr." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 31 July 1879. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"JENNEY--In this city, January 23, 1893, Enoch S. JENNEY, a native of Ohio, aged 66 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Friday), at 1 o'clock P.M.,

I - L

from the parlors of McAvoy & Gallagher, 20 Fifth street. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"JENNINGS." San Francisco, May 7th, George Ingersoll, infant son of Elisha E. and Halamay JENNINGS." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 10 May 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JENSEN--Mrs. C.M., 58 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"**JEROME**--In this city, May 19, Bridget **JEROME**, a native of Ireland, aged 61 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 21 May 1887, p. 8.

"JESPERSON--Arthur W." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

"JESSEN--In this city, July 9, George Peter, beloved son of James and Auguste JESSEN a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 7 months and 24 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of his parents, No. 308 Seventh street, between Folsom and Harrison." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 July 1881.

"JESSEN--San Francisco, Nov. 6 - Henning Elmiel, son of Christina JESSEN, 9 months and 22 days." Source: *The Daily Union (Sacramento, CA)*, 9 Nov 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JESSEN--In this city, July 1, Jacob Mateas, son of Jacob and Christiani JESSEN, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of his grandfather, Peter LEA, 223 Seventh street, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 2 July 1873.

"JESSUP--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 18, Robert JESSUP, Philadelphia, 24." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"JESSURUN--In this city, January 20, Emma, wife of I. B. JESSURUN, aged 20 years and 8 months. Friends and acquaintences of the family, and those of Jules CERF, Esq., are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Friday) at 10 o'clock A.M., from the residence of the family, No. 19 Lewis street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 21 Jan 1875, p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"JEWELL--In San Francisco, Cal., January 31, 1917, Mrs. Jana JEWELL, mother of Mrs. Jane KOENIG, sister of Mrs. M.W. LIPE, John McCRACKEN, Mrs. Margaret McGREGOR, Mrs. Tillie SHARP and Mrs. Minnie McDOWELL of Cleveland, Ohio, a native of Scotland, aged 77 years, and 1 month. Friends are invited to attend the funeral today (Friday), February 2, at 11 o'clock a.m. from parlors of San Jose Undertaking Co., No. 276 South Second street. Interment Oak Hill." Source: *San Jose Mercury Herald*, 2 Feb 1917, p. 14.

I - L

"JOBSON--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 10 -- Charles F. JOBSON, one of the proprietors and founders of the '*Morning Call*,' died at his residence in this city [San Francisco] yesterday at the age of 48 years. Mr. JOBSON was a native of Philadelphia and a pioneer of California." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"JOBSON--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan. 8 -- -The last will and testament of Charles F. JOBSON, late one of the proprietors of the 'Morning Call.' He bequeathed all his property, both real and personal, to his wife, Ellen JOBSON, for her use and that of her children." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 9 Jan 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"JOEGKER--March 19 [1860] A German named T. JOEGKER, in San Francisco, blew out his brains." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JOEL--In this city, March 31, James Lewis JOEL, beloved son of Jeanette and the late Alfred JOEL, and brother of Mrs. A. GOLDSTEIN, Otto and Arthur JOEL, a native of San Francisco, aged 24 years, 6 months and 20 days. (New York papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, April 2, at 10:15 o'clock, from his late residence, 1214 Eddy street. Interment, Home of Peace Cemetery, by train leaving Third and Townsend streets at 11:30 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 1 Apr 1902. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"JOESTEN--In this city, June 7, 1942, Bernardina, beloved wife of the late Baptista JOESTEN, loving mother of John, Frank, Henry, Mary, Bertha, William and Juanita JOESTEN, Mrs. Eugene BURHANA and Mrs. Frank LEERY; aged 87 years. A member of the Third Order of St. Francis, Altar Society and St. Joseph's Little Company of the Dying of St. Boniface Church and Holy Rosary Sodality of Star of the Sea and St. Dominic's Churches. Funeral - Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel and St. Boniface Church (requiem high mass). Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"JOHANNESSEN--In Berkeley, February 9, Captain Rasmus JOHANNESSEN, dearly beloved husband of Lizzie JOHANNESSEN and father of George R., Richard A. and Rasmus M. JOHANNESSEN, a native of Norway, aged 68 years 3 months and 20 days. A member of Master Mariners and Shipowners' Association of San Francisco. * * Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday), at 2 o'clock p. m., from the chapel of Jameson & Neihaus, 2434 Telegraph avenue, Berkeley. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 Feb 1911, p.4. Transcribed by Carol.

"JOHANSEN--In this city, March 8, Anna Geanette, infant daughter of J.K. and E.M. JOHANSEN, a native of San Francisco, aged 9 months and 2 days. The funeral will take place this day (Friday) at 11

I - L

o'clock from the family residence 3901 Folsom street. Internment Odd Fellows Cemetary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Mar 1899, p. 10. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"JOHANSEN.-In San Francisco, October 22, 1961, Freda JOHANSEN, dearly beloved wife of Otto F. JOHANSEN, loving mother of Edwin O. JOHANSEN, loving grandmother of Leonard JOHANSEN and Frank WELLS, beloved sister of Theresa CAMOUS and Lena BROWN. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service, 1 p.m., Wednesday, October 25, at Anderson's Valencia St. at 25th St. Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery. Visiting hours until 9 p.m." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Oct 1961, p.35. Contact: Delbert T. Greer kacm9794@aol.com

"JOHN--In San Francisco, Nov. 2, Henry JOHN, aged 47 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 6 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JOHNS--In Burlingame, August 28, 1942, Richard JOHNS, dearly beloved husband of Bertha JOHNS, idolized father of Mrs. Ethel CLARK, Mrs. Dorothy TUCKER and Mrs. Jane DE MARTINI; A member of Crocker Lodge No. 454, F. & A. M. Funeral services will be conducted Monday, August 31, at 1 p.m. from W. C. Lasswell & Co., 6154 Mission St., cor. Wilson, under the auspices of Crocker Lodge No. 454, F. & A. M. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"JOHNSEN--In Oakland, April 12, Nis Nissen JOHNSEN, loving father of Mamie, Annie, Allen, Cecilia and Sena JOHNSEN, and brother of A.P. and Chris JOHNSEN of Watsonville; a native of Denmark, aged 65 years. A member of Oak Leaf Lodge, No. 35, A.O.U.W., and Odin No. 1, Danish Society Dania. (Watsonville papers and Los Angeles Examiner please copy.) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday, April 15, at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, 1272 Thirteenth avenue, East Oakland. Interment, Mountain View Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 Apr 1911. Transcribed by Dee.

"JOHNSON--A Swedish sailor named JOHNSON fell overboard from the brig 'Advance,' while at sea, and was drowned." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 25 Aug 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"JOHNSON--Died in San Francisco, Jan. 16, Alonzo JOHNSON, a native of Indiana, aged 57 years. [Death of Alonzo JOHNSON -- ...a man with an individuality and character that marked him among his fellow men...Friday morning Mr. JOHNSON was attending to his duties when he was taken suddenly ill. Dr. TEBBETTS was called and realizing the seriousness of Mr. JOHNSON's condition, made arrangements to have him removed to the Southern Pacific hospital in San Francisco... He was operated on Saturday, when it was found that there had been a perforation of the intestines... After reviving slightly, he sank into a deep sleep Monday evening... Alonzo JOHNSON was born in Indiana in 1848 and with his parents came to California when 2 years of age. His boyhood days were spent in the Pajaro valley, where his family located. At the age of 15, while hunting, he met with an accident that necessitated

I - L

the amputation of his arm. Notwithstanding the handicap under which he labored, he took up the study of telegraphy, and while still a young man entered the employ of the Southern Pacific as agent at Sargents. At the time of his death he had been in the employ of the company for nearly 40 years... In 1894, at his own request, he was given the station in this city. In his 10 years' residence in Hollister, he made many warm friends...Mr. **JOHNSON** leaves to mourn the loss of a loving husband and father; a widow, now residing at Felton, and 3 children; Leroy B., Ruth and Mrs. A.J. **BATTEE**.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 20 Jan 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"JOHNSON--In Oakland, October 17, Andrew JOHNSON, a native of Sweden, aged 43 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, No. 1362 Centre street, near Eighteenth." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 19 Oct 1878, p.7.

"**JOHNSON**--In this city, November 12, at the City and County Hospital, Mrs. Angie **JOHNSON**, a native of Texas, aged 34 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Nov 1909.

"JOHNSON--Annie, 40 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"JOHNSON--In Oakland, August 28, 1942, Annie F. JOHNSON, wife of the late Harry JOHNSON; a native of Sweden, aged 71 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service from the Home Chapel of Andker-Petersen, 5th Ave., corner East 15th St., Oakland, Monday, August 1, 1942, at 2 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"JOHNSON--August JOHNSON was found dead in a room on Leidesdorff street today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 Aug 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"JOHNSON--In this city November 18, 1916, Axel JOHNSON, a native of Sweden, aged 44 years. A member of the National J.T.U. of A." Source: *Daily San Francisco Call & Post*, 20 Nov 1916.

"**JOHNSON**--In San Francisco, June 11th, Carrie Thatcher, daughter of Albert and Eliza **JOHNSON**, aged 3 years and 9 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 16 June 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JOHNSON--In this city, March 27, Christina M., child of C.C. and Sophia JOHNSON, aged 13 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 March 1876.

"JOHNSON--In San Francisco, Jan. 5, Charles, son of A. and Kate JOHNSON, aged 3 years and 4 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JOHNSON--In Sacramento, Sept. 24th, David JOHNSON, a native of New York, aged about 35 years."

I - L

Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 28 Sept 1865.

"JOHNSON--In Quartzburg, Mariposa county, Dec 16th, Elizabeth, wife of Wm. JOHNSON, in her 30th year." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 28 Dec 1865.

"JOHNSTON--A Brave Man Dies - GRASS VALLEY (Nevada Co.), November 8 - Word was received here yesterday of the death of George JOHNSTON in San Francisco. The funeral takes place to-day. Deceased was a native of Belfast, Ireland. He came to Nevada County in the early fifties and engaged in mercantile pursuits for a time. Then he spent several terms as Deputy Sheriff of Placer County, with headquarters at Auburn. Utterly fearless, cool and calculating, his name became a terror to the highwaymen and other criminals who infested the mountains at the time. He was engaged in many exciting and bloody man hunts, in one of which he had a finger shot off, but pluckily kept in the battle until the highwaymen were routed. His most noted battle was with ?Rattlesnake Dick,? and his gang, in which several were killed or wounded on both sides. Leaving the mining country, JOHNSTON engaged in the hardware business at Pomona for a time. Later he turned his attention to inventions, bringing out the famous FRUE and JOHNSTON concentrators, used wherever gold mining is carried on. He also invented other valuable mining appliances and made quite a fortune out of them. Of late years he had resided in San Francisco. His brother, Peter, of this city, himself a pioneer, was at his bedside when the end came." Source: *The Evening Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 8 Nov 1906. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JOHNSON--No. City & County Hospital; Full name: Georgia A. JOHNSON; Sex: female; Color or race: white; Single, married, widowed or divorced: married; Date of birth: Jan 1, 1877; Age: 37 years, 5 months, 24 days; Occupation: Housewife; Birthplace: Alabama; Name of father: Benjamin EWING; Birthplace of father: England; Maiden name of mother: Sarah FOX; Birthplace of mother: Alabama; Length of Residence - in California: 3 years; Informant: Lars JOHNSON; Date of death: June 25, 1914; Place of Burial or removal: Biloxi, Miss; Date of Burial: June 30, 1914; Undertaker: SUHR & WIEBOLDT." Source: Death certificate, State index no. 541 468 Local Registered no. 3605, City and County of San Francisco." Contact: Michelle Bray Callow shell89@juno.com

"JOHNSON--In this city, August 20, at his late residence, 1003 Stanyan street, corner of Carl, Henry, dearly beloved husband of Katherine E. Johnson, devoted father of Charles H. JOHNSON and Mrs. Harry JEWELL and loving grandpa of Ruth, Dorothey and Theo JEWELL, a native of Gefleborgs, Ockelbo, Sweden, aged 71 years and 7 months." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 21 Aug 1909. Contact: Mary Garrison mari1106@netzero.net

"JOHNSON--In this city, April 13, Katherine, dearly beloved wife of Charles JOHNSON, and loving mother of Julius WENDELL and Mrs. Peter FOPPIANO; a native of Germany, aged 49 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday, April 15, at 10 o'clock, from the parlors of McBrearty & McCormick, 913 Valencia street, near Twentieth. Interment, *Cypress Lawn Cemetery*." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 Apr 1911. Transcribed by Dee.

I - L

"JOHNSON--Charles A. JOHNSON died on November 21 in his 89th year and was given Christian burial on November 25 at Golden Gate National Cemetery. He leaves to mourn his loss his wife and many friends. Mr. JOHNSON was one of our active church members. Even when it was very difficult for him, because of advancing age and physical disability to attend church he was never absent from his pew in the Lord's House." Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, December 1959. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"JOHNSON--YUBA CITY BOY KILLED BY CAR--While Attempting To Cross Street in San Francisco He Falls and Body Is Mangled By Wheels--MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co.), September 11 - Chester JOHNSON, a 13-year-old boy of Sutter County, died in San Francisco yesterday morning as the result of injuries which followed his collision with a McAllister Street car at the corner of Fourth and Market on Saturday. Richard A. HOFFMAN, the gripman of the car, was placed under arrest by the police and a charge of manslaughter hangs over him. The Coroner has taken charge of the case and an inquest will be held some time to-day, it is thought. Young JOHNSON, accompanied by his mother, went to San Francisco to spend Admission Day. Saturday afternoon while in front of 803 Market Street, the boy attempted to cross to the other side. In doing so he sought to dodge a wagon, but fell instead and as he did so a car came along and struck him, badly mangling his body. He was hurried to the Cental Emergency Hospital where he lingered in agony until yesterday morning. His distracted mother sent word of the accident to Yuba City at once and yesterday another message told of the lad's death." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 11 Sept 1905, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JOHNSON--In Watsonville, August 6th, Grace Lavina, wife of Duane JOHNSON, aged 34 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"JOHNSON--In this city, March 8, Harold, dearly beloved son of Mr. and Mrs. Peter JOHNSON and darling brother of Ethel and Ruth JOHNSON, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years and 5 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this day (Friday), at 2:30 o'clock, from the residence of his parents, 1959 Union Street." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Mar 1899, p. 10. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"JOHNSON--In this city, July 30, at his late residence, 1807 Dupont street, Henry JOHNSON, a native of Glasgow, Scotland, aged 57 years. Friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday), at 11 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, and from Masonic Temple at 12 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 2 Aug 1875.

"JOHNSON--San Francisco, July 30 - Henry JOHNSON, 57 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 2 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JOHNSON--Internment in San Francisco, J.H. JOHNSON, 26, Nov. 4, from New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 12 Dec 1853. Transcribed by John Ireland.

I - L

"JOHNSON--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, April 26 -- A German named James JOHNSON fell dead in an alley off Mission street, near Stewart street, last night. Probable cause -- heart disease." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"JOHNSON--In this city, March 15, Johanna Amalie, beloved wife of Peter JOHNSON, a native of Gotenburg, Sweden, aged 39 years, 2 months and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Thursday) at 1 o'clock P.M. from her late residence, 2831 Folsom street, between Twenty-fourth and Twenty-fifth. Interment I.O.O.F. cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 17 March 1887.

"JOHNSON--SAN FRANCISCO; April 18 -- John JOHNSON who fell from the roof of a house on Jones street yesterday died this morning from effects of the accident. He leaves a wife and child." Source *Stockton Daily Argus*, 19 Apr 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"JOHNSON, John P., 67 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"JOHNSON--Dispatch from San Francisco, Feb. 18 -- About 7 o'clock this evening Jno. JOHNSON, ship carpenter, was instantly killed at Munder's ship yard by the falling of a heavy tackle which struck his head, smashing it to a jelly. He leaves a family." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 21 Feb 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"JOHNSON--In this city, December 24th, JOHNSON, son of Henry and Elizabeth JOHNSON, of scarlet fever, aged 12 years. Friends and acquaintances are particularly invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday) at 2 p.m., from Grace Cathedral, without further notice." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 25 Dec 1868.

"JOHNSON--PASSES AWAY AT CHICO--CHICO (Butte Co.), July 15 - Mrs. J.G. JOHNSON died at her home in this city yesterday after an extended illness. Deceased came to this city from San Francisco with her husband, who arranged to exchange positions with one of the local Post Office carriers with the hope that the change of climate would be beneficial to his wife's health. Deceased was a native of Germany and leaves two daughters in this city and two brothers - C.W. and Dr. G.R. LANGER of San Francisco. The remains were taken to San Francisco this morning for interment in Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *The Saturday Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 15 July 1905, page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JOHNSON--The will of Josiah G. JOHNSON was filed for probate yesterday. He bequeathed a \$10,000 estate to his widow, Leonora F. JOHNSON." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

I - L

"**JOHNSON**--In this city, November 13, Julia, wife of Peter **JOHNSON**, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 48 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 14 Nov 1904.

"JOHNSON--Lars, 34 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"JOHNSON--In this city, October 13, Lillie Leonora, daughter of Charles H. and Nellie JOHNSON, aged 6 years, 6 months and 14 days. Funeral to-day at 2 p.m. from No. 34 Oak Grove avenue." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Oct 1885.

"JOHNSON--From the Watsonville 'Register' of Dec. 28th (1900) -- "Death of Lyman JOHNSON -- Lyman B. JOHNSON died at the Waldeck Hospital, San Francisco, yesterday morning from a malignant disease of the stomach and liver. He underwent an operation on Wednesday, but the malady from which he suffered was beyond the control of medical science. The deceased was a native of California, aged 47 years. He was reared in this valley, where he has 2 children, Newton and Luelia JOHNSON, but at the time of his death he had charge of the dairy at the State Hospital at Agnews. He was a man of generous instincts and upright character, and was deservedly popular with all who knew him. He has many friends in this valley who will regret to learn of his death." Deceased was a brother of Mr. A. JOHNSON, railroad agent at this place." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 4 Jan 1901. Transcribed by Dee.

"JOHNSON--In this city, September 17, Mabelle, beloved daughter of John H. and Mabel R. JOHNSON and sister of Arthur JOHNSON, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 months and 12 days. Friends and acquintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Friday) at 1:30 o'clock p.m. from the residence of her parents, 1993 Union street, corner of Buchanan. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Sept 1907, p. 6.

"JOHNSON--In this city, October 9, Mary JOHNSON, aged 71 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 11 Oct 1885.

"JOHNSON--Dispatch from San Francisco, Oct. 23 -- O. JOHNSON, formerly 3rd mate of the American ship *Monte Rosa*, was brought here from Hong Kong on the Colorado, charged with murdering James MARTIN, a seaman, on shipboard on the 8th of September. Two witnesses to prove the crime were brought with him, and all are in the custody of United States Marshal MORRIS. No one witnessed the killing, which was done in the night time, and JOHNSON claims that he acted in self defense." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 Oct 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"JOHNSON, Peter, 70 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"JOHNSON--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 21 -- The bark Czarwitch, from Seattle, reported that

I - L

Peter O. **JOHNSON**, colored cook, suffocated in his bunk by the fumes of burning charcoal carelessly left by himself on retiring, on the 21st." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 25 Jan 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"JOHNSON--In Hornitas, September 6, Ruth JOHNSON, aged 30 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"JOHNSON--At Belleville, New Jersey, October 16, Sarah CUMMINGS, wife of William JOHNSON and mother of Jacob C. and John M. JOHNSON, of this city." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 19 Oct 1873.

"JOHNSON--In this city, January 3, Sivert Edward JOHNSON, son of Capt. Sivert and Sine JOHNSON, aged 1 year, 5 months and 16 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral from the resident of the parents, No. 12 Perry Street, near Third." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 Jan 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"JOHNSON--In this city, June 27, 1926, Thomas C. JOHNSON, dearly beloved husband of Effie JOHNSON, brother of Mrs. Nellie BYRNE, Mrs. Carrie JAMES, Mrs. Anne BULLARD and Mrs. Ida MARTELL, a native of California. (Marysville papers please copy). Funeral services will be held Tuesday June 29, 1926 at 2 o'clock p.m. at the new mortuary of Halsted & Co, 1123 Sutter St." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 Jun 1926. Contact: Marina Cole aquamar@earthlink.net.

"JOHNSON--[On 11 Aug 1873] Thomas CURTIN shot and killed William JOHNSON at San Francisco for seducing his daughter." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**JOHNSON**--In this city, May 5, Willoughby W., husband of Adelia M. **JOHNSON**, a native of Branford, Conn., aged 44 years and 1 month." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 May 1887, p.8.

"JOHNSTON, Caroline V." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 Jan 1894, p. 20.

"JOHNSTON--In San Francisco, Dec. 10th, Clara Bell, daughter of C.A. JOHNSTON, aged 6 years, 2 months and 26 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 12 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JOHNSTON--A Brave Man Dies--Grass Valley (Nevada Co.), November 8--Word was received here yesterday of the death of George JOHNSTON in San Francisco. The funeral takes place to-day. Deceased was a native of Belfast, Ireland. He came to Nevada County in the early fifties and engaged in mercantile pursuits for a time. Then he spent several terms as Deputy Sheriff of Placer County, with headquarters at Auburn. Utterly fearless, cool and calculating, his name became a terror to the highwaymen and other criminals who infested the mountains at the time. He was engaged in many

I - L

exciting and bloody man hunts, in one of which he had a finger shot off, but pluckily kept in the battle until the highwaymen were routed. His most noted battle was with "Rattlesnake Dick" and his gang, in which several were killed or wounded on both sides. Leaving the mining country, Johnston engaged in the hardware business at Pomona for a time. Later he turned his attention to inventions, bringing out the famous **FRUE** and **JOHNSTON** concentrators, used wherever gold mining is carried on. He also invented other valuable mining appliances and made quite a fortune out of them. Of late years he had resided in San Francisco. His brother, Peter, of this city, himself a pioneer, was at his bedside when the end came." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento), 8 Nov 1906. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JOHNSTON.-Harry JOHNSTON, Captain of the schooner Sailor Boy, when twelve days out from San Francisco for Karluk, Alaska, committed suicide by leaping overboard. His body was not recovered. The reason assigned for the deed was shattered health, caused by fever." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 15 Aug 1892. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JOHNSTON--In this city, July 18, Henry W. JOHNSTON, a native of Scotland, aged 32 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the Grand Central Hall, corner of Sixth and Market streets." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 20 July 1879.

"JOHNSTON--In this city, February 10, Julia E. JOHNSTON, mother of James JOHNSTON, a native of Massachusetts, aged 80 years. * * Friend are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-day (Monday), at 2." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 Feb 1911, p.4. Transcribed by Carol.

"JOHNSTON--In this city, September 4, Lee JOHNSTON, a native of Indiana, aged 23 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, September 7, at 10 o'clock, from the funeral parlors of Porter & White, 428 Golden Gate avenue. Interment, New Odd Fellows' Cemetery, by 11:30 o'clock train from Third and Townsend streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"JOHNSTON--In this city, July 10, of brain fever, Mary Ellen, only child of Andrew and Catharine **JOHNSTON**, a native of this city, aged 5 years, 3 months and 21 days. [New York papers please copy.]" Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 12 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"JOHNSTON--In this city, July 10, of brain fever, Mary Ellen, only child of Andrew and Catharine **JOHNSTON**, a native of this city, aged 5 years, 3 months and 21 days. [New York papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No 12 Verona st." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 13 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"JOINCT--In this city, January 15, Francis, beloved son of Victor JOINCT and the late Louise

I - L

JOINCT, and beloved brother of Mrs. J. **TORRENCE**, Mrs. G. **BANK** and the late Alexander **JOINCT**, a native of San Francisco." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"JOINCT--In this city, August 1, 1891 Louisa JOINCT, wife of Victor JOINCT, and beloved mother of Mrs. J. TORRENCE, Mrs. G. BANK, and Francis and Alexander JOINCT, a native of New York, age 53 years 6 months 25 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Monday) at 2 o'clock P.M. from her late residence 1407 Eddy Street." Submitter's Note: [Louisa died 1 Aug 1891 San Francisco, age 53 years 1 month 25 days, so she was born 6 Jan 1928 in New York, she married age 16 was in San Francisco for the 1860 census.] Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Aug 1891, pg 7, column 5. Contact: Virginia Schneider virsch@comcast.net

"JONES--In this city, Oct. 8th, Alice J., daughter of Joseph and Ann JONES, aged 4 months and 15 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 9 Oct 1865.

"JONES--January 10, 1874 - Annie JONES crushed to death by a truck in same city [San Francisco]." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JONES--In North Temescal, March 30, Austin Leslie, only child of J.W. and M.C.JONES aged 4 years, 3 months and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Monday), at 2 o'clock from the residence of his grandfather, P.T.LUNDBERG, 1080 Broadway, San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 1 Apr 1889, p.3, col. 9. Contact: Susan Scott wheelan@mindspring.com

"JONES--Mrs. Bessie JONES, 40, who died in Napa June 1, will be buried in this city Thursday afternoon at 2 o'clock from the Houston undertaking parlors. Mrs. JONES was a native of Missouri but came to Shasta county when quite young and was a resident of Del Mar while here. The decedent leaves a husband, Leon JONES of Weed, and two daughters, Thelma, 15, and Elsie JONES, 16, also sisters--Mrs. Charles HOUSE of Redding, Mrs. Nathan ARNOLD of Sacramento, Mrs. CONKLIN of Whitmore, Mrs. Robert GIBSON of Martinez and Mrs. Catherine ANDREE of San Francisco. There are two brothers in Redding--Lee REID and Charlie REID--and one in Marysville--William REID." Source: Shasta Courier (Redding, CA), 4 June 1920. Transcribed by Robin Bills.

"JONES--In this city, July 19, C.L. JONES, a native of Wales, England, aged 30 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from 651 Sacramento street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 21 July 1875.

"JONES--Charlamagne Franklin--Under circumstances that throw a cloud of mystery about his death, Charlemagne Franklin JONES, a former newspaper man, and later a lecturer, of San Francisco, was found yesterday afternoon high on the rocks and far under the long wharf known as Section 1 of the

I - L

seawall. The police say that only two theories can explain the mysterious location of the body, one that the very high tides placed it here at during the latter part of March; the other that **JONES** met with foul play and his body was concealed in that out-of-the-way place." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 April 1906, p.2. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"JONES--JONES, Clementina." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 June 1892. Transcribed by Joyce.

"**JONES**--In this city, at the Rassette (?) House, Dec 9th, aged 3 years and 3 months, David William, son of Mary and David **JONES**, of this city. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend his funeral from the Powell st. Methodist church, this day, at 2 o'clock, P. M., without further notice." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 10 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"JONES--In this city, December 25, Franklin L. JONES (late President of Volunteer Fire Department and Exempt Fire Company), aged 56 years. (Philadelphia Pa. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 1 o'clock p.m. from the Hall of the Exempt Company; thence to Second Congregational Church, Taylor street...." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 28 Dec 1873.

"**JONES**--In this city, May 30, Harold L., infant son of W. L. and Helen M. **JONES**, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year 1 month and 7 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"JONES--Henry Lovett--Born May 4, 1900; died Dec. 26, 1983; survived by two daughters Cornelia CALHOUN and Mary KELLEY and six grandchildren all of S.F. Arrangements by Welch-Ryce-Haider, Santa Barbara. No services are planned." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 28 Dec 1983. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"JONES--Henry Morgan, 26 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 Nov 1892. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"JONES--In this city, December 5, Hezekiah P. JONES, aged 69 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Dec 1885.

"JONES--In San Francisco, Oct. 6th, Horace P. JONES, in the 89th years of his age." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 8 October 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JONES--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 3, 1850: Isaac F. JONES, 29, Utica, N.Y.; cholera." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

I - L

"JONES--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 13 - Yesterday afternoon, J.W. JONES, a printer, threw himself from a 2nd story window on Bush street and was injured so severely that he died within an hour." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 14 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"JONES--Jane A., 60 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"JONES--In this city, November 20, Jennie, daughter of Edward and Bridget JONES, aged 6 years and 10 months. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m. from No. 23 Alvarado street. Interment Mission Dolores Cemetery." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 22 Nov 1885.

JONES--John - In San Francisco, August 13, 1874, John **JONES**, aged 45 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"JONES--Julia, 24 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"JONES--In this city, February 25, Leo, dearly beloved son of Leo. H. and Margurite JONES, brother of Katherine Lorraine JONES and grandson of Mrs. N. SULLIVAN, a native of San Francisco. Remains at the residence of his parents, 3942 Twenty-sixth street. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"**JONES--JONES**, Margaret-68 yrs." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"JONES--In San Francisco, March 12, Mrs. Mary A. JONES, aged 47 years and 2 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 23 March 1886. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JONES--At his late home, February 10, Owen, dearly beloved husband of Delia JONES and loving father of William Owen, Edward and May JONES, Mrs. C. LANDRESSES and the late Louise and Annie[?] JONES, a native of Nevin, North Wales, England, aged 55 years 11 months and 23 days. A member of the Journeymen Shipwrights' Association. * * Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday), at 9:30 o'clock a. m., from his late residence, [8 or 3]77 Clipper street; thence to St. Paul's Church, where services will be held at 10 o'clock a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 Feb 1911, p.4. Transcribed by Carol.

"JONES--In this city, September 18, Patrick J., dearly beloved husband of Annie JONES, loving...[missing]...Mrs. G. W. HILLS." [End of the page.] Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 20 Sept 1920, p.4. Transcribed by Carol.

"JONES--T.W. JONES, 1st mate, and John Adolphus TELLESPAR, ship carpenter, both died on board the ship Coquimbo, from injuries received by falling down the ship's hold during the late voyage to Puget

I - L

Sound." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 18 Feb 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"JONES--In this city, March 14, 1923, Thomas A. JONES; beloved husband of the late Margaret JONES and loving father of John J. JONES, Mrs. J.G. POHLEY, Mrs. G. BURKE, Mrs. M. JACKSON, and Mrs. William BOURNE. A native of Sydney, Australia." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 March, 1923. Contact: AchadaMaia@aol.com

"JONES--Exposition Sculptor Dies after Accident--Vernon K. JONES, sculptor at the Panama Pacific Exposition, who was thrown from his motorcycle when hit by a Sutter Street car at Sutter and Webster streets on June 22, died at the Lane Hospital yesterday as a result of his injuries. He suffered a fractured skull. JONES was 28 years old." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, front page, 29 June 1914. Transcribed by Sandra Harris.

"JONES--Near Santa Cruz, October 31st, William C. JONES, aged 57 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 8 Nov 1865.

"**JONES**--[Nov 5th 1867] - William Carey **JONES**, a distinguished lawyer, died at San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JOOST--Died in Santa Rosa, July 24, 1890, Peter JOOST, brother of Jacob JOOST of Guerneville, Meta JOOST and Mrs. I. MILLER of San Francisco, native of Anst Seke, Germany, aged 43y." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 9 Aug 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"JOOST--Daughter of Martin and Kate JOOST, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 5 months and 22 days. (Brooklyn, New York papers please copy). Funeral from the residence of her parents, 701 McAllister Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 29 May 1885, p. 4. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"JORDAN--Adolph JORDAN, a San Francisco Saloon Keeper and his wife wanted to die. JORDAN cut an artery in his wife's wrist and then cut both of his wrists. The woman is dead but JORDAN will recover." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 20 Sept 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"JORDAN--In San Jose, September 7, C. W. JORDAN, a native of Tennessee, aged 48 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"**JORDAN**--In this city, September 27, 1897, James **JORDAN**, a native of Louisiana, aged 53 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 29 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"JORGENSEN--In this city, December 5, 1891, H.P. Jorgensen, beloved husband of Christine JORGENSEN, and father of William, Carrie, and Harry JORGENSEN, a native of Denmark, aged 51 years, 2 months and 12 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral

I - L

tomorrow (Monday), at 2:30 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 2014 1/2 Dupont Street, between Bay and Francisco. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call Bulletin*, 6 Dec 1891, p. 7/6. Contact: Sue Montague sujamont@yahoo.com

"JORGENSEN--Harold E, age 57 years. Mortician, Keaton's Mortuary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"JORGENSEN:-In San Francisco, Jan.4, 1960 James K. JORGENSEN, beloved husband of Trea JORGENSEN; beloved father of Clifton J. JORGENSEN. A native of Denmark, aged 70 years. A member of Machinist Lodge #68. Friends are invited to attend funeral services 10am Thursday, Jan. 7, at Anderson's, Valencia St. at 25th St. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 6 Jan 1960. Submitted by Inez H. Moyle.

"JORGENSEN--In Whitter, Calif., July 6, 1969 Trea JORGENSEN, wife of the late James K. JORGENSEN; dearly beloved mother of Cliffton J. JORGENSEN; loving aunt of Kathrine JOHNSON; a native of Denmark, aged 79 years. Friends may attend the funeral services 1pm Friday, July 11, at Anderson's, Valencia St. at 25th St. Interment Olivet Memorial Park. Visitor Parking." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 9 July 1969, p. 35. Submitted by Inez H. Moyle.

JORGENSEN--In Oakland, February 14, Waldemar J. **JORGENSEN**, a native of Christiania, Norway, aged 21 years and 11 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock, from the New Jerulem [sic.] Church, O'Farrell street, between Mason and Taylor." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

"JORGENSON--In this city Nov 17 Harry G, beloved son of Christina and the late Peter JORGENSON and the brother of Mrs. A COOK and the late William JORGENSON, a native of San Francisco, aged 25 years, 10 months, and 16 days. A member of Twin Peaks Parlor # 214 NSGW. The funeral will take place Monday, November 19 at 1:30 o'clock from the parlors of McBrearty and McCormick, 915 Valencia St between 20th and 21st. Under the auspices of Twin Peaks Parlor # 214 NSGW. Cremation Odd Fellows Cemetery. Please omit flowers. Remains at his late residence, 139 Ripley St between Folsom and Harrison until Monday, Nov 19 at 8:00 o'clock. To the officers and members of Twin Peaks Parlor # 214 NSGW you are hereby requested to attend the funeral of our late brother Harry G. JORGENSON, Monday Nov 19 at 1:30 o'clock from the funeral parlors of McBrearty and McCormick, 915 Valencia St between 20th and 21st. Funeral fine will be strictly enforced by order of Fred Meincke, president and Thomas J Pendergast, secretary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 18 Nov 1906. Contact: David Edwards Davemilestogo@aol.com

"**JORSS**--In this city, December 11, 1887, Eduard Henry **JORSS**, youngest and dearly beloved son of E.C. and M.A. **JORSS**, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 1 month, and 7 days. The funeral will take place today (Tuesday) from their residence, 511 Shotwell Street. Interment private." Source: *San*

I - L

Francisco Call, 13 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"JOSE--Early this morning a man named N.T. JOSE was found hanging by the neck in a cabin at the south end of Long Bridge, where he was stopping with several other men, employed by the fishing company at that point. He was still warm when taken down, but could not be resuscitated. He had got up in the night and tied a small cord or rope around one of the beams and to his neck and stepping off the stool on which he stood while adjusting the rope, swung clear from the floor." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 31 July 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"JOSEPH--Interment in San Francisco, April 17, JOSEPH ---?, Azore Islands, 15." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"JOSEPH--Drowned at Santa Cruz--As the steamer Gussie Telfair, on her last downward trip, was making her berth at the wharf, on last Saturday evening, a man by the name of Emanuel JOSEPH, a resident of San Francisco, fell overboard and drowned. One of the guards gave away, precipitating two men into the water. One of them being a good swimmer, made for a buoy, and was rescued by a boat from the schooner Three Sisters. The other went down and his body recovered after an hour's search." Source: *Democratic Standard* (San Luis Obispo, CA), 3 Sept 1870. Transcribed by Jackie Lamorie.

"JOSEPH--Attorney JOSEPH Called by Death--TRIBUTE PAID BY JUDGE HUGHES IN SUPERIOR COURT In opening this morning Judge J.W. HUGHES announced the death of Attorney Isaac JOSEPH, and said: "It is with sorrow that I announce to you the death of one of the members of our bar, Isaac JOSEPH. "I am informed that he died from nervous prostration, superinduced by overwork and excitement, occasioned by the San Francisco calamity. Mr. JOSEPH was an honest and able lawyer, tenaciously zealous and untiring in his labors for his client, always careful, courteous and painstaking in the discharge of his every duty. His loss will be keenly felt by the members of the Bar and by a large circle of friends in Sacramento. When this Court adjourns it will be out of respect to the memory of our deceased brother." Mr. JOSEPH was born and educated in this city, where he practiced his profession of the law, up to three years ago, when he removed to San Francisco and established an office there, conducting his affairs in both cities. He passed away last evening at the Livermore Sanitarium after an illness of some six months. He leaves a wife and two children; his mother, five sisters and two brothers. His sisters are Mrs. C.P. NATHAN, Mrs. M. GRADWOHL and Mrs. Will ASHER, of San Francisco; Mrs. H.L. STICH of this city, and Mrs. Charles HEXTER of Marysville. His brothers are Israel and Jacob JOSEPH of Los Angeles. He was a member of the Masons, Odd Fellows, Elks and Native Sons. During his lifetime he published several works on probate matters. " Source: The Evening Bee (Sacramento, CA), 8 June 1906, Page 7. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**JOSEPH**--DIED--Sacramento, January 26 - Lucy, wife of William **JOSEPH**, a native of Ohio, 51 years. (San Francisco papers please copy.) [Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, which will take place from her late residence, corner Second and I streets, this afternoon at 2

I - L

o'clock.]" Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 28 Jan 1887.. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JOSEPH--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: Taylor E. JOSEPH." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"JOSEPHS--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 23, Mrs. Anna JOSEPHS, Liverpool, 26." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"JOSEPHS--Mary - 13 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 July 1894, p. 7.

"JOSSELYN--In San Rafael, March 11, Eliza DYER, wife of George M. JOSSELYN, and mother of Charles JOSSELYN. (Boston and Pembroke Mass., papers please copy.) Funeral and interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"JOSSLYN--In San Rafael, March 11, Eliza Dyer, wife of George M. JOSSELYN, and mother of Charles JOSSELYN. (Boston and Pembroke, Mass., papers please copy.) Funeral and interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"JOSSELYN--In San Francisco, January 3, Henry M. JOSSELYN, a native of Duxbury, Mass., aged 27 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 Jan 1866. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"JOUANOU--In San Francisco, May 12, 1906, Angele Gabrielle, beloved wife of August JOUANOU and daughter of Mr. and Mrs. H. ARTRU, and sister of Mrs. E. L. CAMIN of Mariposa, a native of France, aged 23 years, 7 months, 9 days. Mrs. JOUANOU was well and favorably known in Mariposa, where she lived with her parents, and has many friends here who will regret to learn of her early demise. The funeral was held on Tuesday, May 15th. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *Mariposa Gazette*, 19 May 1906. Contact: Carolyn Feroben Sweetwater@sierratel.com

"JOY--In Washoe City, Sept. 25th, Louisa J., daughter of W.A. and Louisa A. JOY, aged 2 weeks." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Oct 1863, p. 6.

"JOY--In Hongkong, July 9, of choleraic diarrhoea, Captain William Pelietier JOY of the ship St. Nicholas of New York, aged 31 years, 11months and 9 days. [Nantucket, New York and Boston papers please copy.]" Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 9 Aug 1885.

"JUDAH--In San Francisco, Nov. 13th, Rachel Elizabeth, wife of Benjamin P. JUDAH, a native of Washington, D.C., aged 2[?] years, 8 months and 6 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Nov 1861.

I - L

Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"JUDD--DIED WHILE ENTERING PORT - Captain JUDD, of the British ship 'Mallard,' from Liverpool, died on board his vessel in sight of land as she was coming into San Francisco on Thursday of last week. He had been sick nearly all the voyage. His remains were interred on shore." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 6 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"JUDE--At Coos Bay, Oregon, May 6, Mrs. Eliza JUDE (maiden name Eliza GAGAN), wife of Richard JUDE, a native of Garry Land, Ireland, aged 31 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 June 1875.

"JUDY--In Oakland, Cal, September 17, 1909, Lydia, widow of the late Abraham JUDY, and sister of Mrs. Harriet HUNTER, Mrs. Emily DODSON and Mrs. Sarah BIBB of Mill Valley, a native of North Carolina, aged 92 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 18 Sept 1909, p. 15.

"JUGE--Richard J." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 6 June 1891.

"JUILLERAT--In this city, May 2, Adolph E. JUILLERAT, a native of Switzerland, aged 58 years. (New York and Ohio papers please copy.) The funeral will take place to-morrow (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 10 Debon street, between Sixteenth and Seventeenth. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

"JUMAN--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 24, Stephen JUMAN, Vermont, 50." Source: Alta California, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"JUNGMEYER. 78, ARTIST-WRITER, DIES--Private interment will be held today for Jack JUNGMEYER, 78, newspaper artist and writer who died Tuesday at the Encino home of his son, Jack JUNGMEYER, Jr. Mr. JUNGMEYER, who was born in Mt. Pleasant, O., graduated from the Chicago Art Institute shortly after the turn of the century and then came west to San Francisco. As a commercial artist, he illustrated the writings of Jack LONDON and Carl SANDBURG. He then became drama editor of the San Francisco Call and later was a syndicated motion picture critic for the Newspaper Enterprises Assn. Later he was story editor for the old Fox Film Corp. He was a movie critic of Daily Variety from 1935 to 1945 and, from then until his retirement in 1959, he was in the public relations department of Walt Disney Studios. In addition to his son, Mr. JUNGMEYER leaves two sisters and three brothers." Source: Los Angeles Times, 29 June 1961, page III-32.

"JUNKER--Entered into breast, at her late residence 1618 ½ Turk Street, April 29, Louise Henrietta Charlotte JUNKER (WINTERBERG), dearly beloved mother of Mrs. J. Castor, Adolph F. WINTERBERG, Gustave C. WINTERBERG, F. P. C. JUNKER and Mrs. Louise GRETSCH, a native of Altona, Schlesswig-Holstein, age 70 years, three months and 11 days. Funeral and interment strictly

I - L

private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 1 May 1906, page 9. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"JUNKINS--In Newburyport, Mass., Mr. H. M. JUNKINS, mother of Mrs. Ames CURRIER of San Francisco, aged 76 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"KAEN--In this city, July 19, Ehtlinda, wife of Thomas L. KAEN, a native of Troy, [Renesaler?] County, N.Y., aged 43 years, 5 months and 13 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, 397 Eighth street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 21 July 1875.

"KAHL--Claus, 55 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1892, p. 7.\

"KAHN--A FRENCHMAN, named Abrahan KAHN, committed suicide by strychnine, in San Francisco, on Friday last. He was 40 years old." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 Oct 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"KAHN--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 22 -- A little girl, daughter of Simon KAHN, residing at No. 9 Harrison avenue, was run over by a team this evening, corner of Seventh and Minna streets, and so injured that she died in a short time." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 23 Apr 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"KAHN--DEATH -- in San Francisco, Dec. 7th, Elizabeth, wife of Joseph KAHN, aged 32 years, formerly of Stockton. [New York papers please copy.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 10 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"KAHN--BURIED YESTERDAY -- The remains of Mrs. KAHN, who died in San Francisco on Friday, were brought to this city on Saturday night and interred yesterday at Rural Cemetery. Mrs. KAHN was the wife of Joseph KAHN, formerly a resident of Stockton." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 10 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"KAHN--May 8, infant son of Joseph B. and Dora L. KAHN." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 May 1887, p.8.

"KAIN--In this city, May 26, Elmira H., widow of the late William KAIN of New York City, and mother of Mrs. J.L. SCHMITT of San Francisco and Mrs. F.S. ROBINSON of New York. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 27 May 1889. Transcribed by Brian White.

"KALLENBERG--In this city, June 2, Charles Daniel, dearly beloved son of George and Cecelia KALLENBERG, and grandson of Mrs. Anna ABEL and Mr. and Mrs. Emil KALLENBERG, a native of San Francisco, aged 11 months and 28 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 June 1911. Transcribed

I - L

by Evalou.

"KAMMITTER--The body of B.F. KAMMITTER, who fell off the Donahue boat some time ago, was found on the 18th inst. by a hunter named SUTTON, 4 miles below Donahue on the bank of San Antonio Creek, his remains were forwarded to San Francisco for burial." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 29 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"KAMP--THE SAN FRANCISCO MURDER -- About a week ago a young man in San Francisco named KAMP, was shot in the head by "Johnny DEVINE, the Chicken." A dispatch dated Thursday evening reads as follows: Coroner LETTERMAN visited the County Hospital this evening for the purpose of taking the deposition of August KAMP, who was shot by Johnny DEVINE, but found him insensible and in a dying condition. A short time afterwards KAMP expired. The deceased was a young man, and a German by birth, who had resided at Antioch. On visiting San Francisco he fell in with DEVINE, a Pacific street desperado, who borrowed \$20 from him. Because KAMP insisted on the repayment of the money, DEVINE, after taking him to a lonely spot near Hunter's Point, shot him in the head and left him for dead. KAMP recovered sufficiently to describe his assassin, and after his arrest identified him. But the mere statement of the murdered man can not be admitted as testimony on the trial. His dying affidavit only is regarded as legal evidence in the case. Without this affidavit conviction will be difficult, if not impossible. It is strange that the city authorities in so clear a case of brutal murder as this would neglect until too late to take the necessary steps to secure the most vital testimony in the case." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 27 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"KAMP--In San Francisco, January 7, John H. KAMP, aged 43 years." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 12 Jan 1875. Transcribed by Dee.

"KANARY--August 29th [1863] - At San Francisco, Martin KANARY was brutally murdered by John ADAMS, with a butcher knife." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 1 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KANE--In this city, September 16, 1909, Ellsworth C., beloved husband of Amy Lee KANE, father of Ellsworth C. and Jack MORSE KANE, and stepfather of Clarence PEYTON KANE, a native of New York, aged 54 years. (Ashland and Oakland papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Saturday), at 2 o'clock p.m., at the parlors of Halsted & Co., 924 Fillmore street. Interment Woodlawn cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 18 Sept 1909, p. 15.

"KANE--FOUND DEAD -- The San Francisco 'Herald' of Feb. 16th, says: A man named James KANE, a native of Ireland, who had been 2nd engineer on the steamer 'Yosemite,' was found dead this morning in a vacant lot on Montgomery street, near Green. The deceased had been suffering from heart disease for some time, and was very weak. The supposition is, that he fell from the street over an embankment into this lot. His skull is badly fractured, but the injury is believed to be from the result of the fall. When

I - L

examined at the Coroner's office his watch and some money was found on him." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"KANE--In this city, March 7, Margaret KANE, a native of Ireland, aged 91 years and 10 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 8 March 1895.

"KANE--In this city, August 9, Martin Joseph, eldest son of Patrick and Margaret KANE, a native of San Francisco, aged 11 years, 6 months and 3 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday) at 3 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, St. Rose avenue and Wood street, off Point Lobos road." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 11 Aug. 1884.

"KANE--In this city, October 17th, Mary Catherine, daughter of Michael and Hanora KANE, aged 5 years, 10 months and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 369 Folsom street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 19 Oct 1873.

"KANE--Patrick KANE, died June 30th 1935 age 75." Source: Prayer Card in possession of Submitter. Contact: KMK Mavareens@Msn.com

"KANE--In this city, March 10, William Frances KANE, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 43 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"KANE--In this city, January 30, William P., beloved husband of Alice KANE, a native of Ireland, aged 50 years. Friends and acquaintances ar respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from his late residence, 1713 Post street. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 January 1894, Page 4.

"KANE--In this city, January 30, 1894...William P. KANE, a native of Ireland, aged 50 years..." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 1 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"KAPLAN--Died at San Francisco, Nov. 17, 1882, Mrs. KAPLAN, mother of Mrs. Wolf ROSENBERG." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 23 Nov 1882. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"KAPPKE--In San Francisco, Oct. 4th, Maria Elizabeth Wilhelmina, daughter of H.F., KAPPKE, aged 5 years, 8 months and 2 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 5 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KAPPKE--In San Francisco, 15th inst., Veronica KAPPKE, aged 2 years and 7 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 18 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

I - L

"KARADIMOS, George P. - In this city, October 20, 1970, George P. KARADIMOS, beloved husband of Lucille KARADIMOS; devoted father of Patricia and Peter KARADIMOS; loving son of Peter KARADIMOS; endeared brother of Mrs. Katherine WHITE; a native of San Francisco, aged 37 years; a member of Teamsters Union, Local 85. Friends may call after 7 p.m., Thursday and are invited to attend the funeral Friday, October 23, at 9:30 a.m. from Reilly Co., 29th and Dolores Sts. thence to St. Paul's Church where a Requiem Mass will be offered at 10 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary Thursday 8:15 p.m. Goodwin & Scannell Directors." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 22 Oct, 1970, p.45. Submitted by Barbara Moudy.

"KARN--In San Francisco, July 30th, Josephine Charlotte, daughter of Henry and Johanna H. KARN, aged 1 year, 7 months and 27 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 4 July 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KARSH--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: Mrs. B. KARSH and two children." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"KARSKY--In this city, Jan 25, 1932 Carrie KARSKY, beloved wife of the late Morris KARSKY, loving mother of Herman, Jesse, Jules, and Irving KARSKY, Mrs. Sam ABRAHM, Mrs. Morris H. LEVY, sister of Mrs. S. LEVY and Ed BLUMENTHAL. Grandmother of Ruth Helen and Paul Milton ABRAHM and Robert C. LEVY, aged 76 years. Funeral services will be held today (Wednesday) at 1:30 o'clock pm from the mortuary of Halsted and co. 1123 Suitter St., Near Polk." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 27 Jan 1932, p. 15. Contact: Beth Colvin BEColvin@aol.com

"KARSKY--Aug 31, Herman G., late of the Congress Hotel; brother of Mrs. Sadie ABRAMS, Mrs. Della LEVY, Jessie, Jewell and Irving KARSKY. Private funeral services were held Frid 4 PM in the Gold Room Chapel of Holman & Lutz, NE 14th and Sandy. Remains being forwarded to San Francisco for interment." Source: *Oregonian*, 2 Sept 1944. Contact: Beth Colvin BEColvin@aol.com

"KARSKY--In this city October 30, 1922 Morris G., beloved husband of Carrie KARSKY and loving father of Herman, Jesse and Jules KARSKY, Mrs. Sam ABRAHM, Mrs. Morris LEVY and Irving KARSKY, a native of Germany. Funeral servies will be held today (Wednesday) at 2:00 o'clock p.m. at the chapel of Halsted and Co., 1122 Sutter St." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 1 Nov 1922. Contact: Beth Colvin BEColvin@aol.com

"KARSKY--In this city, January 28, Victor L., beloved son of Hannah and the late Isadore KARSKY, a native of San Francisco, aged 24 years and 10 months. Dearest one, thou hast gone, And thy loss we deeply feel; We shall always grieve for thee Till our God our sorrows heal. Friends and acquaintances are

I - L

respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day, (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 2226 Post street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 Jan 1886.

"KARZENBERG--In this city, November 24, Chas. KARZENBERG, aged 53 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 Nov 1885.

"KASEBERG--PIONEER'S LIFE ENDS SUDDENLY--James W. KASEBERG Dies At Placer County Ranch--Was in Sacramento Last Saturday and Boasted of Good Health - He Made a Large Fortune With Freight Teams, at Stock Raising and Farming--James W. KASEBERG, one of the oldest and best known citizens of the Sacramento Valley, a pioneer teamster, farmer and stock raiser, and at one time a resident of this city, died suddenly yesterday forenoon at his ranch near Roseville, Placer County, where he has resided for a great many years. Mr. KASEBERG and his wife were in Sacramento last Saturday, on their way home from a visit to San Francisco. To old friends who met him and asked him about his health he said he had never felt better in his life. He was taken suddenly ill at his home Sunday morning and a physician was called, but he only lived a few minutes. "Jimmy" KASEBERG, as deceased was widely and popularly known, laid the foundation of his large fortune - it being estimated that he was worth \$500,000 or more - by running freight teams between this city and the mines in the early days. It was said that at one time he had the largest wagon freighting business out of Sacramento. When that business began to decline he turned his attention to stock raising engaging principally in the sheep and wool business. He acquired vast ranges of grazing land in Placer County and has prospered for years. Mr. **KASEBERG** was married twice. His first wife died several years ago. About two years ago he was married to Dr. Josephine CALLAHAN, a practicing physician, who survives him. He is also survived by four children by his first wife. They are Mrs. R.P. DOOLIN, Mrs. J.F. TYLER, Miss Winnifred KASEBERG and William KASEBERG. Mr. KASEBERG was also an uncle by marriage of Mrs. F.D. RYAN. He was 77 years of age." Source: The Evening Bee (Sacramento, Cal.), 14 August 1905, Page 3. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KASKEL--In this city, February 10, 1932, Dora KASKEL, a native of New York City." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 Feb 1932. Contact: Nancy Pfaff ppfaff@snet.net

"KASKEL--In this city, January 22 [1912], Jacob KASKEL, beloved brother of Julius WITT, Mrs. Frank PURSCH, Mrs. R. LAVENTHAL, Mrs. D. KASKEL and Miss Huldah KASKEL, a native of Germany. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, January 24, at 10:15 o'clock, at his late residence, 1527 Octavia street. Interment Hills of Eternity Cemetery, by train leaving Third and Townsend streets at 11:30 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Jan 1912. Contact: Nancy Pfaff ppfaff@snet.net

"KASKELL--In San Francisco, August 10, 1874, Joseph KASKELL, aged 67 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

I - L

"KAST--In San Francisco, Aug. 27th, Adelphine, wife of F.X. KAST, a native of Paris, France, aged 26 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 28 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KATZ--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 22, infant child of Mrs. KATZ." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"KAUFMAN--Herbert, 8 m." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"KAUNITZ--In this city, January 14, John KAUNITZ, dearly beloved husband of Mary KAUNITZ, and loving father of Sarah E. KAUNITZ and brother of Theodore KAUNITZ and Mrs. Erreka THOMPSON. The funeral will take place Wednesday, January 17, at 9 o clock from his late residence, 299 Pennsylvania avenue, corner Eighteenth street. Funeral and interment strictly private. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"KAVANAUGH--In this city, August 11, Charles, son of Thomas KAVANAUGH, a native of Albany, N.Y., aged 19 years." Source: *Alta California*, 13 Aug 1887.

"KAVANAUGH--In San Francisco, Feb. 13, Nellie KAVANAUGH, sister of Mrs. Robert SHAW of this city, aged 34 years, 3 months & 18 days." Source: *The Hollister Freelance* (Hollister, San Benito County, CA), 20 Feb 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"KAY--Helen M. - Dec. 25, 1983, aged 90 years; beloved wife of the late Henry KAY; a fifty year member of Parnasus Imperial Chapter #229 O.E.S. Friends are invited to attend Eastern Star Services Thur. 11 a.m. at ASHLEY & McMULLEN, 6th Ave. and Geary. Interment Cypress Lawn." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 28 Dec 1983. Contact: Cheryl Jensen cjnellie@hotmail.com http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~koschnitzki/

"KAY--In this city, April 16, 1959 Henry Ferdinand KAY, beloved husband of Helen KAY, brother of Carl A. KAY and Marie JOHNSON of Washington State the late William f., John F., Albert and Frederick KAY. A member and Past Master of Golden Gate Lodge No. 30, F. & A. S. R. Funeral services Saturday, 11 a.m. at ASHLEY & McMULLEN'S 4200 Geary blvd. at Sixth ave. under the auspices of Golden Gate Lodge No. 30. F. & A.M. Interment Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 April 1959. Contact: Cheryl Jensen cjnellie@hotmail.com http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~koschnitzki/

"KAY--In this city, March 18, 1952, William T., beloved husband of the late Guadelupe KAY, loving father of Ferna H. PARKANS, brother of Charles A. and Henry F. KAY and Mrs. Marie JOHNSON and the late Charles SCHRADER, John, Frederick and Albert KAY; a native of Germany, aged 78 years. Friends are invited to attend funeral services Friday, March 21, at 1 p.m., at the Maneely-Matthews

I - L

Chapel, Divisadero St., at O'Farrell." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 20 March 1952, page 23. Contact: Cheryl Jensen cjnellie@hotmail.com http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~koschnitzki/

"KAYSER--IN this city, April 4, Therese, beloved wife of Richard KAYSER, and sister of Konrad and John WUSTEFIELD and Mrs. Augusta HUTTMAN, a native of Herstelle, Westphalen, Germany, aged 40 years 2 months and 28 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 April 1891. Transcribed by Carolyn Feroben.

"KEANE--George - 47 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Sept 1891. Transcribed by Melody.

"KEANE--In this city, June 27, Mary A, beloved daughter of Thomas and Ellen KEANE, and sister of James P. KEANE, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 month and 19 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 June 1904.

"KEANE-In this city, August 3, 1932, Patrick, dearly beloved husband of ____ KEANE, and devoted father of Florence, George and James KEANE, Mrs. E. MONTROSE and the Late Edward J. KEANE. A native of Ireland. Funeral Thursday at 9 a.m. from GANTNER-FELDER-KENNY chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce ave., thence to St. Agnes Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated at 9:30 a.m. Internment. Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Aug 1932, p.9. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"**KEANE**--Died in San Francisco, May 28, Thos. Joseph, second son of Mary J. and the late Thomas **KEANE**, a native of San Francisco, aged 21 years." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 3 June 1898. Transcribed by Dee.

"KEARNEY--In this city, July 24, Katie, daughter of D. and Mary A. KEARNEY, aged 5 months and 26 days." Source: *Alta California*, 26 July, 1879.

"KEARNEY.-In this city, March 7, 1931, Mary KEARNEY, dearly beloved wife of the late William KEARNEY, loving mother of William R. KEARNEY, beloved sister of Mrs. David GERRIOR and John H. COAKLEY of Boston, Mass., William H. JAMES and Nellie COAKLEY of San Francisco, a native of Boston, Mass. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, March 10, at 8:30 a.m. from the chapel of Henry F. Suhr, 2919 Mission st., near 25th st. thence to Sacred Heart Church, Fillmore and Fell sts., where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 March 1931. Transcribed by Maggee Smith.

"**KEARNEY**--In this city, February 27, Michael **KEARNEY**, a native of the City of Limerick, Ireland, aged 40 years. (Philadelphia papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Sunday) afternoon at 2 1/2 o'clock, from his late residence, 233 Jessie street, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 28 Feb 1869.

I - L

"**KEARNEY**--In this city, Dec 17th, at the City and County Hospital, Peter **KEARNEY**, aged 28 years, a native of Ireland." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 18 Dec 1868.

"KEARNEY--William KEARNEY, the youngest brother of Denis KEARNEY, died in San Francisco on the Sabbath." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 20 May 1880. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**KEARNS**--Bernard **KEARNS**, 69 years of age, died today as a result of being accidentally asphyxiated by gas at the home of his daughter where he resided. It was a curious fact the Kearns was an old and trusted employee of San Francisco Gas Company." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 April 1902, p.8. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"**KEARNS**--In this city, June 3, George M., beloved son of Mrs. Ann and the late John **KEARNS**, and loving brother of John L., Joseph A., Celia and James **KEARNS**, a native of San Francisco, aged 18 years 11 months and 28 days. (Philadelphia papers please copy)." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by Evalou.

"KEARNS--Nellie KEARNS was about nineteen years of age and highly accomplished. She was educated at Notre Dame Convent in this city. Her sister Katie, thirteen years old, has been attending the public school on Eddy street. The young ladies left home, 680 Eddy street, near Polk, yesterday for the purpose of visiting their sister, who is a nun at the Sacred Heart Convent, Oakland. Their father, Patrick KEARNS, was on the police force in this city for many years and died six years ago, leaving his wife, Nellie and Katie and two sons. One of the sons is on a hunting trip at Livermore and the other is residing in San Diego. Last night an Examiner reporter visited the family residence, but Mrs. KEARNS was so completely prostrated that she could not be seen." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**KEARNS**--In this city, October 29, 1917, Owen **KEARNS**, a native of Illinois, aged 41 years, 10 months and 13 days. Member of B.P.O.E., No. 513 Nevada City, Cal., and Brotherhood of Locomotive Engineers, Division No. 413, Roseville, Cal. Announcement of funeral later. Friends may call at Gray's, Geary and Divisadero." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"KEATING--June 7, 1942, Daniel, beloved husband of the late Mary KEATING, loving father of Mrs. Marie O'SHEA and John KEATING, grandfather of Barbara Jane KEATING, Dannie, Barney, Kathleen and Jackie O'SHEA; a native of Seaforth, Canada. Funeral - Duggan's; then St. John's Church (requiem high mass.) Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"KEATING--KEATING, Elizabeth." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 June 1892. Transcribed by Joyce.

I - L

"KEATING--In this city, May 4, Lillie Catherine, beloved daughter of Bridget and the late Dennis KEATING, and sister of C.J., Matilda, and Maggie KEATING, and Mrs. Charles O'CONNOR, a native of San Francisco, aged 29 years and 3 months. Friends and acquaintances are repsectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, No. 113 Fifth street." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 6 May 1886.

"**KEATING**--In San Francisco, Nov. 12th, Margaret Dunn, daughter of Dennis **KEATING**, aged 1 year, 3 months and 5 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Nov 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KECK--In Placerville, Aug. 2d, Herman D. KECK, aged 26 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 10 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"KECK--KECK, Susie-25 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"**KEEFE**--Yesterday morning, Owen **KEEFE**, who lived on the Oakland and San Pablo road, was found dead in his bed with a bullet hole through his head, supposed to have been murdered by thieves." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 21 March 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"KEEGAN--JAMES KEEGAN DIES IN SAN FRANCISCO--MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co.), September 27 - The Marysville friends of James KEEGAN, a former resident of this county, several days ago were notified that he was at death's door at his home in San Francisco as the result of a stroke of paralysis. He expired yesterday, aged 70 years. KEEGAN and his family lived in Smartsville, this county, when the mining camp was seeing palmiest days." Source: *The Evening Bee (Sacramento, CA)* 27 Sept 1905, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KEEGAN--Jane, 58 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"KEEGAN--In this city, February 1, Martin, dearly beloved husband of the late Ellen KEEGAN, and loving father of Mrs. Felix **DOUGHERTY**, James KEEGAN and the late Mrs. Thomas **HENRY** and John KEEGAN, a native of County, Roscoinmon, Ireland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, February 3, at 8:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 261 Missouri street, near Eighteenth; thence to St. Theresa's Church, Nineteenth and Tennessee streets, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"KEELEY--TWO MURDERS. - On Wednesday evening last two horrible murders were perpetrated in San Francisco. At about six o'clock, a dispute occurred between Patrick **DONNELLY**, and Daniel **KEELEY**, on First street, between Market and Stevenson, in which **DONNELLY** stabbed **KEELEY**

I - L

with a large carving knife, inflicting seven or eight wounds upon his body and head, of which he has since died. About ten o'clock, in a room attached to a coffee stand on the corner of Pacific and Drumm streets, while the wife of Michael **KERRIGAN**, a steamboatman, was taking a cup of coffee, alone in the room, her husband rushed in with a knife in his hand, and jerking her head back, at one cut severed the carotid artery, causing death in a few moments." Source: *San Mateo County Gazette* (Redwood City, San Mateo County, CA), 3 Nov 1860, Vol. 2 No. 31. Transcribed by jch.

"KEELLER--In this city, July 21, Bridget, wife of John KEELLER, a native of Ireland, aged 43 years." Source: *Alta California*, 23 July 1879.

"**KEENE**--Died at San Francisco, Nov. 1, 1891, Gussie, daughter of J.C. **KEENE** of Healdsburg, native of Springfield, Mass., aged 14y." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 12 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"KEENE-In this city, September 2, 1883, Hannah D. Muir KEENE, beloved wife of Richard KEENE, a native of Greenock, Scotland, aged 42 years." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 3 Sept 1883, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"KEENE--In San Francisco, California, Tuesday, August 20, 1940, Helen Caroline KEENE, dear mother of Walter KEENE, Mountain View and Margaret KEENE WHITMORE, San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral from Gray's Parlors, Divisadero and Post Sts., San Francisco, Thursday, August 22, 1940 at 2 p.m." Source: *San Jose Mercury Herald*, 21 Aug 1940.

"**KEENEY**--In this city, January 18, infant daughter of Charles M. and Leontine **KEENEY**." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 21 Jan 1875, p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"**KEENNON--**On the 1st inst., after a lingering illness at his late residence on Union street, Joseph **KEENNON**, a native of Belfast, Ireland, aged 45 years. His friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend his funeral this day at 2 o'clock, from his late residence on Union street, above Dupont." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 3 Jan 1854. Transcribed by John Ireland

"**KEESING**--In this city, January 2, 1899, Leo, beloved son of Thomas B. and Rose **KEESING**, brother of Julia, Barnett, Lizzie and Grace **KEESING**, a native of this city, aged 6 years, 4 months and 8 days. Service and interment private." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 2 Jan 1899.

"KEHL--In San Jose, November 26, 1927, Othmar, dearly beloved husband of Catherine KEHL, loving father of Joseph KEHL, all of Sunnyvale, California, and brother of Edward KEHL of San Francisco, a native of Germany. Funeral notice later. Remains at Gantner Bros. and Felder, 1965 Market St., San Francisco. Monday, Nov 28, 1927 p. 10, c. 7 - same as above; added: Friends are invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Tuesday) at 11 a.m. at the chapel of Gantner Bros., & Felder, 1965 Market St.,

I - L

San Francisco. Interment: Greenlawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, Sunday, November 27, 1927. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"KEHN--Ah KEHN, 22, Aug. 14 (or 15), China" Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"**KEHOE**--In this city, January 21, George Matthew, second eldest son of Peter and Margaret **KEHOE**, aged 1 year, 10 months, and 28 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Sunday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, No. 238 Third street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 23 Jan 1870.

"**KEHOE**--In this city, June 1, Peter John, beloved son of Peter and Margaret **KEHOE**, a native of San Francisco, aged 14 years, 9 months and 4 days. The funeral will take place to-day (Sunday), at 2:30 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 515 Eighth street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 June 1884, p. 6.

"**KEHOE**--In San Francisco, March 18, Mrs. T. **KEHOE**, aged 40 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 22 March 1875, page 3. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"KEHRER--In this city, July 8, 1892, Fritz KEHRER, a native of Buffalo, aged 31 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 9 July 1892, page 8.

"KEIGHTLY--Wm., 41 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"**KEIM**--Ralph Waldo. Mortician - Gray's." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"**KEITH**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: Rev. C. **KEITH**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**KEITH**--In San Francisco, July 10th, Caroline Pheobe, wife of the Rev. Cleveland **KEITH**." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 14 July 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KEITON--David H." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 6 June 1891.

"KELIHER--In this city, Beb. 28, 1928, Homora, beloved wife of the late John A. KELIHER, loving mother of Madge M. and Mrs. George O. LIEN of this city, Joseph M., Raymond B. of Rapid City, South Dakota; John A. of Los Angeles, Cal., and Mrs. Charles HANKINS of Bentley, Canada. Funeral will take

I - L

place Thursday, March 1st, at 9 o'clock a. m., from the chapel of J. C. O'Commor, 455 Valencia st.; thence to St. Monica's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated, commencing at 9:30 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross cemetery, private." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 1 March 1928, p.4. Transcribed by Carol.

"KELLAND--March 5, P. KELLAND, Ireland, 35." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"KELLEHER--In this city, July 21, Bridget, beloved wife of John KELLEHER, a native of the parish of Killavy, County Arnagh, Ireland, aged 43 years. (New York Irish World and Cork Examiner please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, No. 1409 Buchanan street, thence to the Church of St. John the Baptist, where a solemn Requiem Mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 1/2 o'clock. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 23 and 24 July 1879.

"KELLEHER--John W., 25 ys." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"KELLEHER--In this city, May 30, Thomas, son of John and the late [Brabet?] KELLEHER, a native of San Francisco, aged 15 years [Cork papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No 14?2 Buchannan street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 1 June 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**KELLENG**--In this city, August 12, Annie Lizzie, daughter of Henry **KELLENG**, aged 1 year, 8 months and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Thursday) morning, at 10 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, Green street, between Dupont and Stockton." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 13 Aug 1868, p.3.

"KELLER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 12 - Mr. Levi KELLER died last night of gout in the stomach." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 13 Nov 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"KELLER--In this city, August 9, Mary, wife of John KELLER, a native of Ireland, aged 45 years." Source: *Alta California*, 11 Aug 1887.

"KELLERSBERGER.-Supposed Suicide of KELLERSBERGER -- S.F. 'Alta' -- It is probable that Mr. KELLERSBERGER, formerly Swiss Consul in this city [San Francisco], committed suicide some days ago, near San Juan, in Monterey County. The corpse of a man who had been dead, apparently about a week, was found near that town some 3 days ago, and although disfigured by decay and lacerated by coyotes, some acquaintances of Mr. KELLERSBERGER are confident that the body is his. We have no

I - L

particulars or details, except that \$20 were found in the pocket of the clothing on the corpse. It will be remembered that **KELLERSBERGER** left here some 4 or 5 months ago, clandestinely, going, as was supposed, in the direction of San Jose. After his departure it was found that he was involved in debt, and it was charged that some of his debts were of a fraudulent character. He had resided in San Francisco for a long time previously and had always had a good reputation in the community. [see 10 Oct 1858 issue]." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 19 Sept 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"KELLETT--In this city, August 10, Charles KELLETT, a native of Ireland, aged 61 years." Source: *Alta California*, 12 Aug 1887.

"KELLEY--In this city, September 27, 1897, Agnes Ethel, dearly beloved daughter of John and Aggie KELLEY, and grand-daughter of Mrs. Ellen BURDETT, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years 5 months and 14 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 29 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"KELLEY--In this city, December 5, James KELLEY, aged 24 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 8 Dec 1885.

"**KELLEY--**Mrs. T.J. **RIORDAN** returned Thursday evening from attending the funeral of her aunt, Mrs. James R. **KELLEY**, at San Francisco." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 6 Apr 1893. Transcribed by Dee.

"**KELLEY**--In this city, Aug 30th, John **KELLEY**, native of Ireland, aged 45 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 April 1934 (reprint front page of the *Daily Morning Chronicle*, 1 Sept 1868). Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"KELLEY-San Francisco, July 6, 1887- Thomas LANGDON shot Charles KELLEY in the neck in San Francisco on Tuesday night. The cause of the affray was a dispute about who had a lucriative beat as a special officer in Chinatown. Joseph KELLEY, who tried to disarm Langdon, was shot in the arm. KELLEY died this morning. LANGDON was charged with murder. KELLEY was at one time a prominent and prosperous hack owner in this city. After one of MAGUIRE's failures as a manager of the Baldwin Theatre, he was succeeded by KELLEY, who unsuccesfully conducted the establishment. He visited Sacramento with a number of theatrical combinations, and was very well known there. Today LANGDON showed extreme remorse for his act. Speaking of the affair he said: "When I met Charles last night he spoke to me, and during the conversation the matter of his brother's boat came up. I told him I thought his brother wanted the whole world, and one word followed another. Finally, he said something about giving me all I wanted, and throwing back his coat, he placed his hand in his hip pocket. I belived he was bout to draw his revolver on me, and to save myself, I shot him. I swear before God I would not have shot him unless I thought he was going to shoot me. He fell to the sidewalk, and then his brother came out of the store runing toward me. I fired a second shot. I know that Joe was always armed, and naturally supposing he would attempt to kill me for shooting his brother, I shot again. This is the truth of

I - L

the whole unfortunate affair, and all I can say in conclusion, is that I'm sorry from the bottom of my heart that it happened." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 6 July 1887. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"**KELLEY**--Killed -- A man by name of Patrick **KELLEY**, formerly a deck hand on the steamer Bragdon, fell from Jackson street wharf, San Francisco, on Sunday night, and struck his head against the Sacramento boat, causing concussion of the brain. He was removed to the County Hospital where he died on Tuesday evening." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 3 Oct 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"**KELLOGG**--In Oakland, Dec 23rd, of consumption, F.D. **KELLOGG**, of the firm of Linforth, Kellogg & Rail, of San Francisco. Funeral from the First Baptist Church, Washington street, this day (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 25 Dec 1868.

"**KELLOGG**--In Oakland, Oct. 17th, Grace Hall, daughter of Martin and Louise Brockway **KELLOGG**, aged 7 weeks and 3 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 21 Oct 1865.

"**KELLOGG**--Dispatch from San Francisco, Dec. 12 - Gustavus **KELLOGG**, a seamen on the ship Wildwood, from Coos Bay, fell from the mast today at Mission street wharf and was instantly killed." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 13 Dec 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"**KELLS**--In this city, July 8, Clarissa A. **KELLS**, a native of Chile, aged 40 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday), at 9 o'clock a.m., from St. Francis' Church, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 July 1873.

"**KELLY**--In this city, December 7, 1890, Bella, infant daughter of John W. and Nellie T. **KELLY**, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 months and 7 days. Funeral will take place THIS DAY (Monday), at 2 o clock p.m., from the residence of her parents, 1341 Howard street. Interments private." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 8 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"KELLY--In San Francisco, Sept. 21, Mrs. Bridget KELLY, a native of Tyron County, Ireland, aged 53 years, 1 month, & 17 days. [Mrs. Adelia KELLY died very suddenly in Dr. LANE's private office in San Francisco, last Monday. She had been troubled for over a year with a cancerous tumor in the left breast, involving the glands under the arm...(long story of decision to have operation)...she had just been placed on the operating table and had scarcely taken a single breath of the ether...when she was immediately taken with a convulsion...after working with her for an hour and a half, she was pronounced dead...She came to the U.S. in her 21st year, landing at New York City, where she remained for some time, then came to Calif. She lived in different parts of the State and finally settle here in 1871. She buried her husband 2 years later...She ran the County Hospital...Mrs. GOULD, a sister of the deceased, her 2 nephews, Patrick & Charles McCULLOUGH and her niece were present at the funeral, which took place from the Catholic Church last Wed. morning...]." Source: Hollister Freelance (Hollister, San Benito Co, CA), 25 Sept 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

I - L

"KELLY-In this city, August 6, Catherine, beloved wife of Michael KELLY and mother of John, Cornelius, Henry, Dan, Jerry and Charlie KELLY, Mrs. J.A. PETERKIN, Mrs. E. RILLEY, Mrs. T. RILLEY and the late Mrs. T.J. DUIGNAN, a native of Drumolege, County Cork, Ireland, aged 68 years. **Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday), from her late residence, 232 Clara street, at 8:30 o'clock a.m.; thence to St. Patrick's Church. Where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 8 Aug 1898, p. [Submitter's note: The correct spelling of RILLEY is REILLY.] Contact: Martha Williams martha@cableone.net

" **KELLY**--In this city, August 15, Charles, beloved son of the late Michael and Catherine **KELLY** and loving brother of Mrs. John **PETRIGAN**, Mrs. E. **REILLY**, Mrs. Thomas **REILLY**, John, Henry, Cornelius, Daniel and Jeremiah **KELLY**, and the late Mrs. Thomas **DUIGNAN**, a native of San Francisco. A member of Aerie, No.5 F.O.E." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Aug 1903, p. 22 [Submitter's note: The correct spelling of **PETRIGAN** is **PETERKIN**.] Contact: Martha Williams martha@cableone.net

"**KELLY**--In San Francisco, April 29, Chas. Henry, son of Cornelius **KELLY**, aged 4 years and 11 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 May 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**KELLY**--In this city, January 26, at the residence 1742 Sanchez street, Constance J., beloved daughter of Daniel J. and Eliza M. **KELLY**, a native of San Francisco." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 27 Jan 1904, p. 6. Contact: Martha Williams martha@cableone.net

"KELLY-In this city, June 13, 1885, CORNELIUS KELLY, beloved son of John J. and Margaret KELLY, a native of Sacramento, aged 3 years, 9 months, and 7 days. (Napa, CA, papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 27 Chesley Street, between Harrison and Bryant, Seventh and Eighth." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 15 June 1885, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"KELLY-In this city, September 22, 1930. Judge Cornelius (Neal) W. KELLY, beloved husband of Rose KELLY, beloved father of Robert J., Cornelia Rose, John, Richard and infant daughter KELLY, son of Cornelius T. and the late Delia KELLY and brother of Sister Mary CORNELIUS, Sister Mary ROSE of LIMA and Sister MAURICE (Sisters of Charity of B. V. M.), Mabel F, Eugene F., Thomas V. and the late Robert J. and George KELLY. A native of San Francisco. (Additional info.) Remains at his late residence 80 San Benito Way. Funeral announcement later." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"KELLY--At South San Francisco, Edwin H., infant son of Mr. & Mrs. John KELLY, aged 13 months. [Mrs. H. GOOLD and Miss Ella MORAN, of Paicines, went to San Francisco last Saturday to attend the

I - L

funeral...]." Source: The Free Lance (Hollister, San Benito Co), 27 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Dee.

"KELLY.-Ella H. - In this city, September 12, 1967, Ella H. KELLY, beloved wife of the late George S. KELLY, loving mother of Raymond G. KELLY, of Modesto, beloved sister of Hattie MCKENDRY, of Sacramento, devoted grandmother of Matthew S. KELLY, a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services at 10 a.m. Thursday, September 14, at N. Gray & Co., 4000 Nineteenth Ave. at Sargent, one block east of Junipero Serra Blvd. Memorials to San Francisco Heart Association 259 Geary Blvd. preferred." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 Sept 1967. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"KELLY-In this city, April 7, at 31 Essex street, Emily KELLY, beloved sister of Mrs. Ada HANNAH, Mary KELLY and Mrs. Lulu FOOTMASS, a native of Guernsey, England aged 30 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock, from the Church of the Good Samaritan, on Second street, near Folsom. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery, by electric funeral car from First and Harrison streets at 2:45 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Apr 1900, p. 10. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**KELLY**--Emily, aged 30 years.... [text missing from copy] Folsom. Interment Mount Olivet Cemetery, by electric funeral car from First and Harrison streets at 2:45 o'clock p.m." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 10 Apr 1900, p. 6. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"KELLY--In this city, June 17, Florence F., wife of J.T.M. KELLY and daughter of F. HENDERSON, a native of San Francisco, aged 32 years, 9 months and 7 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, No. 900 Powell street. Interment strictly private. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 19 June 1888.

"KELLY-In this city, July 18, of pneumonia, Rev. Francis KELLY, Assistant Rector of St. Joseph's Church, Tenth street, a native of County Armagh, Ireland, aged 35 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday) at half past nine o'clock a.m. from St. Mary's Hospital; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a Solemn Requiem Mass will be offered for the repose of his soul. (Examiner, Bulletin and Post copy.)" Source: *Daily San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 17 July 1879.

"KELLY-In this city, July 18, of pneumonia, Rev. Francis KELLY, Assistant Rector of St. Joseph's Church, Tenth street, a native of county Armagh, Ireland, aged 35 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday), at half past nine o'clock a.m., from St. Mary's Hospital; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a Solemn Requiem Mass will be offered for the repose of his soul. (Examiner, Bulletin and Post copy.)" Source: *Alta California*, 17 July 1879. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"KELLY--In this city, September 27, Frank P., son of James and Ellen KELLY, aged 5 years, 8 months and 22 days. Dearest Francis, thou hast left us, And thy loss we deeply feel; But 'tis God who has bereft

I - L

us - He can all our sorrows heal. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, corner of Alta and Calhoun streets." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 Oct 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"KELLY-In this city, September 20, Frederick M., dearly beloved son of Daniel J. and Eliza KELLY and brother of Grace and the late Constance KELLY, a native of San Francisco, aged 11 months and 10 days. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Friday), at 11 o'clock a. m., from the parents residence, 1742 Sanchez street, near Thirtieth. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 21 Sep 1905, p.6. Contact: Martha Williams martha@cableone.net

"KELLY-In this city, December 7, 1890, Grace, wife of the late Bernard KELLY, and mother of Thomas, Robert and the late William B. KELLY, a native of Larne, County Antrim, Ireland, aged 67 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral WEDNESDAY, December 10, at 2:00 o clock P.M., from her late residence, 817 Greenwich street, between ninth and Tenth, Harrison and Folsom. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 8 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"KELLY--In this city, November 25, the wife of Henry M. KELLY, of a daughter." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Dec 1897. Transcribed by Brian White.

"**KELLY**--[Dec 21st 1867] - J. Wells **KELLY**, a printer, who for two years published the "Directory" at Virginia City, was found dead in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**KELLY**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 23 - A printer named J. Wells **KELLY**, well known to the craft, was found dead on Clay street Saturday night, having died in a fit, as supposed. He was very dissipated." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 25 Dec 1867. Transcribed by Dee.

"**KELLY**--In San Francisco, Jan. 12th, James **KELLY**, aged 29 years, a native of county Galway, Ireland." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Jan 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**KELLY**--In San Francisco, March 9, James **KELLY**, aged 6 years, 4 months and 4 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"KELLY-In Hollister, Sept. 27, James D. KELLY, a native of Ireland, aged 85 years. [James D. KELLY died at the San Benito House last Saturday of heart failure, at the ripe old age of 85 years. He was ascending the stairs to his room in the 2nd story when death overtook him. He had been a resident of this county for several years, was of a retiring disposition and was well liked by all who knew him. Five years ago he was thrown from his wagon and was seriously injured and at the time little hopes were entertained for his recovery. Shortly after the accident he transferred his property to his wife thinking that

I - L

he had only a lease of life for a few days. He lingered along in a precarious condition when his wife took sick and died, who in the meantime had transferred the property to her sisters living in San Francisco. After his recovery, through the intercession of the Superior Court, he regained possession of his property which he held to the time of his death. The remains were taken to San Francisco last Monday and interred in the Catholic cemetery in the family plot alongside of his wife.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 3 Oct 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

"KELLY--At Our Lady's Home, Fruitvale, November 19, 1916, Johanna, beloved wife of John KELLY, and mother of Mrs. Ellen ESTELITA of San Francisco, a native of Queens County, Ireland, aged 80 years." Source: *Daily San Francisco Call & Post*, 20 Nov 1916, p. 14.

"**KELLY**--In this city, October 17, John **KELLY**, a native of County Louth, Ireland, eged 56 years. (New York City papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintnaces are respectfully inited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, No. 19 Sherwood Place, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 19 Oct 1873.

"KELLY--Interment in San Francisco, April 20, John KELLY, Ireland, 27." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"KELLY-- John P., 37" Source: San Francisco Call, 18 Sept 1909, p. 15.

"KELLY--Joseph - 25 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Sept 1891. Transcribed by Melody.

"KELLY--In this city, March 17, Julia, beloved daughter of John H. and Anna KELLY, and beloved sister of Annie M., George N. and Harry KELLY, a native of San Francisco, aged 27 years. The skies seem all unclouded. The days day looks bright and fair. Yet hearts and minds are shrouded. And grief has now its care: For she in whom were centered, Our thoughts from morn till night, Another life has entered, And passed beyond our sight. God's ways aare past our vision. And his counsel who can tell: But we say in deep submission; Lord, thou doest all things well. Have her in thy holy keeping, Whom our hears are mourning sore; With the just in peaceful slumber, May she rest for evermore. GEORGE. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Saturday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of her parents, 537 Stevenson street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 18 March 1887.

"**KELLY**-Dispatch from San Francisco, June 26 -- Julia **KELLY**, aged 6 years, an inmate of the Alms House, fell from a heavy wagon, the wheel passed over skull, crushing it and causing instant death." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"**KELLY-**-Near Hollister, Jan. 10, Katherine, beloved wife of Jas. **KELLY**, a native of Ireland, aged 75 years. [...It is thought that her illness was brought on by anxiety and worry at her sick husband's bedside.

I - L

The funeral...took place last Tuesday morning from the Catholic Church. The remains were taken to San Francisco for interment.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 14 Jan 1898. Transcribed by Dee.

"KELLY--In this city, May 31, Margaret KELLY, nee MATHEARN [or MULHEARN?], beloved wife of Thomas KELLY, a native of County Mayo, Ireland, aged 43 years, 4 months and 29 days. Our head and stay has left us, ..." (copy incomplete). Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 1 June 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"KELLY-In this city, March 14, Margaret E., beloved wife of L. E. KELLY, mother of William M., Winifred A. Lonsfert J. KELLY, and sister of Mrs. John HOUGHTON and Mrs. Jean CAROL, a native of Ireland, aged 33 years. (New York and Baltimore papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday) at 8:30 o'clock, from 715 Tehama street; thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:00." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**KELLY**--In this city, October 18, Martin **KELLY**, a native of Sligo Ireland, aged 37 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 20 Oct 1874, p.4.

"KELLY--Martin KELLY was the youngest of three brothers, being himself about forty three years of age. He was a native of Kings county, Ireland, as were his two elder brothers, Michael Joseph and Peter **KELLY**. Was though well-known contractor, who died not long since in this city, while the latter, who has until recently been engaged in the grocery business, is still a resident here, living on Fell street, near Gough. There is a widowed sister also residing in San Francisco. The father of the KELLYs was a well-to-do Irish farmer, who gave his sons something at least of a start in the world, of which all made good use. Martin **KELLY**, the deceased, came to America about thirty years ago, landing in New York, where he remained for a short time, but soon pushed Westward to San Francisco. Here he wisely invested what money he had in land on the outskirts of this city, from time to time increasing his investments as he obtained the money to do so. As a result he soon began to realize handsomely, and such property as now stands in his name in this city is valued at all the way from \$50,000 to \$75,000. He lately owned considerable real estate on Hayes and Fell streets, a few blocks beyond Van Ness avenue, Mr. KELLY took considerable interest in local politics and served four years in the Legislature as Senator from this city. For several years past he has acceptably filled the position of Assistant Chief Wharfinger under Captain CORCORAN. Mr. KELLY was never married, but has always shown himself devoted to the children of his brothers and sisters. He has several grandnephews attending school at St. Mary's, Oakland, whose expenses he has been paying, to a great degree, at least, and his fatal journey across the bay yesterday was made chiefly to pay them a visit. Genial in temperament and invariably courteous, he stood high in the esteem of everyone, whether relatives or merely acquaintances." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 31 May 1890, p. 2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

I - L

"**KELLY**--In San Francisco, May 12th, Mary Ann, daughter of Owen **KELLY**, aged 11 years and 9 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 14 May 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KELLY--In this city, June 17th, Mary B., daughter of Peter J. and Ellen M. KELLY, aged 8 months and 12 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 June 1875.

"KELLY--In this city, June 17, Mary B. KELLY, aged 8 months and 12 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 19 June 1875.

"KELLY--In this city, September 1, Michael, beloved husband of the late Catherine KELLY, and father of John, Cornelius, Henry, Dan, Jerry and Charles KELLY, Mrs. J.A. PETERKIN, Mrs. E. RILLEY, Mrs. T. RILLEY and the late Mrs. T.J. DUIGNAN, a native of Kinsale, County Cork, Ireland, aged 75 years. **The funeral will take place to-morrow (Saturday), at 8:30 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, 242 Clara street; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment private, in Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 2 Sep 1898, p.7 [Submitter's note: The correct spelling of RILLEY is REILLY.] Contact: Martha Williams martha@cableone.net

"KELLY--In this city, December 28th, Michael KELLY, a native of Ireland, aged 44 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 30 Dec 1873.

"**KELLY**--In this city, February 18, Michael **KELLY**, a native of Paterson, New Jersey, aged 42 years. (Paterson, N.J. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respetfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 24 Mary street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 20 Feb 1874.

"**KELLY**--In this city, October 1, suddenly, Patrick **KELLY**, a native of Cross, County Mayo, Ireland, aged 29 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from hius late residence, No. 10 Park avenue, between Harison and Bryant and Fifth and Sixth street, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 3 Oct 1873.

"**KELLY**--DEATH -- in this city, Feb. 17th, Patrick **KELLY**, a native of Roscommon county, Ireland, aged 29 years. [San Francisco 'Monitor' please copy.] [The funeral will take place from St. Mary's Church tomorrow (Tuesday) at 3 o'clock p.m.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 Feb 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**KELLY**--In this city, July 19, Patrick **KELLY**, a native of County Kilkenny, Ireland, aged 54 years. (San Jose papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral,

I - L

to-day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 1839 Howard street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 21 July 1875.

"**KELLY**--In this city, March 9, at the City and County Hospital, Patrick **KELLY**, a native of Ireland, aged 45 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Mar 1899, p. 10. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"KELLY--[Feb 9th 1866] - Edward MULLINS fatally stabbed Patrick KELLY, in San Francisco, in a dispute over the Eight-hour law." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KELLY-Patrick KELLY, the hackman who was shot by William T. HIGGINS, in a row growing out of the prize fight stakes, died of his wounds at St. Mary's Hospital yesterday. HIGGINS had previously been released on bail; but upon hearing of the fatal termination of the affair, he went immediately to the station house and gave himself into the hands of authorities." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 2 Feb 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"**KELLY**--DEATH -- in this city, Feb. 17th, Patrick **KELLY**, a native of Roscommon county, Ireland, aged 29 years. [San Francisco 'Monitor' please copy.] [The funeral will take place from St. Mary's Church tomorrow (Tuesday) at 3 o'clock p.m.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 Feb 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**KELLY**--In this city, March 9, Patrick **KELLY**, a native of Ireland, aged 45 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"KELLY--In this city, August 5, Sarah, beloved wife of John KELLY, mother of Katie, John and Raymond KELLY and sister of Mrs. W.C. GIFFORD, Mrs. W.J. O'FARRELL, and the late Mrs. Otis BUTLER, daughter of Rodman and the late Sarah SWEET, a native of San Francisco, aged 41 years and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuedsay), at 8:30 o'clock a. m., thence to St. Dominic's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Aug 1905, p. 6. Contact: Martha Williams martha@cableone.net

"KELLY--A Fatal Accident - Thomas KELLY, the aged horseman and proprietor of the largest stables west of Chicago, was fatally injured yesterday in San Francisco at Devisadero and McAllister Streets by being thrown between the wheel and shaft of his buggy. A street-car struck the rear end of the buggy and lifted it suddenly, and Kelly was thrown forward in such a manner that his head and shoulders were caught between the front wheel, stunning him. His skull was fractured, and he died last night." Source: *The Saturday Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 3 Feb 1906, Page 8. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KELLY--In San Francisco, Jan. 5th, Timothy KELLY, aged 25 years." Source: The Sacramento Union,

I - L

9 Jan 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KELLY-In this city, March 31, William, beloved husband of Annie KELLY, son of Donna and Margaret KELLY, and brother of Dennis, Jr., Frank, Maggie and Belle KELLY, Sister Mary Angelina of Notre Dame Convent, Santa Clara, and the late Myles KELLY and Mrs. Mary SHERIDAN, a native of San Francisco, 25 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, April 2, at 8:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 2321 Howard street; thence to Church of St. Charles Borromeo for services. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 1 Apr 1902. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"KELLY--Obituary for William P. KELLY--May 23, 1887 - January 08, 1972. KELLY, William P. - In this city January 8, 1972, William P. KELLY, beloved husband of Grace J. KELLY, loving brother of Mrs. Ann HOUSTON; a dear uncle; grand uncle and a great-grand uncle; a native of Massachusetts, aged 84 years; a sixty-three year member of the United Brotherhood of Carpenters and Joiners of America, a member of the Commonwealth Club of California, a former Trustee of the Millmen's Health & Welfare & Pension Trusts; a former Coordinator of the Bay Counties Carpenter's Apprenticeship Program and a former Commissioner of the California Apprenticeship Council; a veteran of WWI. Friends may visit the funeral home of Hogan & Sullivan, 1266-Ninth Ave., bet Lincoln Way and Irving St. (Sunset district). The rosary will be recited Monday at 8 p.m. A Mass of the Resurrection will be celebrated Tuesday at 10 a.m. at St. Anne's Church, Interment private, Holy Cross Cemetery. (Contributions to Hanna Boy's Center, Sonoma, preferred.)" Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 10 Jan 1972, p. 28, Sec. B. Transcribed by Nancy Posey.

"**KELTER**--In this city, March 4, Bridget, wife of Barnard **KELTER**, a native of Ireland, aged 65 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 5 March 1895.

"KEMPE--In Oakland, May 19 1894, Mathilda Dorothea KEMPE, mother of Mrs. Bianca GRIESSER and Max and Hans KEMPE, native of Hanover Germany, age 70 years 4 mos and 14 days. Interment Mountain View Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 20 May 1894.

"KEMPNER--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 2 -- This evening about 5 o'clock a stranger brought a large sized revolver to a tailor shop on Kearny street, between Jackson and Pacific streets, and offered to trade it for a pair of pants. KEMPNER, not being a judge of the article, took it into a music store next door, showed it to the wife of the proprietor, who, supposing it not to be loaded, commenced revolving the chambers, when it was discharged, the ball wounding her fingers and passing through KEMPNER's body, breaking the spine and killing him almost instantly. He recognized a friend and said, "I am dying," and immediately expired. The party who brought the pistol apparently fearful of being identified, seized it and ran away. He has not been captured." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 3 June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

I - L

"**KEMPSTON**--Passed away in this city, April 22, Walter N. **KEMPSTON**, beloved husband of Margaret **KEMPSTON** and father of Arthur and Eleanor H. **KEMPSTON**, a native of London, England, aged 59 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 26 April 1906, p. 14. Transcribed by Phyllis Stengl.

"KENADAY--In this city, Oct. 24th, of inflammation of the lungs, Francis Xavier KENADAY, son of Alexander M. and Mary Louisa KENADAY, aged 1 year, 11 months and 26 days. Funeral services to-morrow, at 11 o'clock, a.m. at the residence of his parents, 412 Green street, between Kearny and Dupont." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 25 Oct 1865.

"KENADAY--In this city, Sept. 19th, Louise, infant daughter of Mary Louise and A.M. KENADAY, aged 23 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 20 Sept 1865.

"KENDRICK--In this city, August 29, 1942, Annie M., beloved wife of the late Maurice KENDRICK, devoted mother of Harry F. KENDRICK, Mrs. Margaret VAN DOREN, Mrs. Annie McGOVERN and Mrs. Nellie CROWE, idolized grandmother of Mrs. Bernice FLYNN, John, Frank Jr., William, Barbara, Marjorie and Robert McGOVERN, Fred and Jean CROWE; a native of San Francisco, aged 83 years. A member of Holy Rosary Sodality of Epiphany Parish and South of Market Girls. Funeral Monday, 9 a.m. from Jas. H. Reilly & Co., 29th and Dolores Sts., thence to Church of the Epiphany, where a requiem high mass will be sung at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. (Spiritual bouquets preferred.)" Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"KENEALY--In this city, August 8, Mary Agnes, daughter of Lizzie and the late Michael KENEALY, aged 4 months and 18 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Sunday) at 2 o'clock P.M. from the residence of the parents, Nebraska street, between Twenty-fifth and Twenty-sixth, San Bruno road." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 9 Aug 1885.

"**KENNA--**At Long Bar, Yuba River, March 1st, Mr. Patrick R. **KENNA**, formerly of Jackson Mississippi, aged 47 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 13 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"KENNEDY--In this city, January 14, 1875, Ameila Maria KENNEDY (nee CHAIGNEAU), widow of Edward KENNEDY, a native of Santiago, Chile, (born December 8, 1844). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funderal this day (Saturday) at 1 o'clock, from her late residence, Valencia Street, corner of 22nd." *Daily Alta California*, 16 Jan 1875, p. 4. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"KENNEDY.-In this city, September 10, Arthur Everett, youngest son of James S. and Katie J. KENNEDY, aged 2 years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 340 Thirteenth street, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 12 Sept 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

I - L

"KENNEDY--In this city, March 10, Christina Vera KENNEDY, beloved daughter of Annie KENNEDY and the late Neil KENNEDY, a native of San Francisco, aged 14 years, 4 months and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, 511 Bryant street (formerly of 4095 Eighteenth street). Interment, Odd Fellows Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"KENNEDY--Drowned on the evening of 21st May at San Francisco, Capt. George **KENNEDY**, of the British Bark John Ritson, of Maryport." Source: *New York Herald*, 28 July 1849. Trans. By JI.

"**KENNEDY**--In this city, March 30, Gertrude, daughter of George B. and Caroline **KENNEDY**, aged 5 years, 1 month and 27 days. (New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 502 Fourth street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 31 Mar 1874.

"KENNEDY--In Sonoma, October 9, James KENNEDY, a pioneer of '49, aged 88 years and 3 days. Funeral Sunday at 11 a.m. from his late residence at Sonoma." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 11 Oct 1885.

"KENNEDY--San Francisco, Nov. 6 - James, eldest son of Martin and Olympia KENNEDY, 32 years." Source: *The Daily Union (Sacramento, CA)*, 9 Nov 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**KENNEDY**--In this city, October 20, James **KENNEDY**, a native of County Tyrone, Ireland, aged 32 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock P.M., form his late residence, 534 Folsom street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 22 Oct 1879, p. 4.

"KENNEDY--[On 11 April 1873] John KENNEDY, at San Francisco, attacked his wife and daughter with an axe and wounded them badly ,and then tied a rope around his neck and hung himself." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KENNEDY--In this city, November 26, John E. KENNEDY, a native of Ireland, aged 38 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 Nov 1879.

"KENNEDY.-In this city, January 22 [1912], John F. KENNEDY, beloved son of Frank D.S. and Katherine B. KENNEDY, and brother of Evelyn M. KENNEDY, a native of Montreal Canada, aged 17 years, 1 month and 1 day." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

I - L

"**KENNEDY**--In this city, November 21, John O.B. **KENNEDY**, aged 58 years. Funeral to-day, at 8 a.m., from No. 628 Ellis street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Nov 1885.

"KENNEDY--In this city, October 17, Julia, dearly beloved wife of the late WILLIAM KENNEDY and mother of WILLIE and GEORGE KENNEDY and daughter of JOHN and MARY KILGARIFF, a native of San Francisco, aged 29 years and 7 months. * * Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday), at 12:30 o'clock p.m., from the residence of her parents, 619 Third Street. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, Saturday Morning, October 19,1895, page 7. Contact: Tami Pangelina ttpangelina@aol.com

"KENNEDY--In San Francisco, Dec. 29, Katie Ann, daughter of Patrick and Julia KENNEDY, 3 years, 1 month." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 3 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**KENNEDY**--In this city, April 1st, Mrs. Mary **KENNEDY**, aged 66 years and 3 months." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 2 Apr 1875.

"KENNEDY--In this city, May 10, Mary, beloved daughter of Thomas and the late Bridget KENNEDY, and sister of William J., and the late John, James F., and Thomas W. KENNEDY, a native of this city, aged 28 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday), at 8:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 1602 Hyde street; thence to St. Bridget's Church, Van Ness avenue and Broadway, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing 9 o'clock. Internment, Mount Calvary Cemetary. The members of the Catholic Ladies Aid Society, Branch No. 25, are requested to attend the funeral services of our late sister, Mary KENNEDY, tomorrow (Wednesday), at 9 o'clock, at St. Bridget's Church, Broadway and Van Ness avenue. By order of J. DRURY, President; M. JONES, Secretary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"KENNEDY--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 24 -- This evening Charles MARTIN, an express man, was arrested on the charge of manslaughter. It appears that he pushed a sailor named Nicolas KENNEDY out of a saloon on the corner of Davis and Vallejo streets, and the latter falling, broke his neck, dying instantly. MARTIN alleges that it was purely an accident. The victim only fell a few feet, and the case resulting fatally as it did is a most remarkable one." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 25 Jan 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"KENNEDY--SAN FRANCISCO -- December 11th. -- Robert KENNEDY, owner of a ranch near Stockton, was fatally shot by Mrs. Elma POLSKY and her fifteen-year-old son, who leased the place from him. There was a dispute about the rent, and Mrs. POLSKY shot KENNEDY in the groin and fired the other barrel without effect. She then handed the weapon to the boy, telling him to reload it and finish KENNEDY. The boy reloaded the revolver and shot KENNEDY in the ear. The wounded man cannot

I - L

recover." Source: *The Mansfield Herald*, (Mansfield, Richland Co., Ohio), 12 Dec 1889, Vol. 40, No. 4. Transcribed by Amy Armstrong.

"KENNEDY: In San Francisco, April 8, 1941, Samuel A. KENNEDY, beloved husband of Bessie KENNEDY; loving brother of Arthur J. KENNEDY of San Francisco, Proctor KENNEDY, Seattle, Wash.; Mrs. Helen STRAWN, Palo Alto, Calif.; Mrs. Gail LaBELLE, San Francisco, and Mrs. Virginia ORR, San Francisco; loving uncle Mrs. Ina WYNNS of San Jose; a native of Cleveland, Ohio; aged 57 years, 2 months, 23 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday), April 10, at 3 o'clock p.m. from the chapel of Amos O. Williams CO., East Santa Clara street at Eighth. Interment, Santa Clara cemetery." Source: *San Jose Mercury Herald*, 9 Apr 1941, p. 20. Transcribed by jch.

"KENNEDY--San Francisco, January 14, 1899- Thomas H. KENNNEDY, a mounted policeman, was shot and killed yesterday afternoon [13 Jan 1899] by Mrs. Elizabeth REGAN, a widow. Mrs REGAN claims that KENNEDY called on her in the afternoon in a social way, and they became involved in a quarrel, and fearing harm at his hands, seized the officer's pistol and shot him in the mouth. KENNEDY died on his way to the hospital. Mrs. REGAN made another statement to the effect that the officer was living with her, and that he drew his pistol to intimidate her, and in the scuffle that followed she attempted to seize the weapon and that it discharged, inflicting the wound in the mouth." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"KENNEDY--Mrs. Elizabeth REGAN, who killed Thomas KENNEDY at her home late yesterday afternoon, was exhonerated today by a Coroner's jury. Mrs. REGAN's sister, Mrs. JOHNSTON who witnessed the shooting, testified the weapon exploded during a struggle for the weapon. The jury returned a verdict that she acted in self defense." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"KENNEDY--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 14 -- Wm. KENNEDY, Superintendent of the California market, and business partner of Lloyd TEVIS, died this morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 15 Apr 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"KENNELY--In this city, Oct. 18th, Hannah KENNELY, a native of Ireland, aged 18 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 Oct 1865.

"KENNELY--In San Francisco, Oct. 18th, Hannah KENNELY, aged 18 years, a native of Ireland." Source: *The Daily Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 21 Oct 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KENNELLY--In this city, Thomas KENNELLY, a native of Ireland, aged 52 years." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"KENNEY--In this city, January 20, Bridget KENNEY, a native of Currann, County Clare, Ireland, aged

I - L

76 years. (Boston papersplease copy). Friends and acquaintances, and those of her sons, Michael, James and Edward **KENNEY**, and her brother, Denis **KEATING**, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from her late residence, No. 112 William street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 22 Jan 1881. Transcribed by Brian White.

"KENNEY--In San Francisco, December 29, 1865, Henry KENNEY, a native of Ireland, aged 42 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Jan 1866. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"KENNEY--In Reno, November 14, Lenore T., beloved daughter of Mary and the late John J. KENNEY...." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"KENNEY, Mary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Dec 1903.

"**KENNEY**--In this city, September 14, Thomas **KENNEY**, a native of San Francisco, aged 9 years and 16 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from No. 1.0 Clara Street." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"KENNY--Bernard, 49 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"KENNY--In this city, November 16, James J. KENNY, a native of Australia, aged 38 years, 10 months and 21 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday, from his late residence, No. 2128 O'Farrell street, thence to St. Dominic's Chruch, where a solemn Requiem Mass will be held for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 19 Nov 1884.

"**KENNY**--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 1 -- Joseph **KENNY**, a San Francisco pioneer and an old volunteer fireman, died of consumption this afternoon." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 2 July 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"**KENNY**--In San Francisco, May 8th, Michael **KENNY**, a native of Silvermines, county Tipperary, Ireland, aged 26 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 11 May 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**KENON**--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 30 -- Frank **KING** or **KENON**, supposed to be a painter, and resident of the southern part of the city, died at the Olympic lodgings corner of Clay and Kearney streets this morning. He is supposed to have died from the effects of a prolonged debauch." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 31 Aug 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"KENT--Dec. 27th, Joshua KENT--Baltimore, aged 50, of diarrhea." Source: *Alta California*, 5 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

I - L

"KENTFIELD--John KENTFIELD, a pioneer, died in this city Wednesday." Source: *The Daily Record-Union (Sacramento, CA)*, 2 Nov 1883. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**KENTZEL**--In this city, June 16, Richard **KENTZEL**, a native of San Francisco, aged 41 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 June 1902, page 6.

"KERN--In this city, September 7, 1933. Ellen Sarah KERN, beloved wife of the late Louis A. KERN, loving mother of Mrs. Relsa **DiPIETRO** and Dr. B. Stanley KERN and the late Raymond L. KERN, sister of Dr. B.S. HERT of Rochester, NY and grandmother of Sherrel and Robert **DiPIETRO**, a native of Rochester, NY. A member and past matron of Harmony Chapter No. 124, O.E.S. (Rochester papers, please copy.) Friends are invited to attend the funeral service at 9 o'clock Saturday morning September 9 at Gray's Divisadero street at Post. Interment, Cypress Lawn. Officers and members of Harmony Chapter No. 124 O.E.S. please attend. By order of Beatrice **JAMESON**, Worthy Matron." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 Sept 1933, p. 13.

"KERN--In this city, July 5th, John KERN, a native of Germany, aged 60 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 7 July 1875.

"KERNEY--In San Francisco, Nov. 4, Mary KERNEY, aged 7 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 6 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KERNS--DIED IN THE SOUTH - Marysville (Yuba Co.) October 20 - John B KERNS, who died in Los Angeles this week, was a brother of the late Michael KERNS, a pioneer in this section, and an uncle of Mrs. D.P. DONAHOE. The burial took place in San Francisco, where the latter now resides." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 20 Oct 1906. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KERNS--Died in the South - MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co.), October 20 - John B. KERNS, who died in Los Angeles this week, was a brother of the late Michael KERNS, a pioneer of this section, and an uncle of Mrs. D.P. DONAHUE. The burial took place in San Francisco, where the latter now resides." Source: *The Evening Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 20 Oct 1906.

"KERR--In this city, April 19, 1916, Ann KERR, beloved sister of Matthew KERR, a native of County Louth, Ireland. The funeral will take place Friday, at 11 o'clock from the residence of her brother, 3444 16th st.; thence to Mission Dolores Church for services at 11:30 o'clock. Interment, private, Holy Cross Cemetery. There will be a requiem high mass celebrated for the repose of her soul, Monday, at 9 o'clock at Mission Dolores Church." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 20 April, 1916.

"KERR--In this city, July 5, 1944, Catherine M., beloved daughter of the late Mathew and Marie KERR, loving sister of Mrs. Ann K. SULLIVAN and the late Ignatius KERR and Mrs. Minnie O'DONNELL,

I - L

devoted aunt of Eugene J. and Mathew F. **SULLIVAN** and Mrs. Geraldine **HARDIMAN**; a native of San Francisco. A member of the Ladies' Sodality of Mission Dolores Church. Funeral Friday at 9 a. m., from chapels of Arthur J. Sullivan & Co., 2254 Market st., bet. 15th & 16th. then to Mission Dolores Church, where a requiem high mass will be offered at 9:30 a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetary. (Arthur J. Sullivan Jr., Director.)" Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 6 July 1944, p. 9.

"KERR--In this city, May 20, 1928, George Henry, beloved son of Catherine KERR and the late Joseph M. KERR, loving brother of John Leo KERR, a native of San Francisco, Cal. A requiem high mass will be offered for the repose of his soul Wednesday, May 23, at Sacred Heart Church, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Friends may call at White's Service Chapel, 2200 Sutter st., northwest corner of Pierce." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 20 May 1928, p. 12.

"KERR--In this city, November 11, 1932, Ignatius A., beloved husband of Martha KERR, loving brother of Miss Catherine KERR, Mrs. M. O'DONNELL and Mrs. A. K. SULLIVAN, a native of San Francisco. A member of San Pedro Lodge, No. 966, B. P. O. Elks, and Castro Parlor, No. 232, N. S. G. W., and of the Holy Name Society of the Mission Dolores Church. Friends are invited to attend funeral Monday at 8:30 a.m. from McAvoy-O'Hara & Co.'s Market street, neaer Church, thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated at 9 a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 Nov 1932. Contact: Susanna O'Donnell dumtacet@hotmail.com

"KERR--In this city, September 22, 1930, James W. KERR, husband of the late Elizabeth KERR, loving father of Andrew L., Lansing B. and Grace KERR, a native of Edinburgh, Scotland, aged 85 years. A member of Occidental Lodge, No. 22, F. and A.M. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Wednesday at 2 o'clock at the chapel of Halsted-Dierks & Co., corner Divisadero and McAllister Streets. Interment, Woodlawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"KERR--In this city, July 3, 1923, Maria, beloved wife of the late Mathew KERR, loving mother of Kittie and Ignatius KERR, Mrs. James W. O'DONNELL and Mrs. A. K. SULLIVAN, a native of County Kilkenny, Ireland. A member of the Third Order of St. Francis and Ladies' Sodality of Mission Dolores Church. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, July 5, at 9:45 a. m., thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul at 10:15 a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 4 July, 1923. Contact: Susanna O'Donnell dumtacet@hotmail.com

"KERR--In this city, April 17, 1917, Matthew, beloved husband of Maria KERR, and loving father of Kittie and Ignatius KERR, Mrs. James W. O'DONNELL, Mrs. E. D. SULLIVAN and the late Joseph M. and Matthew L. KERR, a native of Ireland. A member of the Gentlemen's Sodality of Mission Dolores Church. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, at 10 o'clock, from his late residence, 3144 16th St.; thence to Mission Dolores Church where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the

I - L

repose of his soul, at 10:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by automobile." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 19 April 1917. Contact: Susanna O'Donnell dumtacet@hotmail.com

"KERR--In this city, June 8, Matthew L., beloved husband of Ruby B. KERR, loving son of Matthew and Maria KERR, and brother of Kitty and Ignatius KERR, Mrs. James O'DONNELL, Mrs. Eugene D. SULLIVAN and the late Joseph N. KERR, a native of San Francisco. A member of Sacramento Aerie, No. 9, Fraternal Order of Eagles. (Sacramento papers please copy.)" [Transcriber's note: date is apparently an error should be June 3?, not June 8.] Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by Evalou.

"**KERR**--Near Elk Grove, Sacramento county, September 11th, Nancy J. **KERR**, aged 28 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 14 Sept 1865.

"KERR--Robert George, age 11." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"KERR--In this city, September 1, Robert George KERR, dearly beloved son of Robert George and Margaret KERR, and loving brother of William F. and Mary E. KERR. A native of San Francisco aged 11 years, 10 months and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday at 8:30 o'clock from the parlors of McBrearty & McCormick, 915 Valencia Street, near 20th, thence to St. John's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery by automobile." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Sept 1915.

"KERRIGAN--TWO MURDERS. - On Wednesday evening last two horrible murders were perpetrated in San Francisco. At about six o'clock, a dispute occurred between Patrick **DONNELLY**, and Daniel **KEELEY**, on First street, between Market and Stevenson, in which **DONNELLY** stabbed **KEELEY** with a large carving knife, inflicting seven or eight wounds upon his body and head, of which he has since died. About ten o'clock, in a room attached to a coffee stand on the corner of Pacific and Drumm streets, while the wife of Michael **KERRIGAN**, a steamboatman, was taking a cup of coffee, alone in the room, her husband rushed in with a knife in his hand, and jerking her head back, at one cut severed the carotid artery, causing death in a few moments." Source: *San Mateo County Gazette* (Redwood City, San Mateo County, CA), 3 Nov 1860, Vol. 2 No. 31. Transcribed by jch.

"**KERRIGAN**--In this city, March 1, Matthew H. **KERRIGAN**, a native of California, aged 30 years and 6 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 2 March 1895.

"KERRIGAN--In San Francisco, Nov. 9, P.G. KERRIGAN, aged 42 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

I - L

"**KERRIGAN**--In this city, Nov. 24th, at the City and County Hospital, Owen **KERRIGAN**, aged 41 years, a native of Ireland." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 27 Nov 1865.

"KERRIGAN--Thomas, 17 ys." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"KESLER--In San Francisco, 25 Mar 1889, Wm. KESLER of Whiskytown." Source: *Weekly Free Press/Republican Free Press* (Redding, Shasta Co), 30 Mar 1889. Transcribed by Robin Bills.

"KESNEY--Sept 27 John KESNEY, 4 mos. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"KESSLER--In this city, March 31, Bridget, beloved wife of Richard KESSLER, a native of County Tipperary, aged 25 years, 8 months and 12 days. Funeral from her late residence, 252 Third Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 Apr 1882, p. 7. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"KETTELL--In this city, October 22d, after a lingering illness, T.P. KETTELL, formerly commercial editor of the Alta, in the 67th year of his age." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 23 October 1878.

"KEUSCHER--In Oakland, February 7, Louise KEUSCHER, mother of Mrs. P. J. RUTTIGER, and the late Theodor KEUSCHER, a native of Altona, Germany, aged 72 years." (Funeral 9 Feb 1893; Albert and Brown parlors, Oakland; Interment: Masonic Cemetery). Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 9 Feb 1893. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"KEY--In Grass Valley, Nevada County, March 18, 1913, Francis Andrew KEY, father of Mrs. Thomas LOBB of Calumet, Mich., Mrs. Thomas DEEBLE of San Francisco, Mrs. James G. WILLIAMS of Los Angeles, Mrs. W.J. MARTIN of Grass Valley and W.G. KEY of Tonopah, Nev., a native of Cornwall, Eng., aged 73 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 20 March 1913. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**KEYES**-Alexander D. **KEYES** has applied for letters of administration on the \$22,000 estate of Henry Elmo **KEYES**. The sole heir is Louise L. **KEYES**, infant daughter of the deceased." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"KEYM-Died in Southland-FAIRFIELD (Solano Co.), February 22 - Last Saturday Mrs. Catherine KEYM, one of the pioneer settlers of this vicinity, died at Los Angeles, after a short illness. Deceased was 80 years of age, but her general health was good until her last sickness. She was a native of Germany. She and her husband, the late Henry KEYM, came to San Francisco from New Orleans in 1854. In 1887 they came to Suisun Valley and kept a road house on the stage route between Vallejo and Sacramento. Mr. KEYM died while they lived there. Sixteen years ago Mrs. KEYM moved to Fairfield and soon

I - L

afterward went to Los Angeles and made her home with her son, Geo. D. **KEYM**. Seven children survive the deceased - W.E. and H.A. **KEYM**, of Fairfield, and Louis P., George D., and Albert B. **KEYM** and Mrs. Lizzie **DOTTER**, of Los Angeles." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 22 Feb 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**KEYSER**--In San Francisco, July 28th, Mrs. Margaret **KEYSER**, aged 49 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 31 July 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KEYSTON--In this city, January 14, Jane G., beloved mother of James W. and William D. KEYSTON and Mrs. F.W. FOSTER, a native of Stamford, Lincolnshire, England, aged 76 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday), 2:30 o'clock, from Bethany Congregational Church, corner of Twenty-fifth and Bartlett streets." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"**KIDD**--In this city, March 16, Robert, beloved son of Kate and the late John **KIDD**, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years. The funeral will take place TO-DAY (Friday) at 2:30 o'clock P.M., from 1531 Howard street. No flowers." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 18 March 1887.

"KIDDER--DEATH of CHARLES A. KIDDER -- The Vallejo 'Independent' contains the following concerning the late absconding clerk of Solano county: On last Wednesday a dispatch was received in this city, from Watsonville, announcing the fact that Chas. A. **KIDDER** was there and in a dying condition. Another telegram, received on Thursday, stated that he had died early that morning. Deceased was an old resident of this city [Vallejo], having lived here about 10 years, and was well known throughout Solano county. He at one time held a clerkship on the Navy Yard, and while occupying that position his actions were at times unaccountably strange. He would go and come from the yard for several weeks at a time without ever speaking to any one, unless in answer to a direct question. He was appointed afterwards City Clerk, and in that capacity often acted very strange. In 1871 he was elected County Clerk, which position he occupied but a few months when he suddenly disappeared, no one knew where. Some thought he had been foully dealt with, others that he had gone East, but the majority were nonplussed. Reports prevailed from time to time that he had been seen in San Francisco, yet these reports were very hard to believe, but eventually proved to be true. Finally, Mr. SNOW met him in the southern part of California, when KIDDER asserted that he would never return to Solano county. A week had scarcely elapsed before **KIDDER** made his appearance in Vallejo, as our readers are already aware. After remaining here one day only, he left for San Francisco, whence he proceeded to Watsonville, where he died on Thursday morning. It is reported that Mrs. KIDDER was with him in his last moments. The Masonic fraternity of which he was a member will [illeg]. In view of his former history, it seems quite probable that he was not in his right mind and that to this fact is to be attributed his sudden disappearance without cause and strange conduct before and after." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 13 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"KIEGAN--In San Francisco, Dec. 26th, Daniel KIEGAN, a native of Ireland, aged 55 years." Source:

I - L

Sacramento Bee, 29 Dec 1964. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KIELY--KIELY's Body Recovered--OAKLAND, Feb 12 - The body of James P. KIELY, a San Francisco man, who fell off the steamer Oakland on January 7th, while returning from Oakland with his wife and children, was recovered from the bay near the end of Long Wharf to-day. Identification was made by means of clothing, for the body was unrecognizable. KIELY was employed by Nolan Bros., in San Francisco. While crossing the bay, after a visit to Oakland, he lost his balance and fell from the railing of the steamer. His son gave an alarm, and the deck-hands thought the boy was joking. The attempt at rescue was slow, and the man drowned in sight of his family." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 13 Feb 1895. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KIERCE--Veronica - 21 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 July 1894, p.7.

"KIERNAN--In this city, November 29, Bridget KIERNAN, relict of the late Thomas KIERNAN, mother of Mrs. Peter GRENNAN and granmother of Peter, Thomas, Matthew, Mamaie, Tessie, Robert and Joseph GRENNAN, a native of County Westmeath, Ireland, aged 87 years. (New Orleans and New York papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Thursday), at 8:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 27 Sanchez street, thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a solemn high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Dec 1897. Transcribed by Brian White.

"KIERNAN--At Santa Clara, November 26, Francis J. KIERNAN of San Francisco, a native of Brooklyn New York, aged 25 years. (New York papers please copy)." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 Dec 1875. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"KIERNAN--In this city, February 3, 1869, Philip KIERNAN, a native of the Parish of Kilmore, County Cavan, Ireland, aged 49 years. Intered on the 5th inst. in Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 6, Feb 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"KIERNAN--In San Francisco, September 20, Wm. B. KIERNAN, aged 1 year, 9 months, 20 days." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 23 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KEIRNS--In this city, June 30, 1895, Julia KEIRNS, mother of Lulu and Thomas KEIRNS, and James HARKIN, a native of County Cork, Ireland. The funeral will take place tomorrow (Tuesday) at 9:30 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 431 Franklin street, thence to St. Mary's Cathedral, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock a.m." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 July 1895, p. 11.

"KILBORN--In this city, February 11, Walter Edward, youngest son of John H. and Marcy C.

I - L

KILBORN, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year and 25 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 12 Feb 1882.

"KILBOURN--In this city, may 24, William Weston KILBOURN, a native of New York, aged 35 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 26 May 1886, p. 8.

"KILBOURN--In this city, May 24, William Weston KILBOURN, a native of New York, aged 35 years....(copy incomplete)." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 27 May 1886, p. 7. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"KILDAHE--In San Francisco, Nov. 24th, Charles KILDAHE, aged 45 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 3 April 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KILDAY--In this city, November 13, William J., beloved husband of Susie KILDAY, father of William and Helen KILDAY, son of James and Catherine KILDAY, brother of James, John, Lizzie, Nellie and Agnes KILDAY, Mrs. W. FLAHAVEN and Mrs. T. O'DWYER and brother-in-law of Mrs. and Mr. George HARTMANN, a native of Boston, Mass, aged 43 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 14 Nov 1904.

"**KILDE**--In this city, October 31, 1872, Martin Andersen **KILDE**, a native of Rakkestad, Norway, aged 34 years, 2 months, and 25 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Today (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from 717 Market Street, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"KILEMADE--In this city, February 1, John, dearly beloved husband of Annie KILEMADE, and loving father of Carmelita KILEMADE, a native of County Longford, Ireland. A member of Camp Nelson A. Miles, No. 10, United States Spanish War Veterans. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, February 4, at 8:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 651 Twenty-ninth street, between Diamond and Castro; thence to St. Paul's Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"KILEY--In this city, August 31, Louisa beloved wife of the late Hiram KILEY...." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"KILGARIFF--In this city, February 25, 1913, JOHN F., dearly beloved husband of MARY KILGARIFF, and loving father of MRS. R. CHADWICK, MRS. C. TWIGG, MRS. J KEEFE, and THERESA and MICHAEL KILGARIFF, and the late MRS. W. KENNEDY and MRS. C. QUINTON, a native of Tuam, County Galway, Ireland. A member of the Court Acme No. 51, Foresters of America, and division No. 2.A.O.H. The funeral will take place today(Thursday) at 11:00 a.m. from his late

I - L

residence, 4194 Seventeenth Street, corner of Douglass, thence to the Most Holy Redeemer Church, where services will be held commencing at 11:30 a.m. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by carraige. DIVISION No.2.A.O.H.--Officers and members are requested to attend the funeral of our late brother, JOHN F.KILGARIFF this (Thursday) morning, February 27, 1913 from the late residence, 4194 Seventeenth Street. James SMITH, Pres., S.J. MALONE, Secretery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, thursday Feb 27, 1913. Contact: Tami Pangelina (@aol.com

"KILGARIFF--In this city, July 6, Mary Ann, beloved wife of P.J. KILGARIFF, a native of County Tipperary, Ireland, aged 28 years. Notice of funeral in to-morrow's paper." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 7 July 1875.

"KILGARIFF--In this city, April 20, 1928. MARY J., beloved wife of the late JOHN F. KILGARIFF and loving mother of MRS. M. CHADWICK, MRS. N.TWIGG, MRS. J. KISSINGER and THERESA KILGARIFF and the late MICHAEL KILGARIFF, MRS. W. KENNEDY, and MRS. C. QUINTON., a native of Ireland. The funeral will take place tomorrow (Monday) at 9 a.m. from the parlors of McBrearty & McCormick 648-643 Valencia St. between 17th and 18th strs., thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a requiem high mass will be offered for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9;30 a.m. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, Saturday April 21, 1928, page 4. Contact: Tami Pangelina @aol.com

"KILFARIFF--In this city, July 6, Mary Ann, beloved wife of P.J. KILGARIFF, a native of County Tipperary, Ireland, aged 28 years. Her remains will be taken from her late residence, No. 4 Ewer place, off Mason street, between Sacramento and Clay, to-day (Thursday) at 6 o'clock a.m., to the 7 a.m. boat for Sacramento, for interment. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 July 1875.

"KILGARIFF.-In this city, Jan.9, 1948, THERESA C. beloved daughter of the late JOHN and MARY KILGARIFF, loving sister of MRS. E. TWIGG, and the late GERTRUDE KISSINGER: a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend funeral Monday at 8:30 a.am., from the Evergreen Mortuary of McAvoy, O'Hara Co. Geary Blve. at Tenth ave., thence to Star of the Seas Church, where a Requiem Mass will be celebrated at 9 a.m. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, Saturday Jan. 10, 1948, page 7. Contact: Tami Pangelina (page) and com

"KILHAM--In this city, February 6, Frank B., son of Horace and Laura A. KILHAM, aged 5 years and 10 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 9 Feb 1869.

"KILROY--In this city, July 9, Margaret, daughter of Patrick and Mary KILROY, a native of theis city, aged 3 months and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday) at 3 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, Fulton street, between Buchanan and Webster." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 July 1873.

I - L

"KIMBALL-In this city, February 2, Annie, wife of F.H. KIMBALL and sister of H.C. SCHRAMM and Mrs. John ZAMMITT, a native of San Francisco, aged 22 years, 4 months and 14 days. Funeral will take place tomorrow, Sunday at 2 o'clock from the residence of her mother, Mrs. C. SCHRAMM, 51 Church Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 4 Feb 1888. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"KIMBALL-In this city, on Tuesday evening, Jan. 5th, Mrs. Eliza W. KIMBALL, wife of Henry KIMBALL, in the 35th year of her age. The friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, from the residence of her husband, on Brannan street, one door from Third, this day, at 1 o'clock, P. M., without further notice." [Transcriber's note: See notice of Jan 6 for alternate spelling of name]. Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"KIMBALL--In this city, Nov 1, Henry KIMBALL, a native of Manchester, NH, aged 65 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Nov 1884. Transscribed by Jim Schmitz.

"KIMBALL--In this city, September 22, 1930, James C. beloved husband of Mary SIEGEL KIMBALL, son of Mr. and Mrs. C. H. KIMBALL of Port Huron, Mich., a native of Michigan. (Los Angeles and Stockton papers please copy.) Friends may call at the mortuary of Halsted & Co, 1123 Sutter Street. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"KIMBALL--In this city, Nov. 23d, Kimball Emble [sic.], infant son of Chas P. and Isabela KIMBALL, aged 4 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 24 Nov 1865.

"KINDERMANN--SUICIDE -- The community was shocked with the news of another suicide about 4 o'clock yesterday afternoon. The unfortunate was Mrs. Emily KINDERMANN, wife of Gustavus KINDERMANN. She leaves 3 little children, the eldest of whom is 5 years of age and cannot realize the calamity that has befallen them. The husband of the unfortunate woman was formerly employed at the Pacific Tannery in this city and about 3 weeks ago went to San Francisco where he has remained to the present time. Mr. Edward ALISKY, with whom the deceased has been boarding at the corner of Main and American streets, furnished us a statement which is about as follows: The deceased for the past few months has been subject to fits of mental derangement and frequently neglected duties to her family. After her husband left for San Francisco to work at his trade in the Laguna Tannery, she became more insane; she came to the conclusion that her husband was dead and pronounced a letter which he had written her a forgery. She frequently has mentioned an intention to commit suicide. Yesterday afternoon she was visited by a physician who prescribed for her. A bath was recommended, and accordingly she went to her room for that purpose, but within a half an hour afterward the family of Mr. ALISKY was horrified to learn that the deceased was hanging in a wood shed upon an adjoining lot. The deceased evidently stood upon a chair and adjusted a clothes-line around her neck and then made it fast above, and in a moment more committed the lamentable deed. When found she was not entirely lifeless and an effort was made to restore her, but proved unavailing. Her body was taken to the Coroner's office where an inquest will

I - L

doubltess be held today." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 7 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"KINDERMANN--CORONER'S INQUEST -- Last Saturday evening Coroner BOND summoned a jury and held 2 inquests -- one over the body of Mrs. [illeg] KINDERMANN, whose death by suicide has already been made public; and the other over the body of the Mexican who died suddenly on Friday night. The gentlemen summoned and sworn as jurors were John T. OLDHAM, E.R. ROBERTS, T.W. BIRCH, G.W. DOW and John GRATTAN. In the case of Mrs. KINDERMANN, the testimony elicited was as follows: Edward ALISKY, sworn -- I have known the deceased for a year past, since she came from the East. Her name is Emma KINDERMANN, aged 29 years, and married; her husband is working at the Laguna Tannery, San Francisco; she has 4 children -- 1 in Germany and 3 here. She boarded at my house, corner of Main and American streets; her rooms were next door; she and her husband lived very unhappily together. The doctors and Judge GREENE came yesterday by request of her friends to examine whether or not she was insane; they found her insane and issued a commitment; Dr. EICHLER has it now; she pleaded to be left with her children; they told her if she would behave herself and take good care of her children she might remain a few days; about half-past 1 o'clock, after they left, my wife went to look for Mrs. KINDERMANN and could not find her in the house; she inquired of the children where their mother was, and they pointed to the wood-house or chicken-house; she went there and found Mrs. KINDERMANN suspended by the neck to a rafter, with a chair near her, within 2 ½ or 3 feet; my wife gave the alarm; I went and cut deceased down; I found she was dead; gave her stimulants, etc., and tried to revive her. The name of her husband is Gustavus KINDERMANN. Mrs. ALISKY was called and sworn and the lady corroborated her husband's testimony. Dr. **EICHLER**, sworn -- I knew the deceased; Dr. STOCKTON and myself examined her yesterday (Friday), Sept. 6, 1872, for the purpose of committing her to the Insane Asylum. We prepared a commitment to send her immediately to the Asylum, but she begged so hard not to be taken from her children and promised to take care of them, that I gave her permission to stay a day or 2, and see how she would do. After that, we left; that was the last time I saw her alive. THE VERDICT -- The jury rendered the following verdict: We, the jury, find the name of the deceased to be Emma KINDERMANN, aged about 29 years, a native of Germany, and that she came to her death on the 6th day of September, A.D. 1872, by suicide, or hanging herself by the neck in a fit of insanity, in an outhouse in the rear of Edward ALISKY's residence, corner of American and Main streets, city of Stockton." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 9 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"KING--September 15th [1863] - Abraham J. KING, a well known "Money King," died at San Francisco." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 1 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KING--In San Francisco, Nov. 16th, Dennis J. KING, a native of Ireland, aged 22 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 19 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KING--In this city, January 22, Ella J., beloved wife of Cameron H. KING, mother of Jenet, George C., Cameron H. and Lochlel M. KING and sister of Maud E. CLOCK, a native of St. Helena, Cal., aged 37 years and 2 months. The funeral will take place to-day (Thursday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from her late

I - L

residence, 624 Guerrero street. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 24 Jan 1901, p. 6.

"KING--In San Francisco, Oct 15, Frank KING, aged 85 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee,* 18 Oct 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KING--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 30 -- Frank KING or KENON, supposed to be a painter, and resident of the southern part of the city, died at the Olympic lodgings corner of Clay and Kearney streets this morning. He is supposed to have died from the effects of a prolonged debauch." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 31 Aug 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"KING--Dispatch from San Francisco -- Patrick KING is supposed to have been drowned in the bay, not having been seen since he went out in a boat last Wednesday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 21 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"KING--In this city, February 9, Sarah, relect of the late Mark J. KING of NY & beloved mother of David J. I. MANNING, John G & Charles II, KING. Friends & acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend Monday at 10:30 o'clock from her late residence, 2921 Sacramento St. Interment New Salem. A native of Morovano, Gostin, Prussia. Aged 81 yrs 11 mo & 05 days. (NY & Philadelphia papers please copy)." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 11 Feb 1895, p.15 (Vol LXL No 27). Transcribed by Adrienne.

"KING--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, July 25 -Michael KING, a workman in the California Foundry, on Fremont street, was instantly killed yesterday afternoon by the falling of a heavy casting which struck him on the head and crushed in the skull." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 26 July 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"KING--Died on Friday last, at his residence in San Francisco, surrounded by his household idols, after a brief illness, the Rev. T. Starr KING departed this life." Source: *The Petaluma Journal and Argus*, (Petaluma, Sonoma Co., CA) 10 March 1864. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"KING--In this city, November 3, William KING, beloved husband of Catherine KING, and father of Mrs. Mary K. LANDUN and Tillie KING, a native of Brixham, Devonshire, England, aged 77 years, 6 month and 6 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Nov 1898. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"KING--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 10 -- The funeral of the late Wm. F. KING, stock broker, son of the late James KING, will take place on Friday afternoon, and the Board will attend in a body." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 11 Apr 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"KING--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 29 -- William KING, a San Francisco boy, fell off the Oakland wharf while fishing today and was drowned." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 30 July 1872.

I - L

Transcribed by Dee.

"KING--In this city, November 39, William Francis, son of Timothy J. and Johanna KING, aged 20 years, 4 months and 15 days. Funeral to-day, at 2:30 p.m., from No. 915 Shotwell street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Dec 1885

"KINGBURRY--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, May 1 -- Albert KINGBURRY, who was injured by the falling of a scaffolding at the Metropolitan Theater on Sunday, died of his injures at his residence at Hayes' Valley last evening." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 2 May 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"KINGSBURY--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 11 -- The funeral of Elisha KINGSBURY, the gambler who shot himself last night, under the hallucination that the police were harassing him, takes place tomorrow, his old associates having freely contributed the amount of the expenses. There is no question that the late raids of the police on the gambling houses drove him insane. For weeks he had been impressed with the idea that they were after him all the time." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 12 Aug 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"KINGSBURY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 7 -- George Washington KINGSBURY, a teamster, fell from his truck on Sacramento street near Sansome and died in a minute. Heart disease, from which he has been suffering for some months past, was the cause of his death. Deceased leaves a wife & 2 children, residing at No. 916 Howard street." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 8 Feb 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"KINGSLEY--In San Francisco, March 5, Edward E., son of Everett KINGLSEY, aged 1 year and 4 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 March 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KINGSLEY--Elizabeth, 83 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"KINGSTON--Samuel KINGSTON, a dwarf and familiar character about town, committed suicide in Golden Gate Park yesterday by shooting himself in the head." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 16 July 1904, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"KINK--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, May 10 -- Thomas KINK, aged 30 years, a native of Ireland, and by occupation a sailor, died suddenly about 8 o'clock this morning while sitting in a chair, at No. 206, Liedesdorff street." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 May 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"KINKER--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: G.W. KINKER." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14

I - L

Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"KINKLE--In this city, on Tuesday evening, Jan 5th, Mrs. Eliza M. KINKLE, wife of Henry KINKLE, in the 35th year of her age. The friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, from the residence of her husband, on Brannan street, one door from Third, on to-morrow (Thursday, 7th) at 1 o'clock, P. M., without further notice." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards. [Transcriber's note: See notice of Jan 7 for alternate spelling of name.]

"KINNEY--KINNEY, F. Worden." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 June 1892. Transcribed by Joyce.

"KINNINGER--In City and County Hospital, 7/28/1864, Robert KINNINGER, born Germany, aged 19." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 29 July 1864. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"KINSMAN - In this city, July 9, Catherine, loving wife of the late John KINSMAN and loving mother of Catherine MERRITT, Mary A. PENROSE, Elizabeth NEVIN, Mrs. L. E. BRISTOL, Mrs. Edward PRIDAUEX, Mrs. A. R. CEDERBLOOM and Mrs. A. YULICH, a native of England, aged 79 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock p. m., from the St. John's Episcopal Church, corner Fifteenth and Julian avenue. Interment, Mt. Olivet Cemetery by electric funeral car from corner Twelfth and West Mission streets at 2:30 o'clock p.m. Remains at the mortuary chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Company, 2475 Mission street, near twenty-first." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 12 Jul 1911, p. 6, Col 7. Contact: Lloyd Raeg lbraeg@frontier.com

"KINSMAN, Catherine, 79." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"KINSMAN--In this city September 23, John KINSMAN, a native of Cornwall, England, aged 57 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday), at 2 o'clock P. M., from his late residence, 509 Bush street." Source: *San Franicsco Daily Examiner*, 26 Sep 1885. Contact: Lloyd Raeg lbraeg@frontier.com

"KINSMAN--In this city, October 21, John KINSMAN, beloved son of Catharine KINSMAN, and brother of Mrs. C. MERRITT, Mrs. M. A. PENROSE, Mrs. E. TOFT, Mrs. E. MENHENNETT, Mrs. CEDARBLOOM and Mrs. A. O'DONNELL, a native of England, aged 37 years, 11 months and 6 days." Source: *San Franicsco Chronicle*, 22 Oct 1887, pg 10. Contact: Lloyd Raeg lbraeg@frontier.com

"KINSMAN--In this city, January 20, Maria Louisa, youngest daughter of Charles W. and Sophia KINSMAN, aged 4 years, 2 months and 8 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 21 Jan 1870.

"KIRBY--In San Francisco, May 7th, Joseph KIRBY, aged 37 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 14 May

I - L

1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KIRCHNER--In this city, October 31, 1872, Fredericke wife of H. KIRCHNER, a native of Germany, aged 56 years, 1 month, and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, tomorrow (Sunday) at 10 o'clock a.m., from her late residence, 19 Brannan Street, between Third and Fourth, without futher notice." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"KIRCHNER--In this city, September 5, George W., beloved husband of Mary F. KIRCHNER (nee FRIESCKE), father of Walter H. KIRCHNER, and son of Minna and the late Henry G.J. KIRCHNER, a native of San Francisco, aged 30 years, 8 months and 25 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, September 7, at 2 o'clock. From the parlors of H.F. Suhr & Co., 1137 Misson street, between Seventh and Eighth. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by electric funeral car from Thirtieth and Mission streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"KIRCHNER--In this city, November 30, 1880, Henry F.C. KIRCHNER, father of Henry and Fred KIRCHNER, and Mrs. Julius NEBEL, a native of Hanover, Germany, aged 62 years, 8 months and 2 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 Dec 1880. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"KIRK--In this city, January 17, Edward KIRK, a native of Boston, aged 41 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 18 Jan 1870.

"KIRKLAND-In this city, Aug. 27, 1942, William Baxter KIRKLAND, husband of Alta M. KIRKLAND, father of Will Baxter Jr., Mary Virginia and Knox John KIRKLAND, brother of Mrs. Cecile K. ALLGOOD and A. W. WARD; aged 56 years. A member of Tuscon (sic), Ariz. Blue Lodge, Ben Ali Temple of Sacramento, and Scottish Rite Bodies of S. F. Funeral services at 10 a.m. Monday, Aug. 31 at Gray's, Divisadero St. at Post." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"KIRKPATRICK--In this city, September 21, 1930, Elizabeth KIRKPATRICK, wife of the late John C. KIRKPATRICK, loving mother of Mrs. Alan MACDONALD and the late William Allen KIRKPATRICK, devoted sister of Mrs. James M. ALLEN and Mrs. George HILDRETH, a native of Steubenville, Ohio, aged 74 years. (San Jose papers please copy). Friends invited to attend funeral service Tuesday afternoon, September 23, at Gray's, Devisedero Street at Post. Interment Private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"KIRKPATRICK--- April 18, Gerald S. KIRKPATRICK, age 21 years and 9 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 1 May 1906, page 9. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"KIRKPATRICK--Death of Gerald KIRKPATRICK. Gerald KIRKPATRICK, son of Mrs. L.

I - L

KIRKPATRICK of this city, was killed by a falling building during the earthquake at San Francisco." Source: *Times-Gazette* (Redwood City, San Mateo County, CA), 28 April 1906, Vol. XXXXVIII No. 3. Transcribed by jch.

"KIRKPATRICK--The remains of Gerald KIRKPATRICK, who was killed by a falling building during the earthquake in San Francisco, were buried along side the grave of his uncle Det-KIRKPATRICK in Union cemetery Thursday." Source: *Times-Gazette* (Redwood City, San Mateo County, CA), 5 May 1906. Transcribed by jch.

"KIRKPATRICK--In this city, March 7, Mary, wife of John KIRKPATRICK, aged 25 years. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Friday) afternoon at 1 o'clock, from her late residence, Kentucky street (Portrero) without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 8 March 1867.

"KIRKWOOD--Hugh M., 28 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 24 Nov 1892. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"KIRWAN--San Francisco, August 7 - Mrs. Mary Ann KIRWAN, 45 year, 3 months and 10 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 9 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KISSEL--Katharina." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Apr 1891.

"KITCHENMAN--In this city, March 5, John KITCHENMAN, a native of England, aged 47 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"KITE--In this city, Oct. 29th, John C. KITE, aged 35 years, a native of Kentucky." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 31 Oct 1865.

"KITTERMAN--In this city, June 19, Hannah KITTERMAN, beloved wife of James KITTERMAN and mother of James, Edward, George, and Mattie SMITH and daughter of Bridget and the late Owen GORMAN, and sister of Mrs. P. A. BUCKLEY, Mrs. Bridget HERST, and Edward, Michael, Owen, Patrick and James GORMAN, a native of Lucan, County Dublin, Ireland, aged 44 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral from her late residence, 532 Lombard street, Friday, June 22; thence to St. Francis' Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 20 June 1900. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"KITTERMAN--In this city, September 13, Minnie E., beloved daughter of James and the late Mary and stepdaughter of Hannah KITTERMAN, and sister of Mrs. Percy L. SMITH and George A., James C., and Eddie J. KITTERMAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 23 years, 7 months and 14 days. Friends and

I - L

acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Saturday), at 9 o'clock, from her late residence, 1316 Stockton street; thence to St. Francis' Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 A.M. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Sept 1893. Contact: John Ireland jireland@ix.netcom.com

"KITTERMAN, Minnie F." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 Jan 1894, p. 20.

"KITTLING--In this city, November 19, Louisa, the beloved wife of Henry KITTLING, aged 19 years, 11 months and 19 days. [Portland papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectively invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 12 o'clock, from corner of Laguna and Eddy streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 20 Nov 1870.

"KITTREDGE--In San Francisco, March 1st, Edith Worcester, daughter of Charles W. KITTREDGE, aged 22 months and 18 days." Source: *The Sacramento Daily Union*, 4 Mar 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KITTREDGE--In San Francisco, Nov. 14, Harriet W., wife of J.G. KITTREDGE, aged 71 years and 5 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 15 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KLEANCLAUS--In San Francisco, Sept. 8th, Edouard, son of Charles KLEANCLAUS, aged 7 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KLEEN--Henry KLEEN died at his home in San Francisco Thursday, Dec. 8th. Mr. KLEEN for years had suffered from an affection of the throat that baffled the skill of the best physician. He was well and favorably known to our people. For several years he was associated with Mr. J.C. BARG in the liquor business and later in the hay business at this place... the firm of BARG & KLEEN was one on the most enterprising and prominent business concerns in Hollister... Henry KLEEN was a native of Bremervoerde, Germany, aged 48 years. A wife and daughter are left to mourn his death. The funeral was held in San Francisco Sunday..." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 16 Dec 1904. Transcribed by Dee.

"KLEIBRINK--January 4, Conrad KLEIBRINK, a native of Prussia, aged 40 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 5 Jan 1870.

"KLEIN--In San Francisco, Cal., November 22, 1922, Isabella, beloved wife of the late Dr. Norman KLEIN and loving mother of Ella and the late Louis KLEIN a native of Pennsylvania, aged 77 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Saturday), November 25, 1922, at 2 p.m. from the "Funeral Home" of A.W. Nuttman, 807 Washington street, Santa Clara. Interment Santa Clara Cemetery." Source: *San Jose Mercury Herald*, 24 Nov 1922, p. 24. Transcribed by jch.

I - L

"KLEIN--In San Jose, March 10, Laura, beloved wife of Karl KLEIN, and sister of Mrs. Georgiana SCHERRER, Mrs. Erich DELLWIG, Ludwig HARTMANN and Mrs. Emilio WALLACH." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"KLERCH--Dispatch from San Francisco, Sept. 6 -- It is stated that the jury in the case of **HURLING**, alias "Mountain Joe," on trial in the 12th District Court for the murder of Charles **KLERCH**, in San Mateo county a year since, stood 4 for conviction and 8 for acquittal on the ground of insanity." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"KLESOW--In this city, December 1, Wilhelmine, wife of Captain J. KLESOW, aged 46 years, 10 months and 13 days. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 12 De Broom street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 3 Dec 1885.

"KLING--In San Francisco, June 28th, Emelia, daughter of O. W. KLING, aged 3 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 4 July 1862, page 2. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"KLINGENBERG--In this city, November 15, Catharine, beloved wife of Wilhelm KLINGENBERG, a native of Hanover, Germany, aged 63 years and 7 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock, off Market, between Twelfth and Thirteenth. Interment Odd Fellows' Cemetery" Source: *San Francisco Call*, 17 Nov 1886. Submitted by Connie Clay. [Researcher's note: Catherine was my great-grandmother.]

"KLITZING--Last night about 10 o'clock S.P. ROBERTS had a trifling dispute with his landlady Mrs. LUDERMAN at No. 316 Pine street, and she ordered him out of the house. ROBERTS immediately left the house and Mrs. LUDERMAN called upon Peter KLITZING and Captain STRUTTMEYER, lodges in her house, to follow and arrest ROBERTS. They overtook him at the corner of Sansome and Pine streets, and as is alleged knocked him down and undertook to beat him. ROBERTS defended himself with a bowie knife, stabbing KLITZING in the arm, shoulder and back. The wound in the arm severed an artery and KLITZING bled to death in 5 minutes. STRUTTMEYER received 4 severe wounds and bled terribly, but is not considered in danger. All the parties concerned bore the reputation of being quiet and respectable men." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 3 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"KLOOS--In San Francisco, June 23d, Jacob KLOOS, aged 7 years, 9 months and 12 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record*, 26 July 1872, p.2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"KLOPPEMBURG--Otto KLOPPENBURG, a pioneer resident of this city, and formerly Treasurer of the city and county of San Francisco, passed away at his residence, 224 Grove Street on Thursday last at the age of 84 years. In death of the aged argonaut, his bereaved widow and only child are overwhelmed with grief, and by a strange significance, KLOPPENBURG's body will be cremated tomorrow on the sixty first anniversary of his wedding day. KLOPPENBURG was born in Scharmbeck, Germany, and

I - L

came to the United States when he was a young man. He resided in New York, City for a time, and when news of the discovery of gold in California reached the East, he decided to come to the land of promise. He arrived in this State in the early 1850's and six months later followed his young bride. He embarked in the grocery business and won the confidence by his sterling qualities and integrity. He opened a store on the southwest corner of Pine and Montgomery streets, where the Russ house now stands. He was partner in the wholesale liquor firm of KLOPPENBURG and BRETVIDEL and enjoyed the trust of the entire commercial community. In 1868, KLOPPENBERG was elected City and County Treasurer and won a second term by a large majority. He was a candidate for the third term, but the Democratic party, to which he belonged, suffered defeat on that occasion. In the 1870's he embarked in a lead smelting enterprise, and with his associates, erected a costly plant near Six mile house. He invested a large sum of money in the concern, but the venture proved a failure and KLOPPENBURG was a heavy loser. He refused to accept the offer of compromise from his creditors and insisted on paying his debts in full. He then started a cigar box business on Brannan Street and again suffered a heavy loss by fire. For the last fifteen years, he was involved in various mercantile enterprises and was highly respected. He is survived by his widow (Lucy), and one child, the wife of Phillipp KIEFER, a wholesale liquor dealer. Three grandsons of the deceased, Otto C, Gustave H and Harry N KIEFER are well known in the mercantile world. Funeral services will be held tomorrow at his late residence and will be conducted by Rev. Herman **GEHREKE**, pastor of St. Matthew's Evangelical Lutheran Church. The remains will be cremated at Oddfellows' Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 May, 1902, page 8. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"KLOSOWSKI--Mrs. Wilhelmina KLOSOWSKI died December 27th in her 89th year and was given Christian burial on December 30 in Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, January 1958. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman

"KLUGSLEY--April 4, 1874 - Edward CONDON shot and instantly killed Charles KLUGSLEY, in a photograph gallery at San Francisco, and then killed himself." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KLUNDGEN--In this city, March 8, Peter KLUNDGEN, a native of Holland, aged 69 years, 11 months and 15 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 9 March 1895.

"KNAPP--In San Francisco, 11th Jan. of typhoid fever, Augustus W. KNAPP, aged 22, formerly of Westchester Co., N.Y." Source: *New York Weekly Tribune*, 16 March 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"KNAPP--Entered into rest at his late residence, 1435 Octavia st. August 1932. Christian, beloved husband of I. KNAPP, loving father of Mrs. P.T. A___ and Walter C. KNAPP, brother of Mrs. C. FREESE and Mrs. G. OTTO. A native of Germany. A member of Court San Francisco, No. 7. F. and A., and Newspapers Carriers' Association. Friends are respectively invited to attend funeral services Thursday at the chapel P. Magendie, 1340 Golden Gate ave., between Fillmore and Steiner sts. Services

I - L

will be under the auspices of Court San Francisco, No. 7, F. of A. Interment, private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Aug 1932, p.9. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"KNAPP--In this city, August 19, Mrs. Harriet P. KNAPP, a native of Rutland, Vt., aged 63 years and 6 months, the beloved mother of C. Richard KNAPP. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 20 Aug 1883, p.4.

"KNAPP--In this city, April 19, James R., beloved husband of Annie KNAPP, a native of Monterey, Cal., aged 33 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW, (Tuesday) [22 April], at 2:30 o'clock p.m., from the hall of Harmony Lodge, No. 9, A. O. U. W., Pythian Castle, Market street, between Fifth and Sixth." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 21 April 1884, Page 4. Contact: Eric Thomsen blacksox@eudoramail.com

"KNAPP--NEWS FROM SANTA CLARA--SANTA CLARA, March 11--O.S. KNAPP Dead-- O.S. KNAPP, a well-known Santa Claran, died in San Francisco last Friday and was buried in that city yesterday. The deceased, who has been ailing for some time, left recently on a visit to his daughter, Mrs. H.S. WHEELER. He was about seventy years of age and was much esteemed by all who knew him." Source: *San Jose Daily Mercury*, 12 March 1901. Transcribed by jch.

"KNAPP--In Watsonville, August 2d, Rosina, infant daughter of Wm. and Rosina KNAPP." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"KNAPP--At Eldredge, May 7, suddenly, Stephen Horton KNAPP, in his seventy-second year. (New York papers please copy.) Funeral services tomorrow (Wednesday) at 10:30 o'clock, at 2548 Howard street. Internment at San Mateo." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"**KNIBB**--In this city, November 8, Henry **KNIBB**, a native of England, aged 61 years. A member of Court Occidental, A. of F." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 10 Nov 1904.

"KNIBB--In this city, November 8, Henry, beloved brother of T. and Daniel KNIBB, Mrs. Anna ROOTHAM, Mrs. Mary LENDRAM and Mrs. Amy ROBERTSON, a native of England, aged 61 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 11 Nov 1904.

"KNIEF--In this city, September 5, George, beloved son of George E. and Adele KNIEF, a native of California, aged 11 months and 24 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"KNIGHT--In this city, November 9, Charles T.S., son of Serena H. and the late Thomas KNIGHT and brother of T.J. and C.H. KNIGHT, a native of San Francisco, aged 41 years and 21 days." Source: *San*

I - L

Francisco Bulletin, 10 Nov 1904.

"KNIGHT--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 11 -- The Coroner this evening held an inquest in the case of George KNIGHT, the blacksmith injured in the fight with the CROWLEYs at South San Francisco. The jury found that death was caused by blows inflicted by T. CROWLEY, and that the crime was manslaughter." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 12 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"KNIGHT--in this city, March 7, 1931, Richard, dearly beloved husband of Ruby KNIGHT, loving father of Richard KNIGHT Jr., and loving son of Adelaide KNIGHT; a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 50 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, March 10, at 2:30 p.m. from the parlors of Suhr & Wiebolt, 1465 Valencia st, bet 25th and 26th sts. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 March 1931. Transcribed by Maggee Smith.

"KNIPPER.-Albrecht August Friederich, beloved son of Mrs. Susanna KNIPPER, and brother of Smil KNIPPER, aged 35 years, 9 months and 18 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 26 April 1906, p. 14. Transcribed by Phyllis Stengl.

"KNOLL--In this city, August 7, Theodore KNOLL, a native of Germany, aged 58 years and 11 months." Source: *Alta California*, 9 Aug 1887.

"KNOPF--In this city, November 12, Fredericke, beloved mother of G.T. and William KNOPF, a native of Wurtemberg, Aslen, Germany, aged 78 years, 8 months, and 21 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"KNOPS--DROWNED NEAR BENICIA--Captain HOUCK, of the schooner Clara L. West, which arrived last night form San Francisco, brought news of the drowning, on Thursday last, of Captain KNOPS, of the schooner Union, plying between here and San Francisco. It appears that the vessel was nearly opposite Benicia, and Captain KNOPS was in the act of jibbing the main boom, when he was knocked overboard. He was the sole owner of the vessel, and had been running on the river for the past ten years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 May 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KNOTTMEYER--18 May, 1874 - Frederick KNOTTMEYER committed suicide at San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KNOWNBURG--In this city, August 1, John KNOWNBURG, Jr., a native of Cincinnati, O., aged 20 years, 7 months and 12 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of his father, No. 2619 Folsom street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 Aug 1875.

"KNOX--In Lone Pine, Nev., November 20, Absalom C. KNOX, Esq., aged 66 years." Source: Daily

I - L

Alta California, 23 Nov 1885.

"KNOX--In this city, March 1, Charles C. KNOX, a native of New York, aged 67 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 2 March 1895.\

"KNOX--William BLIVINS killed G.H. KNOX, at Canyon City, in November." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 13 Dec 1862. Transcribed by Dee.

"KNOX--Coroner McNULTY last Wednesday evening held an inquest upon the dead body which was picked up near Black Point on Tuesday last. It proved to be the body of R.H. KNOX, a native of Blanding, Massachusetts, and 28 years of age." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 11 April 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"KNOX--In this city, Oct .19th, Willie Oscar, son of Oscar KNOX, of San Francisco, aged 9 months and 13 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 21 Oct 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KNOX--William BLIVINS killed G.H. KNOX, at Canyon City, in November." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 13 Dec 1862. Transcribed by Dee.

"KOCH--In San Francisco, August 23*, 1874, Mrs. Amelia KOCH, aged 43 years." [Transcriber's note: *23rd is probably a misprint for 13th. The newspaper came out on the 15th, and other obits for that day were the 13th and 14th.] Source: *Sacramento Bee* 15 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"KOCH--William M., age 63 years. Mortician - H.F. Suhr Co." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"KOECHER-Emma **KOECHER** died on November 26th in her 78th year and was given Christian burial on November 29th at Olivet Memorial Park. She leaves to mourn her loss a brother and two nieces. Miss **KOECHER** was a member of St. Paulus for some 25 years and served her church and Lord in many ways. For some years she took charge of the nursery while the mothers attended the School Auxiliary meeting. She was a member of the Ladies Aid." Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, December, 1957. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"KOENIG--Mr. Henry KOENIG died on December 29 in his 94th year and was given Christian burial on December 31. Mr. KOENIG was a former pastor of our church resigning because of ill health. He later became associated with Dr. PISCHEL and served with him for some 50 years. As a son-in-law of the first pastor of St. Paulus, Pastor BUEHLER, he was very intimately connected with the congregation and deeply interested in all of its activities. God blessed him not only with a long life but with an unusually active mind and deep consecration. He leaves to mourn him his two daughters, Mrs. M.

I - L

SCHALLER and Miss Louise **KOWNIG** and a granddaughter. May God grant the survivors the hope of a blessed reunion in heaven." Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, January 1958. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"KOENIG--Valentine A. -- In this city, Dec. 24, 1983; dearly beloved husband of Edith M. KOENIG; devoted uncle of Beverly A. DAWSON; a member of Brotherhood Lodge #375, F.&A.M. and S.I.R.S. Branch #44. Friends are invited to attend a memorial service at 2 p.m. Fri. Dec. 30 at Brotherhood Masonic Temple, 855 Brotherhood Way. Expressions of sympathy to the American Heart Association or your favority charity." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 28 Dec 1983. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"KOERDEL--In this city, March 17, Otto, beloved son of Therese and the late Otto J. KOERDEL, a native of Mankato, Minn, aged 13 years and 11 months. [St. Paul and Mankato papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o'clock P.M., at the residence of his mother, 309 Haynes street. Interment I.O.O.F. cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, March 18, 1887.

"KOHLER--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Dec. 6 - Fred. KOHLER, ex-Chief Engineer of the Fire Department, died today. The Fireman's Ball is postponed to the 29th in consequence." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Dec 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"**KOHN**--In San Francisco, Nov. 4, Amelie **KOHN**, aged 14 years, 3 months and 26 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KOLL--Interment in San Francisco, April 13, Thomas KOLL, San Jose, 23. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"KONISON--John." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"KOOPMAN--In this city, August 25, /Elizabeth, beloved wife of the late Henry KOOPMAN, and beloved mother of Frank, John, James and Mary KOOPMAN, Mrs. J. DOLAN and the late Thomas KOOPMAN, a native of County West Meath, Ireland, aged 67 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, August 29, at 9 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 1507 ½ Franklin street; thence to St. Mary's Cathedral, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul commencing at 9:30 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 27 Aug 1904 p. 6. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"KOPPERSTAD, Ole Berntsen." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"KOON--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 8 -- Dr. E. Hubbell KOON, from New York, suicided at the Occidental Hotel today by poison. He arrived here on the last steamer, and being out of funds and down spirited, his friends got him a free ticket home on Saturday. He was about 60 years of age." Source:

I - L

Stockton Daily Independent, 9 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"KOON--CHINESE FUNERAL? At 3 o'clock yesterday afternoon a large concourse of Chinese, male and female, collected together at the house of YON KOON, Hunter street, to witness the funeral ceremonies performed in respect to the deceased doctor. Mr. Alfred N. BLAKE conducted the funeral. About 20 minutes past 3 o'lcok the remain, in a mahogany coffin, were carried out and deposited in the hearse, when the procession began to move to the steamer on which the body was taken to San Francisco. 2 carriages containing female mourners closely followed the hearse, and about 150 males followed on foot, each assuming, for the time being, a peculiarly downcast and melancholy phase of countenance. The remains being deposited on the larboard guard of the Cornelia, the chief mourner, a woman, was conducted from a carriage by 5 of her own sex to the boat. This occurrence attracted more notice from the crowd than any other thing connected with the funeral. The woman was dressed in white, and her head enveloped so completely in a capacious hood that her face could not be seen; and the stooping posture of her body while trying to walk brought her nose within a few inches of the ground. This ended the mummery, and shortly the steamer left and so did the crowd. This is the last of "YON KOON." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 15 June 1864. Transcribed by Dee Sardoch.

"KOON--LYING in STATE? More than 100 persons visited the medical office of YON KOON yesterday, to see the body lying in state and satisfy the cravings of curiosity by observing the pagan humbuggery of the living heathens that were hired to do the mourning. At the head of the body sat a woman with a capacious hood of white cotton sheeting on her head, keeping the flies off, while 4 others were appealing to "Josh" in a jargon only intelligible to themselves, but surely not to the heathen deity of their imagination. Near the body lay a dead hen and about a pint of nuts, chop-sticks and scraps of papers and trinkets of every imaginary shape and color, and any amount of other jimcrackery, gathered only by heathens in the chamber of death. Considerable tallow and oil were wasted in shedding light on the subject; yet after all it appeared dark and stupid to outsiders. But it is their way of doing such things, and they seem to spare no pains and efforts to accomplish enough. The body will be sent to San Francisco on the steamer this afternoon, thence to China." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 14 June 1864. Transcribed by Dee Sardoch.

"KORBE--DEATH OF PIONEER BOATMAN--John KORBE, long and favorably known by all masters and others having business among shipping, died at 4 o'clock yesterday morning (8/1/1874). No man on the city front was more noted than John for his integrity and strict adhereence to the wishes of his employees. He arrived in this city in 1849 and started almost immediatly in boating, in which business he continued up until the time of his death, over twenty four years. Previous to his arrival here, he was a boatman in New York, where he commenced in 1846. There have been more expressions of sorrow by stevedores and all whom he was connected in business, than any other who was in that line. He leaves a large family to mourn for an affectionate father." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 2 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

I - L

"KOROTKOFF--Nicolai KOROTKOFF--Nicolai Nick KOROTKOFF, 68, died Tuesday at his home on Grant Street, Calistoga of a heart attack. Mr. KOROTKOFF was born and educated in Moscow, Russia. In the 1930s he went to China to live. He came to California in 1951 living in San Francisco with friends, George and Alexandria PATKEEF. Mr. KOROTKOFF worked in the Zellerbach Building in San Francisco as a janitor for 20 years. His friends the PATKEEF's moved to Calistoga and he came in January of this year to live with them. Mr. KOROTKOFF was a member of the St. Simon Russian Church in Calistoga and the Building Service Employes Union Local No. 87 in San Francisco. Survivors include and aunt in England and his friends George and Alexandria PATKEEF of Calistoga. A prayer service will be held this evening at the St. Simon Russian Church and there will be a mass a 9 a.m. Friday at the church. Burial will be in the St. Helena Cemetery. Morrison Simic Chapel had charge of arrangements." Source: *The Register* [Napa, CA], 19 July 1973, p. 12B. Transcribed by Evalou.

"KORTJOHN, Louis, 5 mos." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May, 1893, page 7.

"KOSCHNITZKI-In this city, February 25, Carl, dearly beloved husband of Anna Sophia KOSCHNITZKI, and father of Carl SCHRADER and William K., John, Albert, Fred, August and Henry KOSCHNITZKI and Mrs. Marie LYNCH, a native of Danzig, Germany, aged 79 years 2 months and 21 days. (New York papers please copy.) Remains at the parlors of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1385 Valencia street, near Twenty-fifth." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 26 Feb 1915, page 4. Contact: Cheryl Jensen cjnellie@hotmail.com Please visit my website: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.com/~koschnitzki/

"KOSLOSKY--In San Francisco, May 2, 1964, Anthony (Tony) KOSLOSKY, dearly beloved husband of Jane KOSLOSKY; loving father of Barbara McEWAN; devoted brother of Harry, Stanley, Walter and Edward KOSLOSKY and Sophie BARTALIN; very endeared grandfather of Marcia, Kenneth and Christine McEWAN; also survied by other relatives; a native of San Francisco; aged 50 years; a member of the teamsters Union, Local No. 85. Funeral services Monday, May 4, 2 p.m. at the Chapels of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia near 26th St. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 May 1964, Sec. IV, p. 12. Transcribed by Nancy Posey.

"KOSZARRISKI--Aug. 23 [1860] - John KOSZARRISKI committed suicide as San Francisco, by shooting himself through the head." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KOVACS--In this city, June 26, 1948, James E., beloved son of James and Hilda KOVACS, loving brother of Ernest KOVACS, nephew of Howard and Kathering VOGT; a native of San Francisco, age 4 years. Funeral Monday 10 a.m. from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 27 June 1948, p. 27. Transcribed by Nancy Posey.

"KOWALSKY--Isaac." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

I - L

"KOZMINSKY--In San Francisco, 15th inst., Natalia KOZMINSKY, aged 8 months and 27 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 18 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KRAFT--In this city, Nov. 26 1959, Olive KRAFT, beloved wife of the late John KRAFT, loving mother of Martley and Milton KRAFT, a native of San Francisco; aged 82 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday, Nov. 30 8:30 a.m. from the Chapel of Valente, Marini, Perta & Co., 4840 Mission, thence to Church of Epiphany, where a Requiem Mass will be celebrated commencing at 9 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Visiting hours until 9 p.m." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 28 Nov 1959. Contact: Cathie Schafer mankzcat@adelphia.net

"KRAGEN--In this city, August 1, Bertha, beloved wife of Samuel KRAGEN, mother of Louis, Moses, Marcus, Simon, Ephraim, Joseph and Esther KRAGEN, Mrs. M. GARREN [Rachel] and Mrs. S. W. LASKY [Mae] and sister of Mrs. M. PRIEBATCH, a native of Hamburg, Germany, aged 59 years and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorow (Sunday), at 10 o'clock, from her later residence 1510 Dolores street, between Twenty-eigth and Twenty-ninth, thence by carriages to New Salem Cemetery for interment." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 August 1901. Contact: Pamela K. Schmidt pkschmidt@gmail.com

"KRAGEN--In this city, July 11, 1949, Catherine, loving wife of the late Marcus KRAGEN, beloved mother of Mrs. Grace F. RIGGS, Mrs. John L. SULLIVAN, Thomas R., Robert H., and the late Joseph KRAGEN: a native of Ireland. Friends are invited to attend funeral services Thursday, at 9 a.m., at the Evergreen Mortuary of McAvoy, O'Hara Co., Geary Blvd. at Tenth Ave., thence to Star of the Sea Church, where a Requiem Mass will be celebrated at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 11 Jul 1949. Contact: Pamela K. Schmidt pkschmidt@gmail.com.

"KRAGEN-In this city, April 13, 1927, Louis KRAGEN, beloved busband of the late Rachel KRAGEN, loving father of Daniel KRAGEN, Mrs. S. WINER [Juliette Kragen], Mrs. M. ROSENBERG [Elsie KRAGEN], Mrs. R. OGHSENHEIN [Oschenbein; Charlotte KRAGEN], Mrs. Bertha GOLDSTONE [Bertha Rose KRAGEN], brother of Mrs. M. GARREN [Rachel KRAGEN], Miss E. KRAGEN [Essie KRAGEN], Simon, Joseph and Ephraim KRAGEN, aged 67 years. Funeral services will be held Friday, April 15, at 10:30 o'clock a.m. at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter St., near Polk. Interment, Hills of Eternity." Source: San Francisco Chronicle 14 Apr 1927. Contact: Pamela K. Schmidt pkschmidt@gmail.com

"KRAGEN--In this city, September 29 1920, Marcus (Mike) KRAGEN, dearly beloved husband of Catherine KRAGEN, loving father of Thomas, Robert and Alberta KRAGEN, Mrs. Grace RIGGS, and the late Joseph KRAGEN, loving son of Samuel KRAGEN, loving brother of Louis, Simon, Ephraim E., Joseph and Essie KRAGEN, Mrs. Morris GARREN and Mrs. Samuel H. LASKEY, and loving grandfather of Armand, Gordon and Kenneth RIGGS, a native of San Francisco, aged 56 years. Friends

I - L

are invited to attend the funeral services Sunday, October 3, at 4 p.m., at his late residence, 649 Fell St. the funeral will take place Monday, October 4 at 10 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Oct 1920. Contact: Pamela K. Schmidt pkschmidt@gmail.com

"KRAGEN--In the city, January 10, 1921, Samuel, beloved husband of the late Birtha [Bertha] KRAGEN, loving father of Louis, Simon, Ephriam, Joseph and Essie KRAGEN, Mrs. M. GARREN [Rachel], Mrs. S. W. LASKEY [Mae "Lillie"] and the late Marcus KRAGEN, a member of the Montiflore Lodge, I.I.B.B., and Pacific Stamm Redman Lodge; a native of Austria, aged 77 [should read aged 87] years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 10 Jan 1922. Contact: Pamela K. Schmidt pkschmidt@gmail.com

"KRAGER--Another Pioneer Gone--W.B. KRAGER, the well known pioneer of San Carlos, passed away early last Friday morning at the Peninsula Hospital in Palo Alto. Deceased was a contractor and builder in San Francisco for more than forty years. He had been a resident of San Carlos for 25 years and was 84 years of age. He leaves a large estate, having accumulated a snug fortune in his business. He was highly esteemed by all who knew him." Source: *Daly City Record*, 24 Oct 1913. Transcribed by jch.

"KRAHNER--In this city, March 11, Charles, beloved son of Mary and the late Ernest KRAHNER. Beloved brother of Lillie, Freda, Emma, Max and Clarence KRAHNER. A native of San Francisco, aged 28 years. Funeral from Presidio Parlor." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"KRAMER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 3 - J.H. CALHOUN, alias KRAMER, shot by officer Keyser at the Occidental Restaurant, which he broken into, died yesterday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"KRAMER--April 15, 1959. Jack KRAMER Jr., dearly beloved husband of Frances KRAMER, loved father of Mark and Mickael KRAMER, devoted son of Jack and Emilia KRAMER, loved brother of Harry KRAMER. A member of Garage and Service Station Employees Union, Local No. 665. A High Mass of Requiem will be offered Monday morning, 9:00 ... [unable to read remainder of article]." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 April 1959. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"KRAMER--In this city, May 29, Rosa, beloved wife of Mortiz KRAMER, and sister of Mrs. Charles JUERGENSEN, a native of Coburg, Sachson, Germany, aged 46 years 4 months and 15 days. [New York papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from her late residence, 10 Derby place, off Mason street, between Geary and Post. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"KRAUS--In this city, January 14, Frederick, beloved husband of the late Mary KRAUS, and loving

I - L

father f Sophia and Fred W. **KRAUS**, Mrs. Georgia **WHEELAND**, Mrs. Emma **BECKER** and Mrs. **STEERS** and the late Mrs. Lulu **CAMPBELL**, a native of Basel, Switzerland, aged 84 years, 8 months, and 14 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, January 17, from St. Anthony s Church, Army and Fulsom streets; where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul at 9:30 o clock. Interment, private, Holy Cross Cemetery. Remains at the parlors of McGian Brothers, 1823 Eddy street." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"KRAUSE--In this city, January 30, 1920, Anna Dorathea, dearly beloved wife of Hermann KRAUSE and loving mother of Mrs. P. GRUENINGER, Mrs. F. NIEBLING, Mrs. S. BONACICH and Paul KRAUSE, a native of Germany, aged 70 years, 7 months and 28 days. A member of Deutsche Prauen Unterstutzungs Verein Rothes Kreuz." Source: San Francisco Call and Post, 31 Jan 1920. Transcribed by jch.

"KREELING--John KREELING, a German laborer, died of smallpox on Saturday [16 July 1887]." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Bay Gleanings), 18 July 1887. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"KREINHOFF--In San Francisco, April 2d, Heinrich KREINHOFF, aged 28 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 3 April 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KREISS--Henry George." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"KRELING--In Berkeley, April 1, Frederick William KRELING, father of the late Martin, William, John and Joseph KRELING, a native of Westphalia, Germany, aged 79 years, 4 months and 12 days. (New York city papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock, from the parlors of Halsted & Co., 946 Mission street. Interment, Odd Fellows Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Apr 1900, p. 10. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"KRELING--Joseph KRELING, the youngest member of the firm KRELING Bros, proprietors of the Tivoli Opera House, died at his residnce yesterday morning. The cause of death was pleurisy. The deceased had been sick several weeks, but up to Saturday, when Dr. DOUGLAS performed a surgical operation, it was not thought that his death was imminent. The deceased was born in Prussia in 1855, and was educated in schools in New York City. He came to San Francisco with his father in 1875, and has resided here ever since. Although the youngest of the family, his brothers were not slow to appreciate his business capacities and energy, and accordingly, gave him the entire control and management of thier theatrical business. He was married and leaves a wife and two children. He was prominently identified with the Knights of Honor." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 28 June 1887. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

I - L

"KREMSER--In this city, March 6, Paul KREMSER, a native of Germany, aged 58 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Mar 1899, p. 10. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"KRENHOLM--In San Francisco, September 20, John A. KRENHOLM, aged 3 months and 11 days." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 23 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KRETZER--In this city, August 18th, Henry KRETZER, a native of California, aged 19 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 20 Aug 1873.

"KRODER--In this city, September 15, Anita H., dearly beloved and only child of Mr. and Mrs. A.F. KRODER, and granddaughter of Dr. and Mrs. L. BUSH and Louise KRODER, a native of San Francisco, aged 7 years, 3 months and 27 days. Friends and acqaintances are respecfully invited to attend the funeral Sunday, September 19, at 2 o'clock from the residence of her grandparents, Dr. and Mrs. L. BUSH, 2108 Howard street, between 17th and 18th streets. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Sept 1897, p. 10.

"**KROHN**--In this city, September 16, Robert Arthur, beloved son of F. and Annie **KROHN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 months and 11 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Sept 1897, p. 10.

"KROLL--In Springfield, Tuolumne county, Nov. 21st, Tobias C. KROLL, aged 21 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 30 Nov 1865.

"**KROOSS**--In this city, December 26, John C. **KROOSS**." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 Dec 1880 p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"**KROUSE**--In this city, Sept 6, 1933. Helen G., beloved wife of William L. **KROUSE**, devoted mother of William and Merlin **KROUSE**. Funeral services will be held tomorrow (Saturday) at 11 o'clock a.m. from the mortuary of Halsted & Co, 1123 Sutter st. near Polk." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 Sept 1933, p. 13.

"KRUMHOLZ--SOLEDAD RESIDENT PASSES AWAY--Funeral rites Held Here Wednesday Morning Mrs. Johanna KRUMHOLZ, 81, died last Sunday evening at the home of her daughter, Mrs Otto HARDER, in Soledad. She had been in poor health for some time. She was a native of Wolgast, Germany, coming to Soledad in 1881 when the town was the terminus of the Southern Pacific railroad and the region around this community was undeveloped with only a small number of residents. After resideing here for a number of years and braving the hardships that was [sic] the lot of the early pioneers, she moved to San Francisco where she made her home for years. She returned to Soledad two years ago. She was the widow of the late John KRUMHOLZ and surviving her in addition to Mrs. HARDER, are another daughter, Mrs. George PANZER of San Francisco; one brother, Charles JANICKE of Santa Cruz; and three grandchildren, George PANZER of San Francisco; Midshipman Orrin HARDER of the

I - L

U. S. Navy, and Raymond **HARDER** of Soledad. Funeral rites were held at 11 o'clock Wednesday morning with services in the Soledad Methodist Community church, followed by interment in the Soledad community cemetery. Acting as pallbearers were Peter **GOTTFRIEDSEN**, Joseph **FROLLI**, Bob **PIERCE**, Emelio **CHIESA**, Geo. **BRANDT** and Arch [**BUSSLEY**?]." Source: *Soledad Bee*, 12 Feb 1943, p.1. Transcribed by Mary Beth Michaels.

"KRUMMACHER--In this city, August 4, W.B. KRUMMACHER, a native of Bremen, Germany, aged 49 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 5 Aug 1894, p. 7. Transcribed by Dee.

"KRUTZ--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 2 -- A man named KRUTZ, a cooper, shot himself in the mouth with a pistol this evening and died soon after reaching the hospital." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 15 June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"KUBLER--In this city, February 28, Rosina D. KUBLER, sister of Mrs. L. AIGEL[?]NGER, a native of Germany, aged 60 years and 15 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from Central M.E. Church, Mission street between Sixth and Seventh." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 2 March 1886.

"KUENTZEL--In San Anselmo, Calif., Aug. 27, 1942, Hans, dearly beloved husband of Alphonsine Rouquette KUENTZEL, brother of Mrs. Theo. A. WHITE and the late Mrs. Oscar SCHUPPICH. A member of the International Geneva Association. Funeral Monday at 9 a.m. from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave., thence to Notre Dame de Victoires Church, where a mass will be celebrated at 9:45 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"KUGLER--Thelma M. In SF Dec. 22, 1983." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 28 Dec 1983. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"KUHL--The death of Henry KUHL is announced in San Francisco; deceased and his wife were in business on J Street (Sacramento) within the past two years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 24 April 1882. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"KUHLEMANN--In this city, October 20, Carl, beloved husband of Emilie KUHLEMANN, and brother of Wilhelm and Matilde KRUGER, a native of Hanover, Germany, aged 37 years and 10 days...." Source: San Francisco Call, 22 Oct 1884. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"KUHN--In this city, January 2, Anna, beloved wife of Henry KUHN, mother of Mrs. B. TAYLOR and Mrs. J. L. UTSCHIG; and sister of Johanna HANEKE, a native of Herstelle, Westphalia, Germany; 54 years, 9 months, 28 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 Jan 1903. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

I - L

"KUHN--In this city, January 2, Anna, beloved wife of Henry KUHN, mother of Mrs. B. TAYLOR and Mrs. J. L. UTSCHIG; and sister of Johanna HANEKE, a native of Herstelle, Westphalia, Germany; 54 years, 9 months, 28 days. Interment Private" Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Jan 1903, added: Interment Private." Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"KUHN--In San Rafael, September 27, 1912, Henry, beloved husband of Johanna KUHN, and loving father of Mrs. Frieda TAYLOR and Mrs. John UTSCHIG; a native of Klingenmuenster, Germany; age 66 years, 6 months and 18 days. A member of the S.F. Turn Verein. Friends and acquaintences are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Sunday, September 29 at 2 o'clock, from San Francisco Turn Verein Hall, Sutter Street, between Divisadero and Broderick street, where services will be held under the auspices of the San Francisco Turn Verein. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery, by electric funeral car from Turk and Steiner streets. Remains at the parlors of Theodor Dierks & Company, 900 Divisadero street, corner of McAllister." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 28 Sep 1912. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"KUHN--In this city, March 17, William, beloved son of Christina and the late William KUHN and step-brother of Joseph CORDES, Mrs. W. L. CURTIN and Mrs. M. M. POMEROY, a native of San Francisco; aged 18 years, 2 months, and 15 days. Funeral from residence of his mother, 1406 Polk St. Services will be held at St. Mary's Cathedral. Interment: Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 19 Mar 1896. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"KULL--In this city, May 15, Nellie KULL, a native of Germany, aged 37 years and 8 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence No. 5 Metcalf place, between Post and Sutter, off Laguna street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 16 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"KUNAST--In thi sicyt, January 2, 1899, Henry KUNAST, a native of Itzen[..?] Holstein, Germany, aged 62 years. A member of Court Independance No. 104, F. of A. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Wesneday) at 2 o'clock from the funeral parlors of H.F. Maass, [1?]07 Mission street, under the auspices of Court Independence No. 104, F. of A. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 Jan, 1898, p. 13.

"KURTZ--January 21st [1863] - William W. KURTZ, of the Sacramento Union, one of the pioneer newspaper men of California, died at San Francisco." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 1 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KURTZ--W.W. KURTZ, an old printer and a pioneer, and one of the founders of the Sacramento Union, died here this morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 22 Jan 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

I - L

"KUTNER--In this city, September 6, Henrietta, beloved wife of Joseph KUTNER, and beloved mother of Mrs. A.S. ARMUTH, Mrs. H. HARLEM, Mrs. C. RUMMELSBURG, Alfred and Louis KUTNER, a native of Germany, aged 66 years. Funeral Friday, September 6, at 9:45 o'clock, from 1428 Fulton street. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"KUZNETSOFF--Mrs. Alexandra G. KUZNETSOFF, 1540 Meadow Lane, Burlingame, died Saturday at Presbyterian Hospital in San Francisco after an illness. She was a member of the Russian Orthodox Church of All Saints, Burlingame. Survivors include her husband, Nicholai; a daughter, Mrs. Harry (Kaleria) GROVER, Saratoga; and a foster-son, Col. Alexander BEBENIN, San Francisco. Panahida services will be held tonight at 7:30 at All Saints Church. Funeral services will begin at 9 a.m. tomorrow at the church, with interment at the Serbian Cemetery, Colma, under direction of Crosby-N. Gray Chapel. ** KUZNETSOFF - In San Francisco, Nov. 4, 1972, Alexandra G. KUZNETSOFF, beloved wife of Nicholai KUZNETSOFF of Burlingame; loving mother of Mrs. Harry (Kaleria) GROVER of Saratoga; loving mother-in-law of Harry GROVER of Saratoga; beloved guardian of Col. Alexander BEBENIN, U.S. Air Force, San Francisco. A member of Russian Orthodox Brotherhood in the name of All Saints of Burlingame. Funeral services will be held at 9 a.m. Tuesday, Nov. 7, 1972 at The Russian Church of All Saints, 744 El Camino Real, Burlingame. Panaheda services will be held Monday, Nov. 6, 1972 at 7:30 p.m. at The Russian Church of All Saints. Interment will be in The Serbian Cemetery in Colma. Crosby-N. Gray and Co., funeral directors in charge of arrangements." Source: San Mateo Times, 6 Nov 1972, p. 33. Transcribed by jch.

"KYLE--Chas. R., 36 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"KYLE--In San Francisco, Oct. 29, William C. KYLE, (drowned), aged 16 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 6 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"KYNE--Hanna C. - In this city, June 23, 1971, Hanna C. KYNE, dearly beloved wife of the late John Joseph KYNE, loving mother of Jack KYNE, and Mrs. Edna CAIN, loving grandmother of William and Carole CAIN, and Barbara and Kathryn KYNE. Funeral services Sunday 2 p.m. at Gantner-Felder-Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market St. at Duboce Ave." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 25 June 1971. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"KYNE--In this city, June 23, 1964, John J. dearly beloved husband of Hanna KYNE, devoted father of Edna CAIN and Jack KYNE, JR, loving son of John and Ellen KYNE, loving brother of Nelie MOWIE and Ton KYNE, idolized grandfather of Carole and William CAIN, and Barbara and Kathy KYNE, a native of San Francisco Funeral Thursday at 8:30 a. m. from Gantner-Felder-Kenny Chapel 1985 Market St at Duboce Ave. thence to Mission Dolores Basilica where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated at 9 a. m. Rosary Wednesday evening at8 o'clock Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 24 June 1964. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

I - L

"LAARSEN--March 9, D. T. LAARSEN, Amsterdam, 33." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"LABADIE--In this city, March 15, Marie Eva, youngest daughter of William and Lucy LABADIE, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 4 months and 23 days. Funeral will take place TO-DAY (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, March 17, 1887.

"LABARTHE--In this city, January 23, Emma Lorraine LABARTHE, wife of George LABARTHE, beloved daughter of Martin and Hannah BOYSIN and sister of George, Thomas, Wallace, William and Grace BOYSIN, Mrs. William KELLY and Mrs. KIRVIN, a native of Stockton, Cal., aged 22 years, 6 months and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, 552A Natoma street, between Sixth and Seventh. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 24 Jan 1901, p.6.

"LABHARD--In this city, May 29, 1907, Nellie LABHARD, wife of Alfred G. LABHARD, mother of A.G. LABHARD, Jr., and T.J. LABHARD, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. James JOHNSON, sister of Mrs. A.A. HENDRY, Mrs. H. WALROM and Thomas, Howard and Gertrude JOHNSON, a native of San Francisco., aged 19 years, 3 months and 22 days. Friends are welcome at her home, 2614 Eye street, today (Sunday) until 1 p.m. Funeral private." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 2 June 1907. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LABINSKY--In San Francisco, Nov. 3, Sarah, daughter of Charles LABINSKY, aged 1 year, 4 months and 23 days." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LA CASTA--Nov 24 [1860] A Frenchman, named LA CASTA, blew his brains out, at San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LACEY.-In Gilroy, August 3, 1932, Albert E. LACEY, brother of George E., Claude F., Leroy D., Joseph C. and the lates James P. LACEY. Cousin of Ada M. JOSSALYN, a native of Monterey. A member of Excelsior Lodge, No. 166. F. and A. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service at 1 o'clock, Friday afternoon, August 5, at GRAY'S, Divisadero st. at Post. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Aug 1932, p.9. Transcribed by Karen Bennett. Enter notice here.

"LACHLER.-Carl H.--In Felton, Calif., Mar. 16, 1966, Carl H. LACHLER, dearly beloved husband of May LACHLER, loving father of Mrs. May MORAN, and Charles S. LACHLER; loving grandfather of Kevin MORAN, Linda and Cathleen LACHLER; loving brother of Mrs. Anna AUTENGNE and Raymond CAMERON. A member of the Bottlers Union, Local No. 896, Golden Gate Aerie No. 61 F. O. E. Friends are invited to attend the funeral on Monday at 8:30 a.m., from the Comisky Roche Funeral Home, cor. of Dolores & 16th sts., thence to St. John's Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be

I - L

offered at 9 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary Sunday 7 p.m." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 March 1966, page 36. Transcribed by Dave Furnanz.

"LACHLER--Mary F.--In Daly City, January 29, 1992 beloved wife of the late Carl LACHLER; loving mother of May MORAN and Charles LACHLER; mother-in-law of Charles MORAN and Dorothy LACHLER; sister of Francis and David FURNANZ, Gertrude DUNDON, and the late James (Les), Joseph, George, William and Thomas FURNANZ, Catherine HOUX, Madeline SMITH and Irene BORO; loving grandmother of four and great-grandmother of four; a native of S.F; age 97. Friends may visit Saturday after 3 pm and are invited to attend Services Monday, 10 am, from Duggan's Serra Mortuary, 500 Westlake Ave., D.C., thence to St. John's Church, S.F. where a Funeral Mass will be celebrated at 10:30 a.m. Committal, Holy Cross. Vigil Sunday, 2 pm, at the Mortuary. Donations to St. John's Development Fund, 19 Old St. Mary's Ave., S.F. The Bud Duggan Family" Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 2 Feb 1992. Transcribed by Dave Furnanz.

LACHMAN--In this city, March 10, Bertha, beloved wife of the late Julius **LACHMAN** and dearly beloved mother of Mrs. Ellis **COHN** and Mrs. G. **GOLDSMITH** of Los Angeles, and Mrs. Joseph **HIRSCH** of this city. A native of Australia, aged 63 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"LACLAVERIE---In this city, May 25, Paul LACLAVERIE, a native of Tarbes Basses Pyrennees, France, aged 64 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral on Tuesday, May 29, at 12 o'clock from the parlors of Julius S. Godeau, 2123 Bush Street; thence by 1 o'clock creek boat. Interment St. Mary's Cemetery, Oakland." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1906, page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"LACOSTE--THE PROBATE COURT-of San Francisco county has appointed Messrs. ETCHBURNE and SANSEVAIN guardians of the estate and minor heir of J.C. LACOSTE. The estate is large, and they have been required to give bonds to the amount of \$280,000. Mr. LACOSTE was well known here as an extensive cattle dealer, who frequently visited our county." Source: *San Luis Obispo Tribune*, 5 Feb 1870. Transcribed by Jackie Lamorie.

"LACOSTE--In this city, Aug. 22, 1921, Louise, beloved wife, of Bernard LACOSTE and loving mother of Mrs. R. STROBRIGE, Arthur B., Irving J., Louise F. and LeRoy LACOSTE, a native of San Francisco, aged 48 years, 11 months and 3 days." Source: *Oakland Tribune*, 24 Aug 1921. Transcribed by jch.

"LACY--[In San Francisco Jan 2] Geo. O. LACY, Ohio, 22, typhoid fever." Source: *Sacramento Transcript*, 9 Jan 1851. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

I - L

"LADD--In San Francisco, Jan. 1st, Joseph P. LADD, accidentally shot, aged 15 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 6 Jan 1859. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LADMIN--DIED - In this city, July 13th, Willie, infant son of Joseph F., and Althea LAMDIN, aged 8 months, 13 days. [Napa and San Francisco papers please copy.] Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 14 July 1864. Transcribed by Dee Sardoch.

"LAEREMANS--In this city, January 29, Frank, youngest child of Frank and Ellen LAEREMANS, aged 6 months and 26 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Monday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, 2107 Jones street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 29 Jan 1870.

"LAFARGUE--In this city, June 14, Louis LAFARGUE, a native of France, aged 29 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 June 1902, page 6.

"LAFEE--In this city, February 23, Charlotte, wife of J. LAFEE. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday), at 3 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, on Columbia street, between Nineteenth and Twentieth, Guerrero and Dolores." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 24 Feb 1874.

"LAFUENTE--ANOTHER PARDON -- Gov. JOHNSON has pardoned Jose T. LAFUENTE, the Chileno who was sentenced to the State Prison to serve a term of 3 years for the killing of his wife at San Francisco. The excuses for the pardon are the requests of a few humane citizens of San Francisco, and the fact that the prisoner is sickly! If we recollect aright, it was a cowardly murder and the victim a defenseless woman, and LAFUENTE did not received his just deserts in the short sentence of 3 years, now made less by misplaced executive clemency. JOHNSON expects, no doubt, to succeed BIGLER as Minister to Chile." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 2 Nov 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"LAGAN--In this city, May 17, 1936, Dr. Edward LAGAN." Source: *San Francisco Call Bulletin*, 18 May, 1936.

"LAGAN--Father LAGAN Dead - The Rev. Hugh LAGAN, pastor of Sacred Heart Church, in San Francisco, is dead. Death was due to spinal meningitis." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 26 Dec 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LAHY--In San Francisco, April 1st, Timothy LAHY, aged 37 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 3 April 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LAHY--SUDDEN DEATH - Wednesday night a man named Timothy LAHY was picked up on the corner of Folsom and Spear streets, San Francisco, in a state of drunkenness, and taken into a grocery near

I - L

at hand. There he remained till it was time for the place to be closed, when he was carried into the yard, and left there, covered with a blanket. In the morning he was dead." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 4 April 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"LAIDLAW--H.D. Jr. age 35." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"LAIDLEY--ANOTHER CALIFORNIAN KILLED - George LAIDLEY, of San Francisco, was killed a few weeks since, while fighting in the Union army before Petersburg, Va. Mr. LAIDLEY was a member of Howard Engine Company, No. 3." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 3 Oct 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"LAIDLEY--In San Francisco, Feb. 13th, Edward Randolph, son of James LAIDLEY, aged 19 years, 4 months and 22 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LAING--Helen." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 3 Apr 1891.

"LAIRD--D.W. LAIRD, jeweler, at 27 Post St., San Francisco, died of congestion of the lungs last Saturday. He was a prominent Mason and made most of the insignia worn by the members of Watsonville Commander, K.T., and Salinas Chapter R.A.M." Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 17 Feb 1887. Transcribed by Dee.

"LAKE-In this city, June 2, 1869, Mary Elizabeth LAKE, beloved daughter of George and Elizabeth LAKE, aged 1 year, 2 months and 18 days (New York and Liverpool England papers please copy)." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 4, June 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LAKE--In Volcano, Nov. 3d, William LAKE, aged 20 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 16 Nov 1865.

"LAKE--BY TELEGRAPH TO THE UNION - Body Identified - Survey Approved - SAN FRANCISCO, May 31st - The body found near Market street wharf is identified as Wm. LAKE, officer of the ship King Lear." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 June 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LAKMAN--In this city, January 29, Herman A. LAKMAN, a native of Oldenburg, Germany, aged 51 years and 3 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Monday) afternoon at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, No. 811 Union street, between Mason and Taylor, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 29 Jan 1870.

"LALLEMAND--In this city, Sept. 13th, Francois LALLEMAND, aged 62 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 15 Sept 1865.

I - L

"LALLMANA --On board the steamship Winfield Scott, Dec. 30th, J. LALLMANA, of San Francisco." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Jan 1853. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"LEMAIRE--In San Francisco, Jan. 6, Caroline C., daughter of A. and Catherine LEMAIRE, aged 4 years and 7 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LAMB--In this city, October 18, Ethel Parkhurst, infant daughter of F.H. and S.L. LAMB, aged 1 years and 12 days. [Portland (Ogn.) papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence, 723 Webster st." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 20 Oct 1874, p.4.

"LAMB--Died -- LAMB -- at San Francisco, Jun 5, Mrs. L.A. LAMB, aged 48 years." Source: *The Hollister Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 21 June 1889. Transcribed by Dee.

"LAMB--In San Francisco, Nov. 16th, Mrs. Maria LAMB, aged 28 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 19 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LAMB--In this city, February 21, Thomas LAMB, aged 23 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 22 Feb 1895.

"LAMBERT--A YOUNG MAN named Arthur LAMBERT, a patient in the City and County Hospital, at San Francisco, committed suicide by throwing himself into the bay, on Tuesday. He was 24 years of age and came from Vermont." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 1 Dec 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"LAMBERT--Margaret, 69 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"LAMBIE--In this city, Theresa Valintine LAMBIE, infant daughter of John and Joaquinnia LAMBIE, aged 2 years, 5 months and 3 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 19 July 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"LAMBORN, Sarah H." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"LAMBURTH--In Vallejo, Solano County, March 4, 1920, Walter W., husband of Mary A. and loving brother of Cassius E. LAMBURTH and Mrs. Mary E. DEMPSEY of San Francisco, a native of California." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 6 March 1920, p. 20. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"LAMM--In this city, March 12, Jules LAMM, a native of Germany, aged 34 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 13 March 1895.

I - L

"LAMLUCK--March 26, Leopold LAMLUCK, 42, consumption, France." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"LAMONT--In San Francisco, June 22d, George H. LAMONT, aged 42 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 25 June, 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LAMSON--In this city, June 29, Joseph LAMSON, a native of Massachusetts, aged 59 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 1 July 1873.

"LANAGHAN--MURDER on the HIGH SEAS -- A seaman by name of James BELL, formerly on board the American steamship Adelaide, has been brought to San Francisco from the Sandwich Islands, charged with the murder of an Englishman by name of LANAGHAN. BELL, while at sea, by some rough sporting with LANAGHAN, got into a quarrel, when he drew a knife and gave LANAGHAN a stab, of which he died a few days afterwards. BELL was placed in irons and landed at Lahaina, whence he was brought to San Francisco on Friday last for trial." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 20 July 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"LANCASTER--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Second Cabin passengers] the lost are: J.C. LANCASTER." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"LANDER--In this city, January 2, Colonel P. C. LANDER, a native of Kentucky, aged 69 years. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from Trinity Church." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 3 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"LANDRY--Norbert LANDRY, a wealthy citizen of San Francisco, shot himself in that city on the 11th inst. Deceased was formerly in the employment of Abel GUY, Banker." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 19 Dec 1878. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"LANE--San Francisco; Mrs. LANE, residing on Silver avenue near the Five mile House, was found dead last night with her skull broken. Her husband, who was drunk, and another man, are under arrest on suspicion of the murder. No charge is preferred against them. LANE says she fell down stairs and killed herself while walking in her sleep." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 2-7 Oct 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"LANE--It is ascertained that LANE, who is under arrest on suspicion of murdering his wife, frequently had quarrels with her, and on the night of her death tied her upon her bed. The Coroner holds an inquest

I - L

this evening." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 4 Oct 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"LANE--In this city, September 3, Annie, daughter of William and Catherine LANE, aged 1 year and 4 months." Source: *Daily Evening Bulletin (San Francisco, CA)*, 5 Sept 1882.

"LANE--In this city, June 12, Ina Alberto LANE, aged 5 months and 4 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 June 1875.

"LANE--In this city, May 4, James A., beloved hisband of Ellen LANE, a native of Maine, aged 59 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Saturday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 1612 Turk street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 7 May 1887, p. 8.

"LANE--In this city, Dec. 20th, Mary Frances, youngest daughter of Cornelius LANE, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years and 3 months. Boston papers please copy. Friends and acqaintances are respectully invited to attend the funeral this day (Monday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, corner of Larkin and Green streets, without further notice." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 21 Dec. 1868.

"LANDIS--In this city, May 1, Johanna Dorothea, beloved wife of C. LANDIS, a native of Hamburg, Germany, aged 78 years. The funeral will take place to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 53 Minna street." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 May, 1887, p. 8.

"LANG, Catherine." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

"LANG--San Francisco, October 12 - Etta LANG, 10 months and 12 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 15 October 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LANG--In this city, Oct. 18th, Lewis, son of I.L. and Julia LANG, aged 5 months and 4 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 Oct 1865.

"LANG--In this city, January 4, Rebecca, wife of John LANG, a native of Amt Otternforf, Hanover, Germany, aged 24 years, 7 months and 26 days. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Wednesday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, no 108 Bernard street, between Jones and Leavenworth, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 5 Jan 1870.

"LANGE--In this city, October 10, Henry LANGE, a native of Leeste, Havover, Germany, aged 25 years, 11 months and 15 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from St. Mark's Church, Geary street, between Stockton and Powell, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 12 Oct 1873.

I - L

"LANGEMAN--In Napa, November 24, Herman, husband of the late Tien LANGEMAN, father of Mrs. Freda GRABNER of Oakland, brother of Charles F. LANGEMAN of San Francisco. Funeral Tuesday, Treadway Funeral Home, Napa." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"LANGER--In this city, February 10, 1917, Paul LANGER, beloved husband of Elizabeth LANGER, stepfather of William and Raymond WALL, and son of the late Herman and Agusta LANGER, a native of Germany, aged 41 years and 10 days. A member of Rhefnhold Richter Camp, Spanish War Veterans, and Photo Engravers' Union, Local No. 8 (LA and San Diego papers please copy) Friends invited to attend the funeral services Monday at 2:30 at the chapel of H.F. Suhr & Co., 2919 Mission Street between 25th and 26th. Interment, National Cemetery, by automobile." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 Feb 1917. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"LANGLEY--In this city, November 2, Jane, beloved wife of the late Charles LANGLEY, and mother of Edward, Charles, William and Grace LANGLEY, Mrs. C. F. HEALEY and Mrs. A. J. BRAMWELL, a native of County Roscommon, Ireland, aged 56 years. (Washington, D.C. papers please note.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday), at 8:45 o'clock, from the residence of her daughter, Mrs. C. F. HEALEY, 810 Union street; thence to St. Francis Church, where a requiem high mass wil be celebrated for the repose of her soul, at 9:15 o'clock. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Nov 1898. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"LANGLOR--Dispatch from San Francisco, May 17 -- Captain Francis LANGLOR, of the bark Henry Aderly, which arrived from Honolulu last night, died suddenly on shipboard in the harbor. He came out from London a few weeks since, and leaves a family in the Isle of Jersey." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"LANGSON--Interment in San Francisco, April 11, F. LANGSON, Glasgow, 38." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"LANGSTARTER--In this city, Oct. 12th, Emma, youngest daughter of S. and Jeanette LANGSTARTER, ated 1 year and 12 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 16 Oct 1865.

"LANNIGAN--On Sunday afternoon, a shooting affray occurred near the corner of Pacific and Sansome streets, during which a boot-black, named Thomas LANNIGAN, but better known as "Dublin Jack", was shot by sheriff, Alexander GREEN, and in a few moments, died from wounds received. A number of different versions of the affray are afloat, and it is impossible to obtain a correct statement until the matter is made subject of a judicial investigation. Below we gave narration of the case as requested by our Reporter: it appears that on the day alluded to Mrs. GREEN, who resides on the corner of Broadway and Montgomery streets, being unwell, sent her little girl, seven years of age, to a restaurant on Sansome

I - L

Street, near Pacific, to get some mutton broth, and on her returned she passed by the boot-black stand kept by "Dublin". It is alleged that as she passed by, "Dublin" beckoned her, but she refused to go to him, whereupon he took a piece of cranberry pie he was eating and threw it at her. It struck her full in the face and bespattered her all over. She ran home crying and informed her parents, and Mr. Green immediately set out to see "Dublin" When they met, words passed and a fight ensued, during which the deceased was knocked down. He picked himself up, ran to his stand, took a penknife, the large blade of which was open and rushed toward Mr. GREEN, who warned him that he was an officer, and would arrest him if he made an advance. Despite the warning, he advanced on the Deputy with the knife. Mr. GREEN put up his right arm for protection and received a cut on the hand. At that moment, a man who is a friend of "Dublin" interfered, and just then Mr. GREEN was knocked down, but before he fell, he received two stabs in the left buttock. The wounded man, who lying on his back, finding himself overpowered, and thinking he had been mortally wounded, drew a small Sharp and Allen pistol and presented it at his assailant's breast and fired. He took four shots, all of which took effect, one in the mouth ranging upward, one over the nipple and the others in the middle of the breast. He expired in a few moments.Officer LANEDON took **GREEN** to City Prison, where his wounds were dressed. Yesterday he was taken to County Jail to await the result of the coroners inquest. The body of LANNIGAN was removed to Mullins dead-house where a post mortem exam will be held. Deceased was a native of Ireland, about 40 years of age." Source: San Francisco Call, 14 July 1868. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"LANSING--At Hudson, Ohio, Feb. 21st, Alf. D.C. LANSING, a native of Albany, N.Y., late of San Francisco, aged 21 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 31 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LANSING--March 6, Charlotte LANSING, 3." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"LANTHIER--In this city, November 19, Matilta, daughter of Olizen and Julia LANTHIER, aged 8 months and 1[9?] days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 21 Nov 1885.

"LAPOUBLE--In this city, May 9, Daniel LAPOUBLE, beloved husband of Marie LAPOUBLE, and father of Mathilde, Ernest and Martha LAPOUBLE, a native of France, aged 38 years, 4 months and 26 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday) at 12:30 o'clock, from his late residence, Hayes' Park Laundry, Five-and-a-Quarter Mile House, Mission road; thence to Odd Fellows Hall, Seventh and Market streets, under the auspices of Franco-American Lodge No. 207, I.O.O.F. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetary. Officers and members of Franco-American Lodge No. 207, I.O.O.F., are requested to attend a special meeting to attend the funeral of our late brother, D. LAPOUBLE, this day (Tuesday), at 1:30 o'clock, at their hall, corner of Market and Seventh streets. By order of T. SEHABIAGUE, N.G.R. LAVIGNE, Secretary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"LAPPING--In this city, December 11, Margaret LAPPING, mother of Mrs. S. MYERS and Daniel

I - L

ENGLISH, a native of County Tyrone, Ireland. aged 56 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from the undertaking parlors of O'Connor & Sheehy, 767 Mission street, opposite St. Patrick's Church." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 12 December 1885, page 4. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"LAPSLEY--San Francisco, May 12 - Mary Ann LAPSLEY, 6 years and 1 month." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 13 May 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LARDNER--DIED - Mrs. Dorinda Catherine LARDNER, daughter-in-law of Frank S. LARDNER, of this city, daughter of Mrs. GRAHAM, of Washington, and formerly the wife of Billy SHEPHERD, the celebrated minstrel performer, died in Washington yesterday, after a brief illness, and this morning her remains were taken to San Francisco for interment." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 10 Oct 1872. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LARGE--In San Francisco, Dec. 31st, Mrs. Ellen LARGE, a native of Newmarket, County Cork, Ireland, aged 28 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 4 Jan 1859. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LARGIN--[July 23d 1867] - H. LARGIN, a German, shot and killed himself at San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LARK--Mary A., aged 51 years, in SF, 8/6/1878, wife of Cyrus LARK, a native of New York city." Source: *Alta California*, 9 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"LARKIN--Died, at San Francisco, Adelaida LARKIN, Daughter of T. O. LARKIN, Esq., U. S. Navy Agent and Monterey. We are pained indeed thus to note the death of ourlittle friend Adelaide whose endearing smile was ever so ready to greet her freinds and who is not the friend of an innocent child, but so it is, after a painful sickness of death stepped in and taken her from foud parents and friends, and her little voice so now mingled with the host of those who sign praises to Him who said, "Suffer little children to come unto me and forbid them not, for of such is the Kingdom of Heaven." May God in his mercy sustain the deeply afflicted parents." Source: *Californian*, 12 Dec 1846, p.3.

"LARKIN--In this city, 7/28/1864, Frank R. LARKIN, son of the late Thomas O. LARKIN, age 34. Funeral at First Trinity Church, Friday at 12:00." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 29 July 1864. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LARKIN--In San Francisco, May 14th, Frederick H. LARKIN, aged 32 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 17 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LARKIN--In San Francisco, May 14th, Frederick H. LARKIN, aged 32 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 17 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

I - L

"LARKIN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 18 - The dead body of Henry LARKIN, a carpenter, was found in his bed this morning. He was a German and unmarried. The cause of death was inflammation of the lungs." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 19 Nov 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"LARKIN--In this city, Sept. 20th, at the City and County Hospital, James LARKIN, aged 35 years, a native of Ireland." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 22 Sept 1865.

"LARKIN--In this city, January 4, after a painful illness, Mary LARKIN, beloved wife of Denis LARKIN, a native of Ayer Court County Galaway, Ireland, aged 45 years (New York and New Orleans papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow afternoon at 2 o'clock from her late residence, corner of Kearny and Vallejo Streets." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 Jan 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LARKIN--Mr. Thomas O. LARKIN, San Francisco, one of the earliest American settlers in California, died at his residence on the evening of the 27th inst. He had been a resident of this country since 1832 and was the first and only U.S. Consul ever appointed for California." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 5 Nov 1858. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"LARKIN--An Old Pioneer Gone -- The San Francisco papers chronicle the death of Thomas O. LARKIN. He died on the evening of Oct. 27th, at his residence in San Francisco, after an illness of about 1 week. He came to this country in 1832, 26 years ago, and has occupied several positions of importance. Among others, he was at an early period United States Consul, also, United States Naval Store Keeper, at Monterey, and assisted in forming our State Constitution, of which he was one of the signers. In 1833, he married the 1st American lady that ever came to California. The Sacramento 'Union' says they were married on board of a vessel under the American flag by Capt. C. JONES, the U.S. Consul at the Sandwich Islands. The padres of the Missions refused to join them in wedlock for the reason that they were Protestants. This was the 1st marriage on the coast under our flag, and the children born of this marriage were the 1st Americans of unmixed blood born in California. At the time of his death, Mr. LARKIN was 56 years of age." Source: Weekly Stockton Democrat, 7 Nov 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"LARKIN--DEATH of a PIONEER -- Mr. Thos. O. LARKIN, the oldest American merchant in California, died at his residence in San Francisco on Wednesday night last, 27th inst. Mr. L. was merchandizing at Monterey years before the breaking out of the Mexican war. He was interred by the California Pioneers, of which society he was a member." Source: *The San Andreas Independent*, 30 October 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"LARKIN--In San Francisco, Oct. 27th, Thos. O. LARKIN, aged 56 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 30 Oct 1858. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

I - L

"LARKIN--THE LATE THOS. O. LARKIN--The San Francisco Society of Pioneers, held a meeting at their rooms on last Thursday evening, and adopted an appropriate wheras and resolutions, regarding the death of Thos. O. LARKIN, one of their members, and lately President of the society." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 30 Oct 1858. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LARNED--In this city, January 4, Frances, beloved wife of A.F. LARNED, a native of Illinois, aged 34 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Jan 1899, p. 3.

"LARNEY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Mar. 19 - At 9 o'clock this morning, as some laborers were at work pulling down a brick building at the corner of Battery and California streets, a partition wall fell and buried 3 men. John LARNEY and Robert DONNELLY were killed, and Thomas HEFFRAN probably fatally injured." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 20 March 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"LARRECOU.-E.A. LARRECOU, S.F. Attorney, Passes--OAKLAND - E.A. LARRECOU, 49, San Francisco attorney, was stricken with a heart attack last night shortly after making a talk at a meeting of the Independent Order of Odd Fellows, of which he was a grand junior warden, and died before he arrived at a hospital. He is survived by his widow, Yvonne, and two sons, Lt. A. E. LARRECOU Jr., and Fireman 2C Richard E. LARRECOU of the navy." Source: *Redwood City Tribune*, 23 May 1945, p.2. Transcribed by jch.

"LARRY--On the 1st of July, while the ship 'Black Hawk' was in South Pacific ocean, John LARRY fell from the fore-top-sail yard and was killed instantly." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 25 Aug 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"LARSEN--In this city, October 12, Andrew LARSEN, aged 61 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Oct 1885.

"LARSEN--In Oakland, May 11, Annie Christine, beloved wife of Alfred LARSEN, a native of Sweden, aged 39 years, 2 months and 7 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"LARSEN--In this city, December 6, 1953, Fern Frances LARSEN, dearly beloved wife of Sverre LARSEN, loving mother of Mrs. Ruth SUSSMAN, Mrs. Dolores WILHELM and Edward LARSEN, dear sister of Lester, WARREN and Fred SANDROCK; a native of Benecia, Calif. Friends are invited to attend the funeral on Thhursday at 8:30 a.m. from the Chapel of H. F. Suhr Co., 2919 Mission St., nr. 25th St; thence to St. Finn Barr's Church, Edna and Hearst Sts., where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul commencing at 9 o'clock. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Recitation of the Rosary Wednesday evening at 8 o"clock." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Dec 1953, p 23. Contact:

I - L

Marion Kennedy mjkennedy 16@aol.com

"LARSEN--Thise. Mortician - Anderson's." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"LARSENEUR--Died at the Sotoyome Hotel, Healdsburg, Apr. 1, 1867, L. LARSENEUR of San Francisco." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 4 April 1867. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"LARSON--In this city, Jan 11, 1944, Christine Louise LARSON, infant daughter of Edward W. and Doria K. LARSON, sister of Nancy Alice LARSON, a native of San Francisco, age 1 day. Funeral services were held 3 o'clock p.m. Wednesday, Jan 12, at Anderson's, Valencia at 25th. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 Jan 1944. Transcribed by jch.

"LASAR--Phebe - 9 months." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Sept 1891. Transcribed by Melody.

"LASATER--In this city, October 1, 1898, MARY E. LASATER, beloved wife of W.H. LASATER, mother of George, Willie, and Raymond LASATER and daughter of Mrs. Christina MILLER, a native of California, aged 33 years. (Oroville and Marysville papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Monday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 40 1/2 Hermann Street; thence to St. Joseph's Church, Tenth Street, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 3 Oct 1898, page 7. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"LASKY--In this city, February 13, 1900, Ike LASKY, beloved husband of Sarah LASKY, father of Jesse and Blanche LASKY, son of Mrs. Minnie LASKY, and brother of Mark LASKY, Mrs. Laura SCHWARTZE of Los Angeles, Mrs. H. ARMER and Mrs. Emil ALKUS, a native of California, aged 43 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 15 Feb 1900. Contact: Barb Lasky barblasky@yahoo.com\

"LASKY--In this city, September 16, 1902, Levy LASKY, beloved husband of Betsy LASKY, and father of Michael C., Samuel W., Benjamin E., Harry, Joseph, Sarah and Minnie LASKY and Mrs. Jacob HANAK, a native of Poland, aged 71 years and 5 months. Interment Salem Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 18 Sept 1902. Contact: Barb Lasky barblasky@yahoo.com

"LASSALLE--In this city, May 5, at 2 o'clock a.m., Joseph, beloved husband of Bathilde LASSALLE, a native of France, aged 35 years. Friends and acquaintances are repsectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 132 Geary street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 7 May 1887, p. 8.

"LASSANS--In this city, December 27, Nicholas LASSANS, beloved husband of Bridget LASSANS, a

I - L

native of Belgium, aged 61 years, 1 month and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW, (Wednesday), at 12:30 o'clock P.M., from his late residence, Spring Valley Homestead, between St. Mary's College and Five-mile House." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 Dec 1880 p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"LATHAM--DIED - in San Francisco, June 25th, Josephine LATHAM, aged 1 year, 7 months." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 30 June 1864. Transcribed by Dee Sardoch.

"LATHROP--Died at Burke, May 10, Agnes E., beloved wife of R.P. LATHROP, a native of California, aged 49 years, 6 months. [...at Burke's sanitarium. For the past 2 years she has been a helpless invalid...An affectionate wife and mother...her unostentatious generosity and charity and her patience and consideration towards others...She leaves a husband, R.P. LATHROP; a son, Arthur P. LATHROP; a daughter, Miss Lottie LATHROP; and a sister, Miss Minnie SMITH...The funeral took place yesterday from the Odd Fellows' Columbarium, San Francisco...]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 13 May 1904. Transcribed by Dee.

"LATHROP--At Hollister, Oct. 3, Alice M., beloved wife of R.P. LATHROP, native of Ohio, aged 41 years. [Asleep in the Home Eternal -- The last solemn offices of tender love and high esteem was tendered yesterday afternoon by a bereaved husband and family and a large following of friends, marking the final tribute of respect to the memory of Alice HOWE LATHROP, whose untimely death has left a gloom of sorrow over the entire community. The services were conducted by the Rev. Joseph FALCONER from the Presbyterian Church, of which religious denomination deceased has been a member since early womanhood...A long cortege followed the remains to the IOOF cemetery, where they were interred... Alice HOWE LATHROP was a native of Ohio, aged 41 years. She came here a bride and a stranger less than 4 months ago, but such was her charming personality that in that short space of time she made many friends. Many years of her life were devoted to the interests of the fatherless and to the care of the afflicted. For 8 years she had charge of the Presbyterian orphanage at San Anselmo, and for 2 years was president of the Boys' and Girls' Aid Society in San Francisco, a position she held up to the time of her marriage. She was taken ill less than 10 days ago with stomach trouble. It was thought she was getting better until Sunday when she became suddenly worse, and she was removed to the Hollister sanitarium, where an operation for peritonitis was performed Monday evening. From this she rallied and hopes for her recovery were entertained, but early Tuesday morning her condition became serious and from that hour her decline was rapid...She was married to R.P. LATHROP in San Francisco, June 15, 1905 and their married life was full of promise...]" Source: The Free Lance (Hollister, San Benito Co), 6 Oct 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"LATHROP--Died at San Francisco, Mar. 6, 1889, Ruth LATHROP, eldest daughter of Walter and Virginia TURNBULL, formerly of Healdsburg, 20y." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 9 Mar 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

I - L

"LATHROP--Died in San Francisco, Mar. 6, 1889, Ruth LATHROP, eldest daughter of Walter and Virginia TURNBULL, aged 20y." [Transcriber's note: Can't tell if LATHROP is middle name or married name.] Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 16 March 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"LATTERMAN--In the City and County Hospital, January 16, Thomas LATTERMAN, a native of England, aged 64 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 18 Jan 1870.

"LaTOUR--In this city, May 16, 1936, Helene LaTOUR." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 18 May, 1936.

"LATTA--CONVICTED--Ezekiel BULLOCK has been convicted of murder in the 2nd degree, for the killing of Thomas LATTA, in Sacramento, on the 9th of June last. The 'Bee' says that during the entire trial of BULLOCK, his wife has been by his side watching with great anxiety each phase of the case, often turning upon him a pair of sorrowful eyes and a pale, care-worn countenance. As he was leaving the court room on the day of his conviction, she forgot, for a moment, everything else but her affection for the once happy husband of her heart, and falling upon his neck, sobbed in the most heart-breaking manner, until forcibly removed. During the night session, BULLOCK held in his arms a little curly-headed child about 4 years old. The jury in the case of RITCHIE, for the killing of CORBETT, a shot time since, in San Francisco, returned a verdict of murder in the 2nd degree. The penalty affixed by the law to the crime of murder in the 2nd degree is imprisonment in the State Prison for a term not less than 10 years, but extending during life, at the discretion of the Court." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 26 Oct 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"LAUMEISTER--Charles T., 38 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 26 March 1891. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"LAUNDRY--In Oroville, Dec 13th, Chas. LAUNDRY, aged 50 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 21 Dec 1865.

"LAUREN--LAUREN, Marie Louise." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 June 1892. Transcribed by Joyce.

"LAURENCE--Ellen Theresa." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"LAURENCE-- In Haywards, September 28, 1897, Mary, beloved wife of William LAURENCE, and mother of Mrs. Jennie CUSTER and John and Maud LAURENCE, a native of Cornwall, England, aged 64 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 29 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"LAUX--In this city, April 3, Adam, beloved husband of Elizabeth LAUX and father of Leonard and John LAUX, a native of Eschbach, Rheinpfaiz, German, aged 54 years. (Haywards, California, papers please copy)." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 April 1891. Transcribed by Carolyn Feroben.

I - L

"LAVALLE--L.P. 54 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 26 March 1891. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"LAVANGY--In the City and County Hospital, June 15th, Charles LAVANGY, a native of Nova Scotia, aged 49 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 June 1875.

"LAVENSON--In this city, February 28, infant son of Mrs. and Mr. A.S. LAVENSON." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 25 Feb 1895.

"LAVIGNINO--San Juan News -- Victor LAVIGNINO, son of Lorenzo LAVIGNINO of San Juan, died at the residence of his sister in San Francisco, Saturday, Oct. 3rd, of quick consumption, at the age of 24 years. His brother, who preceded him to the tomb 2 years ago, a victim of the same disease, and was buried here, was disinterred Sunday and removed to San Francisco. The 2 brothers now rest side by side in Holy Cross Cemetery, near that city. Mr. & Mrs. LAVIGNINO have the sympathy of the entire community in their sad bereavements. A singular coincidence is that both brothers died at exactly the same age." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co, CA), 16 Oct 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"LAVIN--Dispatch from San Francisco Aug. 8--The case of Michael FRAUSER, of Alameda county, indicted and committed to jail on a charge of the murder of Frank LAVIN, whose son he caught stealing his chickens, was heard on habeas corpus by Judge WALLACE of the Supreme Court and a motion to admit to bail taken under advisement." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 9 Aug 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"LAW--San Francisco, March 17 - May LAW, 4 years, 9 months and 24 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 20 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LAWDEN--In City and County Hospital, 7/28/1864, Thomas LAWDEN, born Northern Ireland, aged 52. Source: *Daily Alta California*, 29 July 1864. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LAWLER-In this city, December 12, 1887, Lizzie B. LAWLER, beloved wife of M.H. LAWLER, a native of Queens County, Ireland, aged 40 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m., from her late residence, 411 Fifth Street; thence to St. Rose's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment Mt. Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 14 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"LAWLER---In this city, Aug. 29, 1942, Milton, dearly beloved son of Martin J. and the late Clara LAWLER, brother of Daniel LAWLER. A member of Guadelupe Parlor No. 231, N. S. G. W. Funeral Tuesday, Sept. 1, 1942, at 9 a.m. from Valente, Marini, Perata Co., 4840 Mission St., thence to Corpus

I - L

Christi Church. Mass at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"LAWLER-Rose - Miss Rose LAWLER was run down and killed by a Southern Pacific train at the crossing of Seventeenth and Harrison Streets Sunday morning [14 Jan 1900]. She was returning from church, and being nearsighted, did not see the approaching cars. She was on the track when the whistle sounded, but became confused and stepped in front of the engine. Her body was horribly mangled." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Jan 1900. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"LAWLER-In Oakland, March 8th, Thomas, dearly beloved husband of Edna LAWLER and devoted father of Ruben, Geunita, Thomas and Hazel LAWLER, a native of County Wicklow, Ireland, aged 45 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday), at 9 a.m. from his late residence, 280 Whitmore street, thence to Sacred Heart Church, Fortieth and Grove streets, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, St. Mary's Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 10 March, 1908. Transcribed by Joyce.

"LAWLER--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Oct. 27 - The following are the casualties by the *Sophie McLane* explosion: Wm. LAWLER, Killed..." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 28 Oct 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"LAWLESS, Edward, 52 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

"LAWLESS--In this city, February 27th, Ellen Elizabeth, youngest daughter of John and Bridget LAWLESS, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years and 5 mos. (Dearest Ella, you have left us and we trust that in Heaven you will remember the beloved ones you have left behind.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 240 Green street, near Montgomery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 1 March 1874.

"LAWLOR.—In this city, July 17, Ellen Elizabeth LAWLOR, only daughter of Patrick and Maria LAWLOR, a native of this city, aged 2 years, 7 months and 13 days. (New York City and Palmyra papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this Sunday at 2 1/2 o'clock from the residence of the parents, Sumner Street between Howard and Folsom." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 19 July 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"LAWLOR--In this city, May 29, Ellen Maria, beloved wife of the late Peter H. LAWLOR, and mother of Peter H. and Nellie M. LAWLOR, a native of the parish of Ballyhague, County Kerry, Ireland, aged 52 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday), at 9:30 o'clock A.M., from her late residence, No. 622 ½ Ellis street; thence to St. Mary's Cathedral, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock A.M. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed

I - L

by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"LAWLOR.—In this city, September 2, 1883, Thomas Morfew LAWLOR, beloved son of John and Mary LAWLOR, aged 3 years, 1 month and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday), at 2:30 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 540 Folsom Street." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 3 Sept 1883, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"LAWRENCE--In this city, January 15, Charles Allen LAWRENCE, a native of Michigan, aged 62 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock, from the parlors of the United Undertakers, 27 and 29 Fifth street. Interment, Masonic Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"LAWRENCE: 'Eva LAWRENCE, Club Woman Dies At 78.' An active Los Gatos clubwoman, Mrs. Eva A. LAWRENCE, 78, died monday in a Los Gatos rest home after a lengthy illness. Funeral services will be held at 11 a.m. tomorrow in Place Funeral Home under the auspices of Zenetta Council 156, Degree of Pocahontas. Mrs. LAWRENCE was a member of Los Gatos War Mothers, Grandmothers Club, Zenetta Council, YLI, American Legion Auxillary, Live Long and Like It Club, and St. Mary's Catholic Church. She was past Pocahontas president. Mrs. LAWRENCE; who was born in San Francisco, moved to this area as a young girl. With her father, the late Joseph J. BAMBER, she settled on a ranch now bisected by the Santa Cruz highway at the summit. BAMBER operated an express business between San Francisco and Los Gatos. Mrs. LAWRENCE moved to 322 University avenue with her late husband, Harry LAWRENCE, in 1917. LAWRENCE died in 1939. He operated a construction business. Surviving Mrs. LAWRENCE are three daughters, Mrs. Mary V. BAKER of Los Gatos, Mrs. Marguerite YERXA of San Leandro and Mrs. Ida WEGNER of Palo Alto, and a son, Harry D. LAWRENCE of San Jose, as well as two grandchildren." Source: Los Gatos Times-Saratoga Observer, 7 May 1957. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"LAWRENCE--In San Jose on January 9, 1981, Mr. Harry D. LAWRENCE. Loving brother of Marguerite YERXA of San Leandro. Dear uncle of Donna WEGNER of Palo Alto and Lawren ALBIZO of Fremont. A native of Skyland, Ca., aged 79 years. Friends are invited to attend memorial services Tuesday, January 13, 1981 at 10:30 a.m. from Oak Hill Funeral Home's Drawing Room Chapel, 300 Curtner Ave., San Jose. Private interment. Contributions preferred to The American Society." Source: San Jose Mercury, 12 Jan 1981. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"LAWRENCE--In New York, Dec. 2d, Mrs. Sarah LAWRENCE, mother of George S. LAWRENCE of San Francisco, aged 74 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 8 Dec 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LAWRIE--In this city, August 20, Jane, daughter of James and Mary LAWRIE, aged 8 months and 18 days. Friends, and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, THIS (Friday)

I - L

AFTERNOON, AT 2 o'clock, from No. 4 Haywood street, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, Fri 21 Aug 1868. Transcribed by Linda McDowell.

"LAWS--In this city, Sophie, infant daughter of John and Emma LAWS, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years and 2 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 1/2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, No. 1515 Ellis street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 24 Oct 1879, p. 4.

"LAWSON--MISS LAWSON'S DYING STATEMENT--It will be remembered that on the day of the post-mortem examination of Miss LAWSON, in San Francisco, the Coroner ordered a jury to be summoned in order to insure himself against censure in the event of the circumstances of the case receiving publicity. It has now been discovered that the majority of the thirteen jurors are mythical personages. The Examiner publishes the girl's dying statement, signed in the presence of Dr. WARD, which reads: SAN FRANCISCO, September 3, 1886 -- 'I make this statement under the belief that I cannot live, and I solemnly say that George OSBOURNE, of the Alcazar Theater, forcibly had sexual connection with me against my will and by compulsion. The violation occurred in the Alcazar Theater, in this city, the second week of July. On Wednesday, the 1st day of September, 1886, I went alone to the office of Dr. JOSSCLYN, of Sutter street, above Kearney.' The remainder of the statement describes how the criminal and fatal operation was performed. Great interest is taken in the case. The inquest will be held on Monday next." Source: *The Daily Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 10 Sept 1886. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LAWSON--January 10, 1874 - Charles LAWSON discovered dead in his room at San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LAWTON--The remains of the Rev. Father LAWTON, who died Saturday morning, lay in state at St. Mary's Cathedral yesterday and were interred this morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 14 Feb 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"LAWTON--In this city, January 21, Harry beloved husband of Annie LAWTON aged 50 years. Friends of the family and those of the widow's sisters and brother, Mrs. MAHADY, Maggie and Thomas KENNEDY, and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 427 Shipley street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 23 Jan 1886. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"LAWTON--In San Francisco, May 13th, Henry T., son of Gardner T. and Mary A. LAWTON, aged 3 years and 6 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 15 May 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LAY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 15 -- Thomas LAY, of Copperopolis, was run over and killed yesterday morning by the San Jose Railroad cars." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 16

I - L

Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"LAY--HORRIBLE DEATH -- Thomas LAY, who was recently employed at Copperopolis, and was widely known in some parts of this county, met with a most horrible death in San Francisco on Sunday morning last, about 2 o'clock. It appears that deceased had been stopping with a brother in that city for some days, and the evening before his death had been drinking freely, from the effects of which he fell or was induced to lie down upon the track of the San Jose Railroad, on Brannan street, between 4th & 5th. The 'Alta' says that at the hour named above, the freight train was backing into town, when it was discovered that there was something under the brake boxes, and the train was stopped. The object proved to be the body of a man, crushed into a shapeless and unrecognizable mass -- an object terrible to look upon, and altogether indescribable. So terribly disfigured was the body, that by the clothing only was its identity discovered. Deceased was about 48 years of age." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 17 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"LAYNER--January 25, 1874 - Chas. A. LAYNER committed suicide in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LAYTON--In this city, June 7, 1942, Walter B. LAYTON, Sr., beloved husband of Hannah M. LAYTON, loving father of Walter B., Jr., Francis G. and Emma Rose S. LAYTON. A member of Presidio Lodge No. 354 F.&A.M. (Reno, Nevada papers please copy.) Funeral - Mortuary of Halsted & Co." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"LAZAR--In this city, December 31, Julia LAZAR, daughter of Emanuel and Caroline LAZAR, aged 4 years and 4 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this Friday morning, at 10 o'clock, from the resident of the parents, 629 Green Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 Jan 1869, p.1. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LAZZELLE--SUICIDE of a COURTESAN -- Sacramento 'Register'--A young courtesan named Lizzie LAZZELLE, committed suicide Sunday afternoon about 4 o'clock by taking laudanum. It appears that she had been living with a man for the past 2 years, and had become very much attached to him, but for some time past he has been rather remiss in his attentions, and finally deserted her entirely. Failing to win him back it weighed heavily upon her mind, and she determined to end her sorrows effectually by ending her existence. On Sunday afternoon she procured a bottle of laudanum containing about 3 ounces and swallowed about half of it. She has been living for some time past in the house kept by Mary TURNBULL, on Third st., between J and K sts. A short time after she had taken the dose she informed one of the women in the house of the fact, and the latter hastened to procure medical assistance. Drs. LOGAN and MORSE were called in as soon as possible and rendered every assistance to save the poor girl's life, but the poison had well nigh done its fatal work. She lingered until yesterday morning at 5 o'clock, when she expired. This is the same girl about whom so much was said in the newspapers about 2 years since. Her parents then resided in San Francisco, where she became enamored of a circus actor, and

I - L

ran away with him. After considerable search, she was found in San Jose, where the company were performing, and she was returned to her parents. Subsequently she left them again and came to this city [Sacramento], where she gave birth of a child. She was afterwards taken home again, but remained only a short time, when she returned to this city, and has been living in the house aforesaid for purposes of prostitution. She was very small, of good figure, and a mild, pleasing face, and looked really younger than she was. It is a very sad history of a brief career. The verdict of the Coroner's Jury was voluntary suicide, in accordance with the above facts." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 1 May 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"LEACH--In Grass Valley, January 29, 1894, Charles Willis LEACH of Arizona, aged 54 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services this day (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m. at the residence of Mrs. M.J. GOODFELLOW, 1353 Webster street, Oakland. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 2 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"LEACH-At Benicia Barracks, Nov. 3d, Chauncey B. LEACH, Sergeant Co. H. Sixth Regiment, C.V., aged 38 years, formerly of Tuolumne county, a native of New Hampshire." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 9 Nov 1865.

"LEACH--JAS. W. LEACH died in San Francisco on Friday night of lockjaw, caused by amputation of the thumb some 2 or 3 weeks previously. Deceased was a native of Westport, Maine, and 29 years of age." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 29 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"LEACH--In Minerville, Sierra county, July 23d, the infant son of F. LEACH." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 8 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"LEADS Boy Accidentally Killed -- A boy named J.P. LEADS, 15 years old, was instantly killed on the Brannan street bridge, San Francisco. He and a boy named Emanuel SHERMAN were going on a hunting excursion, when the gun in young SHERMAN's hands accidentally went off, and the whole charge entered the neck of LEADS, killing him instantly." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, Sunday, 9 Jan 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"LEAHY--In this city, December 27, Edward J., beloved son of James and Bridget LEAHY, aged 6 months and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY, (Tuesday), at 2:30 o'clock P.M., from No. 633 [683?] Fulton street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 Dec 1880 p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"LEAHY--In this city, June 30, 1895, Kate, dearly beloved wife of Frank, and mother of Frank W. LEAHY, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 41 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m., from the parlors of the Pacific Undertakers, [???] Mission street, thence to St. Brendan's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be

I - L

celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing [???]. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 July 1895, p. 11.

"LEAL--In this city, Anne, loving wife of Lucio LEAL, mother of Eva CAPELS; a native of California. Inurnment was held at Chapel of the Chimes, Oakland. (Joseph Hagan & Sons, Directors.)" Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 Apr 1948.

"LEARNED--In Oakland, December 13, Edward A. LEARNED, father of George LEARNED and Mrs. Ella **DELAVERGNE**, a native of Massachusetts, aged 75 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"LEARY.-James LEARY, an 8 year old boy was run over and killed by a light wagon driven by a man named **O'BRIEN** on Howard Street, near Third, San Francisco, yesterday evening. The wheels of the vehicle passed over the lad's body, breaking his arms and crushing his chest. He lived but a short time after he had been taken to the Harbor Receiving Hospital." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Nov 1900. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LEAVE--Christian LEAVE shot himself by the grave of his wife, at Lone Mountain, sometime today, his body being found about half past 3 o'clock this afternoon. His wife had been dead sometime, but her loss appears to have permanently affected his mind. He was 52 years of age and leaves a grown up son, and a daughter who was married to the late Rev. Mr. MOOSHAKE. He left no letters or anything to show any premeditation of the act. He place a derringer to his forehead and evidently died instantly. This is the 3rd suicide by shooting within a week in San Francisco." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 2 Feb 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"LEAVENWORTH--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Second Cabin passengers] the lost are: Mrs. LEAVENWORTH and child." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"LEAVENWORTH--At Sonoma, on the 1st inst., Jas D. LEAVENWORTH, aged [20?] years." Source: Daily Alta California, 5 April 1856.

"LEAVER--In this city, September 18, Elisabeth Ann, dearly beloved wife of Henry LEAVER and devoted mother of Mrs. J.H. ZABRISKIE, and Lillie, Mabel, Charles and Frank LEAVER, a native of Massachusetts, aged 52 years, 6 months and 21 days. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday) at -- o'clock a.m. [no time given] from her late residence, 3012 1/2 Larkin street; thence to St. Brigid's Church for services at -- o'clock a.m. [no time given]. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Sept 1907, p. 6. Contact: Lee Neilsen, Rt 1 Box 1338, Roosevelt, Utah 84066 lloydi@ubtanet.com

I - L

"LEAVER--In Alameda, January 11,1913, Henry, beloved husband of the late Elizabeth LEAVER (HORROCKS) and loving father of Charles, Frank and Mabel LEAVER, Mrs. T. SUTTON, and Mrs. J. H. ZABRISKIE, a native of England aged 60 years 1 month and 4 days. The funeral will take place tomorrow (Monday) at 1:30 oclock p.m. from the parlors of the United Undertakers 2606 Howard Street near Twenty Second Street. Interment private, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 12 Jan 1913. Contact: Lee Neilsen, Rt 1 Box 1338, Roosevelt, Utah 84066 lloydi@ubtanet.com

"**LEAVITT**--At Loyalton, twin sons of G.P. and Emeline? **LEAVITT**, one aged 19 days, the other 29 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 11 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"LeBLANC--In this city, January 21 [1912], at the City and County Hospital, Harry LeBLANC, a native of South America, aged 51 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"LECKOWITZ--In this city, February 24, Betato LECKOWITZ, a native of Germany, aged 64 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 26 Feb 1895.

"LeCLAIR-In San Francisco, July 13, 1977, John A. LeCLAIR, loving brother of June CHEEK and Alfred LeCLAIR, beloved uncle of Kathleen DIXON, Reese RICHARDSON, Janice McDONNELL and Robert RICHARDSON, sorely missed grand uncle of 16 nieces and nephews, two great grand nieces and nephews, aged 58 years, a veteran of WWII. Friends may attend the funeral services 1 p.m., Friday (today) July 15 at Anderson's, Valentia St., at 25th St. Interment private. Anderson's Funeral Parlors Visitor Parking." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, Friday, July 15, 1977. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"LECORNEC.-In this city, March 9, John LECORNEC, late of Millbrae, beloved husband of Suzie LECORNEC, a native of France, aged 46 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday), at 1:30 o'clock, from the parlors of the J. S. GODEAU, 305 Montgomery avenue; hence to Alcazar building, 120 O'Farrell street. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery. Court Acme -- The Members f Court Acme, No. 51, F. of A., are hereby notified to meet in their hall, 120 O'Farrell street, Alcazar building, this day (Sunday) at 1:30 o'clock, to attend the funeral of our late brother, John LECORNEC. By the order of J. W. SIEVERS, Chief Ranger. W. A. SAMUEL, Financial Secretary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"LEDDERMAN--Interment in San Francisco, April 19, G.F. LEDDERMAN, Germany, 15." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"LEDDY--In San Jose, June 30, 1895, John Joseph LEDDY, a native of San Jose, aged 26 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

I - L

"LEDERER--In this city, December 30, 1898, George M., beloved husband of Clara, and father of Corinne and Dolly LEDERER, a native of New York, aged 52 years. (New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) at 9:45 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, 1612 Scott street. Interment, Home of Peace Cemetery, by 11:30 a.m. train from Third and Townsend streets." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 31 Dec 1898.

"LEE--DIED of her WOUND -- Agnes LEE, the mulattress, shot by her husband, Alfred LEE, in San Francisco, has died from her wound." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 17 July 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"LEE--Albert LEE, a negro, convicted of the murder of his wife in San Francisco, has been sentenced to be hung on the 6th of January." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 21 Nov 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"LEE-DROWNED at CAMPO SECO - Mokelumne Hill, June 10 -- Dr. LEE of Campo Seco and TOMMORO, Superintendent of the Campo Seco quartz mine from San Francisco, were both drowned Saturday evening while bathing in the reservoir, by the swamping of their boat. The bodies were not found until 2 p.m. Sunday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (San Joaquin Co., CA) 11 June 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"LEE--FRANK LEE DEAD - Well-known Chico resident a Victim of Pneumonia - Chico (Butte Co) February 10 - Frank LEE, one of the popular men of Chico, where he spent practically all of his life, died Sunday noon of pneumonia, with which he was stricken Wednesday of last week. He was part owner of the Cabinet Saloon (SIMMS & LEE) and a popular lodgeman. his sudden death caused much regret. He leaves a wife, two small children, and a step-daughter, Miss Mable PARKER; also two brothers - Edward LEE of San Francisco, and Charles LEE, empolyed by the Northern Electric in the Chico car shops, and one sister, Mrs. ESTRADO of Sacramento. He was a member of the F.O.E.F. of A., I.O.R.M., and Engine Company No.2 of the Fire Department. He was aged 42 years. The funeral will be held Tuesday afternoon at 2 o'clock." Source: Sacramento Bee, 12 Feb 1908. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LEE-Dispatch from San Francisco, April 2 -- John LEE, who arrived in town from Southern California on Saturday, died suddenly on the steamer Orizaba just after her arrival." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 3 April 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"LEE--Mrs. Julia A. LEE, a practicing physician of Healdsburg, died suddenly at San Francisco, Sunday morning. She had been suffering for some time with a disease of the spine and had been in San Francisco about a week under medical treatment. She was respected in Healdsburg as a physician and a lady." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 22 Jan 1887. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

I - L

"LEE--San Francisco, March - Dr. M.W. LEE." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 4 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LEE--In this city, Dec 2d, Robert P. LEE, a native of Newport, R.I., aged 42 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 4 Dec 1865.

"LEE--In this city, October 21, Sophia Jane LEE, wife of E.P. LEE and mother of Mrs. Leonard GEORGES, aged 48 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today at 2 o'clock PM from her late residence, 303 Polk Street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 23, Oct 1884, p.4. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LEE--In the City and County Hospital, January 14, Susan LEE, a native of England, aged 36 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 12 Jan 1870.

"LEE--In this city, November 18, 1916, Willie Edger, dearly beloved son of Joseph E. and Sussie B. LEE, and brother of Myrtle N. LEE, a native of Fresno, Cal, aged 24 years." Source: *Daily San Francisco Call & Post*, 20 Nov 1916, p. 14.

"LEEK--Died at San Francisco, Jan. 28, 1889, Mrs. Josephine LEEK, formerly of Santa Rosa, 57y." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA, 2 Feb 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"LEEK--Died in San Francisco, Jan. 28, 1889, Mrs. Josephine LEEK, formerly of Santa Rosa, aged 57y." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 2 Feb 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"LEEPER--In this city, March 31, Basil Irvin LEEPER, a native of Irving, Alameda County, aged 5 years, 7 months and 14 days." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 1 Apr 1891.

"LEESE--**Death of Jacob P. LEESE --Jacob P. LEESE, one of the oldest American residents of the state, and for many years a prominent actor in public affairs, died in San Francisco last Monday, at the advanced aged of 82 years, 6 months and 19 days. A portion of his life was spent in Monterey county, and local interest attaches to him from the fact that at one time he owned the SAUSAL ranch, upon which the principal part of Salinas now stands. He was a native of Ohio, but while on a business trip down the Mississippi, he fell in at Memphis with a party organized for hunting and trapping. In what is now New Mexico, he joined a party for California, arriving in the state, December 24, 1833. In 1837 he married Miss Rosalie VALLEJO, sister of M.G. VALLEJO. Seven children survive the union: Jacob R. LEESE, postmaster at Monterey, David LEESE, farmer on San Bernabe ranch, Luis LEESE who is now in Mexico, Mrs. A. ABREGO, Mrs. Rosana KELLARD and the Misses Rosalie and Pomposa LEESE. Mr. LEESE erected the first house built in San Francisco. He accumulated several fortunes, but, like his brother-in-law, General VALLEJO, was generous to a fault. He was a magnificent specimen of manhood

I - L

and had the happy faculty of attaching to himself warm friends wherever he lived." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 4 Feb 1892, p. 3. Transcribed by Dee.

"LEESE-Died, in this city, at half-past 7 o'clock on the morning of the 22d September, ROSALIA DOMETILDE LEESE, at the house of her father, Mr. J. P. LEESE, in the midst of her family and surrounded by affectionate friends, her spirit passed quietly and solemnly from time to eternity! Roselia Dometilde was born at Yerba Buena on the 15th of April, 1838. She was perhaps the first human being who 'came into this breathing world' on the spot where now stands the proud city of San Francisco. Death is always a solemn messenger, but the chamber which he visits is dreadfully so when that 'blind foe' of all that is human enters the domestic circle and seizes on one of its members, clothed in guileless beauty, whose innocence, virtue and worth claim not only the sacred and tender care of fond parents, but the care of all who knew her. The deep sorrow of this mourning family finds a responsive feeling in the hearts of the whole community, who, too, sorrow for the loss of this fair and gentle child, who but but [sic] a few brief days ago rejoiced the goal of earth--the starting place from which God hath called her joyful spirit, to share its heritage in a purer and brighter world than this. Monterey, September 27th, 1851." Source: Daily Alta California (San Francisco), 30 Sept 1851, p. 2.

"LEESE-Death of Mrs. Jacob P. LEESE -- Mrs. Rosalia LEESE, wife of Jacob P. LEESE, died at her home in Monterey on Wednesday of last week, aged 78 years. The funeral took place on Thursday afternoon and was attended by a large concourse of people. Mrs. LEESE was married to Jacob P. LEESE, then a merchant in Yerba Buena (San Francisco), on April 7, 1837, and on April 15th, 1838, a daughter was born to them, Rosalia, since deceased, who was the first child born in Yerba Buena. Eight children were born to them, 7 of whom are now living, including J.R. LEESE, postmaster at Monterey, and David LEESE, of Kings City. A number of years ago a separation was agreed to between Mr. & Mrs. LESSE, and since then she has lived in the old home at Monterey with her children, while LEESE drifted away to South America and other countries, finally returning about 3 years ago and now residing in San Francisco. The deceased was greatly beloved for her many excellent traits of character. She was a sister of Gen. VALLEJO." Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 8 Aug 1889. Transcribed by Dee.

"LE FEBRE--In this city, February 3, Mrs. Mary D. LE FEBRE, a native of Maine, aged 65 years. Funeral will take place tomorrow, Sunday, at 1 o'clock, from the residence of her niece, Mrs. Win. G. BURKE, 126 Eighteenth Street, between Howard and Shotwell." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 4 Feb 1888. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"LEFEVRE--SUICIDE -- A man by name of LEFEVRE, a native of France, committed suicide in San Francisco on Friday by hanging himself in a loft. The deceased was destitute of friends or means, and received the consent of the proprietor of the old frame building to sleep in the loft, where he was found dead. He committed the fatal act by tying a piece of rope to a board which he laid across the stair-case, and fastening the other end to his neck, he dropped himself down. He was quite dead when discovered." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 27 Dec 1857; Pt. 2 of 2. Transcribed by Dee.

I - L

"LEFFINGWELL--In this city, August 25, William LEFFINGWELL, a native of Ohio, aged 61 years 9 months and 21 days. [New York City papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from St. John's Church, Post street, between Mason and Taylor streets." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 27 Aug 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"LEFTWICH--In this city, June 2, 1891, Jane LEFTWICH, beloved mother of Mrs. W.R. KING, Mrs. C.L. FITZPATRICK and Mrs. C.C. GRISWOLD, aged 78 years, 8 months and 12 days. (Virginia City Nev papers please copy.) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 2414 Polk street. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 6 June 1891.

"LEGAY--LEGAY, Auguste-67 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"LEGGE-Died in San Francisco, Oct. 1, 1870, Katie, only child of Robert and the late Katie C. LEGGE, aged 5m 21d." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 6 Oct 1870. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"LEGGE, John W." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 Jan 1894, p. 20.

"LeGUY--In Paris, France, October 17, Cordelia E., wife of Charles LeGUY." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 10 Nov 1904.

"LEHAN--In this city, June 18, Michael S., beloved husband of Elizabeth LEHAN, and father of Josephine and May LEHAN, a native of Kanturk, County Cork, Ireland, aged 65 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Thursday), at 8:30 a.m., from his late residence, 1806 Howard street, thence to St. Charles Borromeo Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 June 1901, p.6. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"**LEHMAN**--In this city, June 17, Nora, beloved wife of James L. **LEHMAN** and daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Philip **TRAU**, a native of Iowa." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 June 1902, page 6.

"LEHRKE--In this city, March 29, Mrs. L. LEHRKE, a native of Germany, aged [3_?] years and 1 month. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, on the Potrero." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 31 Mar 1874.

I - L

"LEIDESDORFF--OBITUARY. Died, at his own residence, in this place, at one o'clock, A. M., on the 18th inst., after an illness of seven days, of a fever, WILLIAM A. LEIDESDORFF, ESQ. late U. S. Vice Consul for this port. Having received the consolations of the Catholic religion during his illness, he was buried yesterday, at 3 o'clock, after the appropriate ceremonies, in the Mission Church of Dolores, near San Francisco. One of the largest and most respectable assemblages ever witnessed in this place, followed the deceased from his late residence to the place of interment, and every thing was done on the part of the community to evince its deep feeling for the loss it has sustained. All places of business and public entertainment were closed, the flags of the garrison and the shipping were flying at half mast; and minute guns were discharged from the barracks and the shipping as the procession moved from town. "It is not our intention to comment upon the historical merits of the deceased: a few brief remarks for the aformation of strangers will suffice. Captain LEIDESDORFF was of Danish parentage, but was a native of West Indies, and is supposed to have been about thirty six years of age at the time of his death. He was formerly well known as a merchant captain in the ports of New Orleans and New York, but for the alst seven years he has been in business on this coast where he has gained a high character for integrity, enterprize [sic], and activity. In private life he was social, liberal, and hospitable to an eminent degree, and in his attachments he was warm, cordial and confiding, even tot a fault. As a merchant and a citizen, he was generous, enterprizing [sic] and public spirited, and his name intimately identified with the growth and prosperity of San Francisco. It is no injustice to the living, or demeaning praise for the dead, to say that the town has lost its most valuable resident, and the feeling evinced by the community is an involuntary tribute to his merits as a man and citizen. His energy of character and business enterprizes [sic] have so blended his history with that of San Francisco, that all classes deplore his death as a great public calamity. While many mourn for his various social virtues, in Captain LEIDESDORFF the laboring classes of the community and the poor have lost a munificent patron and a generous friend. "Papers in New York, Philadelphia, and New Orleans are requested to notice." Source: The California Star, San Francisco, 20 May 1848, page 3.

"LEIGHTON--In Oroville, Oct. 23d, Alice M. LEIGHTON, aged 11 years and 6 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 9 Nov 1865.

"LEIGHTON--In Oakland, Aug. 1, Wm. H. LEIGHTON, of Boston, Mass., aged 36 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 2 Aug 1865.

"LEIS--Charles Joseph, November 22." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"LEIS, Mattie." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 Jan 1894, p. 20.

"LEISER--In this city, June 27, John A., beloved husband of Elisa LEISER, native of Germany, aged 61 years 8 months. The funeral will take place THIS DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from his late residence, 1021 Union Street. Interment (private) I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *The San Francisco*

I - L

Morning Call, 30 June 1889, p.7. Transcribed by Steven Miller.

"LEITCH--In this city, August 15, John LEITCH, a native of County Meath, Ireland, aged 28 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday), at 10:15 a.m., from St. Mary's Hospital Chapel; thence to the Southern Pacific Rialroad, corner of Fourth and Townsend streets and thence to Menlo Park for interment, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 17 Aug 1881.

"LEITH--In this city, November 3, John, Beloved son of Louisa and the late Donald LEITH, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 42 years 3 months and 15 days. A member of California Parlor, No. 1, N.S.G.W." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Nov 1904.

"LE MAIRE--January 4, 1874 - James LE MAIRE committed suicide in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LEMIONE--Last nigh a French woman, named Julia Adeline LEMOINE, committed suicide by shooting herself at her room on Dupont street. Some months since, her husband destroyed himself and since that time the woman has been very despondent. She was 62 years old." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 3 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"LEMME--Sept 28 Wm LEMME, Germany, 25 years. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"LEMON--In Oakland, March 10, Elizabeth Jane, beloved wife of the late W. T. LEMON of San Lorenzo, California and devoted mother of Mrs. M. J. LAYNIANCE, Mrs. P.B. BARKER, William M., John, Larkin and Rodie LEMON, aged 76. Interment, San Lorenzo Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"LEMON--At his residence, on San Bruno road, January 28, John, beloved husband of Elizabeth LEMON, a native of England, aged 54 years...." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 Jan 1886.

"LEMPKE--Mrs. Doris, 75 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

"LENDRUM--INDICTED for MANSLAUGHTER -- J.W. SARGENT and James MARTIN, the contractors of the work from which the dirt-car was running that caused the death of the late Capt. LENDRUM of San Francisco, were both arrested on Tuesday last and held to answer the charge of manslaughter, in the sum of \$5000 bonds for each. The laborer who had charge of the car when it struck Captain LENDRUM's buggy was also held to answer in bonds of \$2500. If the accident is proven to have resulted from the gross carelessness of either or all of them, we sincerely hope they may go to the State

I - L

Prison therefore." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 2 Nov 1861. Transcribed by Dee.

"LENEHAN--In this city, July 1, Patrick LENEHAN, a native of the Town of Galway, County Galway, Ireland, aged 37 years and 11 months. (Galway papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 438 Shipley street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 2 July 1875.

"LENHART --'DISMISSED BY DEATH - End of an Unfortunate Charge against J.M. LENHART.' The name of J.M. LENHART was called three times yesterday morning in Department 3 of the Police Court. LENHART was arrested in September on a charge of securing \$250 from A.D. Carvill on a note transaction. His friends claimed that he should have been proceeded against by civil action. He was examined on the charges and Judge Joschimsen had set yesterday morning as the time for rendering a decision. "Your Honor," said Prosecuting Attorney Stevens, "the accused is not in the land of the living. He died last night at his home, surrounded by his family." "Well," said the Judge, "that ends all. In his lifetime LENHART was well known to me as an honorable citizen. Mr. Clerk, strike the case from the calendar." LENHART was aged 50 years, lived at 1624 Howard street and was a well-known citizen. The charge was a great blow to him and he was compelled to take morphine to induce sleep. It is supposed that the use of the drug hastened his death. Dr. Newell signed a certificate stating that death was induced by morphine poisoning." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 9 October 1891, p. 4, col 3. Submitted by Alice Rayen.

"LENHART-- James M. LENHART, well-known in this city, and for many years Superintendent of the United Carriage Company, died very suddenly on Tuesday night at his residence, 1634 Howard street. Heart disease was the cause. He was a native of Pennsylvania, 56 years of age, and had lived in this city since early in the fifties. His widow and family survive him." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 9 October 1891. Submitted by Alice Raven.

"LENHART--In this city, October 7, 1891, James Madison, dearly beloved husband of Nanno M. LENHART, a native of Pottsville, Pa. aged 56 years, 2 months and 13 days (Pottsville (Pa.) papers please copy.) His friends and acquaintances and the members of Yosemite Lodge, No. 4, United Endowment Associates; also Yosemite Lodge, No. 1930, Knights of Honor; California Council, No. 250, American Legion of Honor, and Argonaut Council, No. 519, Royal Arcanum, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Saturday), at 9 o'clock A.M. from his late residence, 1634 Howard street; thence to St. Joseph's Church, Tenth street, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock A.M. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery. GRAND LODGE OFFICERS, UNITED ENDOW-ment Associates. You are requested to attend the funeral of Associate Past Grand Commander, J.M. LENHART from his late residence, 1634 Howard street, TO-MORROW (Saturday) at 9 o'clock A.M. by order of M. COONEY, Grand Commander YOSEMITE LODGE, No. 4, U.E.A. -- Members of this lodge are hereby notified to attend the funeral of our late Associate Past Grand Commander J.M. LENHART, TO-MORROW (Saturday), at 9 o'clock A.M. from his late residence,

I - L

1634 Howard street. By order D. CURRY, Commander S.S. MILLER, Secretary. Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*. Submitted by Alice Raven.

"LENNON, E.J., 45." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Dec 1903.

"LENNON--In this city, July 15, John A., son of Alexander and Mary LENNON, aged 3 months and 12 days." Source: *Alta California*, 17 July 1879.

"LENNON--In this city, July 5, Mary Margaret, daughter of William J. and the late Margaret A. LENNON, a native of this city, aged 3 mos. and 25 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from 240 Sev...? [copy incomplete]." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 6 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"LENSI--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 31 -- The Captain of the ship S.G. Baker, from Liverpool, reports William **BAKER**, Thomas **LENSI** and Manuel **CONLEY**, sailors, washed overboard and drowned on the trip." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 Sept 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"LENT--DEATH of JUDGE LENT -- The Hon. John A. LENT, County Judge of Alameda county, died in San Francisco on Monday, after a protracted and painful illness." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 7 Jan 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"LENT--January 2d [1863] - John A. LENT, County Judge of Alameda, deceased at San Francisco." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 1 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LENZ--In Victoria B.C., March 3, Jacob LENZ, beloved father of Mrs. Lena COOK, Mrs. Simon LEISER, Mrs. Sophia LEISER, and Moses LENZ, a native of Germany, aged 81 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday), at 11:30 o'clock, from Third and Townsend streets. Internment Home of Peace Cemetary. Services will be held in the chapel at the cemetary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Mar 1899, p. 10. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

LEON--In San Francisco, September 28, 1963, George T. **LEON**, dearly beloved husband of Henrietta**LEON**; loving father of Edward **LEON**; beloved brother of Ralph **LEON** and Mrs. Grace **CROCKER**; dear grandfather of Charles and Graham **LEON**. A native of California; aged 64 years. Private services were conducted at the Chapel of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia near 26th st. Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery. SUHR & WIEBOLDT - MI 7-3900." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 Oct 1963, page 21. Contact: Carol neweldon@sbcglobal.net

"LEON--In this city, February 25, Margaret LEON, beloved wife of the late George T. LEON, and loving mother of George A. LEON of Fowler, Cal., Mrs. Mary CALLISCH, Mrs. Katie WOODFORD

I - L

and Edward H. **LEON**, a native of Ireland, aged 80 years. Friends are repectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Saturday), at 2 o'clock p.m. at the residence of her daughter, Mrs. Mary **CALLISCH**, 540 Schrader street. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"LEON--In San Francisco, March 1, William LEON, a native of Bermuda, aged 55 years old." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"LEONARD--Mrs. E.A. LEONARD, a lady 29 years of age, the mother of 3 children, died at 11 o'clock last night, from the effects of poison, supposed to have been taken under the influence of insanity. Deceased had been in the Asylum at Stockton some time since." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 13 Apr 1862. Transcribed by Dee.

"LEONARD--Edward E. LEONARD was drowned at Stockton last Saturday evening." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record*, 26 July 1872, p.2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"LEONARD--In this city, September 15, 1939, Emma W., beloved daughter of the late James and Mary LEONARD, sister of Thomas J., Elizabeth and Edward W. LEONARD, Mrs. George W. PETERSON, Mother Theresa LEONARD of the Mothers of the Sacred Heart, and the late Mrs. James LARKIN, Mrs. J.P. HULSMAN, Sister Placida and Sister Benedicta of St. Vincent de Paul and James and Michael J. LEONARD; a native of Aptos, Calif. The funeral will take place Monday, September 18, 1939, at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from the Memorial Chapel of Carew & English, Masonic at Golden Gate Ave., thence to St. Cecilia's Church, Seventeenth Ave. and Ulloa, where a requiem mass will be offered for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Santa Cruz." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Sept 1939. Submitted by Diane Tesene.

"LEONARD--Friends are respectfully invited to attend a month's mind mass to-morrow (Saturday), at 8o'clock, at St. Joseph's Church, Berkeley, for the repose of the soul of the late Margaret LEONARD." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Nov 1898. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"LEONARD--In this city, July 13, Patrick LEONARD, a native of County Monaghan, Ireland, aged 48 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of T. CUNNINGHAM, No. 383 Dolores street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 15 July 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"LEPAGE-At rest, in this city, November 19, 1916, Emma Louise LEPAGE, beloved wife of Horace J. LEPAGE and mother of Violet and Louise LEPAGE, and sister of William, Harry, Thomas and George RUTLEDGE and Mrs. Frank MAYBURY, a native of Canada." Source: *Daily San Francisco Call & Post*, 20 Nov 1916, p. 14.

I - L

"LERCARL-LERCARL, Joseph C." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 June 1892. Transcribed by Joyce.

"LERCARI--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 28 -- BRUIZZO, the Italian who murdered Pietro LERCARI in Visitacion Valley, some years since, and was sentenced to the State Prison for life, is lying in a critical condition at San Quentin, from wounds inflicted with a knife by another Italian prisoner in a fight on Friday last." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 29 Mar 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"LEROY--Oct 2 Gustave LEROY, France, 21. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"LEROY--Joseph LEROY hung himself at Barras Saloons yesterday." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 16 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Dee.

"LEROY--San Francisco, January 16--Indications on the scene soon to be enacted at County jail today in the execution of Wright LEROY were early apparent. Both sides of the street were lined with people at 10 o'clock. At noon, neither pedestrian nor vehicle could pass the human barrier which filled Broadway stret, between Kearney and Montgomery, where the jail's located. Some 600 crowded into the yard. At 12:15, Jerry **DRISCOLL**, one of the under sherriffs, entered the murders cell, in which were already Father CONNOLLY and Deputy Sherriff Marion WILSON. DRISCOLL read the death warrant, to which LEROY listened attentively, without making remarks. Sherriff HOPKINS entered while the death warrant was being read. The word was given for :silence and hats off". The cell door opened and the doomed man, held up by the arm of Father CONNOLLY emerged. LEROY walked tottering up the few steps leading to the drop. Prayer was said by Father CONNOLLY and LEROY was stationed at his last standing place on earth. He trembled visably and his religious advisor reached out his arm to steady him. Straps were placed on his arms and legs and the rope adjusted. A final pull was given to the noose and the death signal was given. Death ensued in 11 minutes. Wright LEROY murdered Nicholas SKERRETT, a wealthy miser, in August, 1883. He was an exconvict wo received a discharge from prison a few months previous to the murder. He resided, formerly, in Oakland, where he was a very smart and shrewd attorney, but was detected in forging a number of deds to town lots and convicted to San Quentin for seven years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 16, Jan 1885. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LESSER--In this city, May 30, beloved child of Mr. and Mrs. E. W. LESSER, a native of San Francisco." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"LESSMAN--LESSMAN, Amelia-62 y." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"LESTER--In this city, October 12, at 1 o'clock P.M., Cecilia, dearly beloved daughter of John and Mary LESTER, a native of Minneapolis, Minn., aged 11 years, 10 months and 10 days. [Minneapolis and St.

I - L

Louis papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TODAY (Thursday), at 8 o'clock A.M., from the residence of the parents, 1409 Folsom street; thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a solomn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 14 October 1886, page 4. Transcribed by Kirsten Healy.

"LESTUN--In Sacramento, Sept. 2, Antone LESTUN, aged 45 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 Sept 1873.

"LETCHER--At Frenchman's Bar, South Yuba, California, Dec. 10, of [erysipelas?] and fever, Mr. Isaac H. LETCHER, aged 25 years, of M[eu?]mee city, Ohio." Source: *Alta California*, 5 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"LETTERMAN--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 15 -- Dr. Jonathan LETTERMAN died in St. Mary's Hospital today. He was about 48 years of age, a native of Pennsylvania and had held many distinguished positions. He was Medical Director of the Army of the Potomac during the war and author of "Medical Recollections of the Army of the Potomac." In this State he had been Coroner of San Francisco and was Surgeon General of the N.G.C., to rank as Colonel on the Staff of Governor HAIGHT, resigning on the inauguration of BOOTH. He was one of the Commissioners of Lunacy at the time of his death and on Friday last he was at the City Hall attending to his duties as such." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 16 Mar 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"LEVASLER--LEVASLER, Josephine-77 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"LEVEQUE--In this city, August 9, Adolph LEVEQUE, a native of France, aged 65 years." Source: *Alta California*, 12 Aug 1887.

"LEVI--On board steamer Caroline, from Panama to San Francisco, Aaron LEVI, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"**LEVIN**--At Lane Hospital in this city, October 21, Joseph **LEVIN**, a native of Russia, aged 31 years. Funeral will take place this day (Thursday) at 10 a.m., under the aupices of the Hebrew Sheltering and Immigrant Aid Society and from headquarters of the Chevra Kadusha, 1641 Webster street, near Sutter." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 23 Oct 1919, p.4. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"LEVINGSTON--Eugene W. LEVY has applied for letters of administration on the \$2000 estate of Abraham LEVINGSTON." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

I - L

"LEVINGSTON--In this city, January -, 1893, L. J. LEVINGSTON, beloved husband of Leah LEVINGSTON, and father of Mrs. Samuel LESZYNSKY, Mrs. Eugene LEVY, Mrs. F. H. MERZBACH and Jacob, Isaac, Abraham and Benjamin LEVINGSTON, and brother of M. A. LEVINGSTON, a native of Poland aged 64 years." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"LEVINSON--In San Francisco, Nov. 22d, Charlotte L., wife of Louis LEVINSON." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 26 Nov 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LEVITT--Died in Petaluma, Aug. 27th, (-----) LEVITT, of San Francisco, aged 36y." Source: *The Petaluma Journal and Argus* (Petaluma, Sonoma Co., CA), 30 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"LEVITT--In this city, March 5, 1931, Herman, beloved husband of Margaret LEVITT, devoted father of Olga LEVITT, loving son of Jeannette and the late Samuel LEVITT, beloved brother of Mrs. Julius BERGER, Mrs. Joseph MORRIS, Mrs. Isaac FROSS, Morris and Art LEVITT. A member of Bay City Parlor No. 104 N.S. G. W. Funeral services will be held today (Sunday) at 11:30 o'clock a.m. at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter st. near Polk. Interment strictly private. Please omit flowers. The Officers and Members of Bay City Parlor No. 104 N.S.G.W are requested to attend the funeral of our late brother, Herman LEVITT, Sunday at 11:30 a.m. By order Thomas R. HAMILTON, President, Max E. LICHT, Secretary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 March 1931. Transcribed by Maggee Smith.

"LEVY--In the passing of Alphonse J. LEVY, second son of Rabbi M.S. LEVY, of the congregation Beth Israel, San Francisco,local society will feel a severe loss, none the less poignant in that it came so suddenly. On Monday afternoon, Alphonse J. LEVY, popular, young and good looking, died of an illness of three days at the Waldeck Sanatorium, a victim of appendicitis. On Thursday last, the deceased was taken ill. The night before he had been elected Marshal of Bay City Lodge, N.S.G.W. He had been a member of this society for but seven months. His universal popularity, however, procured for him this signal honor." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 9 Jan 1901. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LEVY--In this city, January 4, Benjamin LEVY, eldest son of Louis and Catherine LEVY, aged 7 1/2 years. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this afternoon at 2 o'clock from the resident of the parents, Bryant Street between Seventh and Eighth." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 Jan 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LEVY--The funeral of Miss Dina LEVY, the beloved daughter of Henry and Ida LEVY, who died in a San Francisco hospital, early Tuesday morning, from typhoid fever, took place Wednesday afternoon and the remains were laid to rest in Salem cemetery. The deceased was just past 16 years of age, a recent graduate of the schools with high honors, a most estimable young lady and leaves a very large circle of friends to mourn her untimely death." Source: *Daly City Record*, 14 July 1913. Transcribed by jch.

I - L

"LEVY--In this city, January 4, Fanny LEVY, aged 35 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, Tuesday at 1 o'clock, from 120 St. Marks Place." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 January 1869, page 2. Transcribed by Sandy Bordelon.

"LEVY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 6 - Francis LEVY was arrested last evening upon suspicion of having poisoned his wife, who died suddenly at the Niantic Hotel on last Thursday. A post mortem examination developed the presence of arsenic in her stomach." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Oct 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"LEVY-In this city, February 1, Hyman LEVY, husband of Minna LEVY, father of Mrs. Abe LEVY and Louis and the late Seymour LEVY and grandfather of Morris LEVY, a native of Germany, aged 78 years. (Grass Valley papers, please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Monday, February 3, at 2 o'clock, at the parlors of the Western Undertaking Company, 1256 Valencia street, between Twenty-third and Twenty-fourth streets. Interment, Hills of Eternity Cemetery, by electric funeral car from Twenty-eighth and Valencia streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"LEVY--In San Francisco, Calif., September 29, 1939, Jesse H. LEVY, loving brother of Mrs. Adolph HOWARD, Mrs. Stella KRAUSE, Emma and Clara LEVY and the late Emil and Fred LEVY, Mrs. Samuel BROWNSTONE and Mrs. Harriet OPPENHEIMER, loving uncle of Ralph OPPENHEIMER, Herman KRAUSE, Mrs. Henry HIRSCH, Madeline ALTSCHUIER and Eline KRAUSE; a native of San Jose, Calif.; aged 76 years, 4 months, 5 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral today (Sunday), October 1, 1939, at 11:30 o'clock a.m. from the Chapel of Amos O. Williams, Co., East Santa Clara street at Eighth. Interment Home of Peace Cemetery, San Jose." Source: *San Jose Mercury Herald*, 1 Oct 1939, p. 28.

"LEVY--March 27th [1863] - Mrs. LEVY committed suicide in San Francisco by cutting her throat." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 1 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LEVY--Died - LEVY -- near Hollister, April 23, 1887, Louis LEVY, aged 26 years and 5 months. [Louis LEVY, one of the proprietors of the Mirror Saloon, of San Francisco, died of consumption, near Hollister, on last Saturday.]" Source: *The Hollister Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 29 Apr 1887. Transcribed by Dee.

"LEVY-In San Francisco, April 1, 1906, Marks LEVY, husband of the late Jeannette LEVY, father of Mrs. Louis MENDELSOHN, Mrs. Ben WISE, Nathan LEIBLING, and Ruth LEVY, brother of Samuel LEVY, of Keeler, Cal., Mrs. Leon SALOMON, Mrs. S. SINAY, Mrs. Ike LEWIS, Abe J. and Mose LEVY, aged 64 years. Interment, Jewish Cemetery, Sacramento." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 April 1906, p.5. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

I - L

"LEVY--Max LEVY, a native of Germany, 58 years old, was found dead in his room at 1206 1/2 Turk Street Sunday morning. Death was due to apoplexy." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 16, March, 1896. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LEVY--In this city, December 4, Minnie, youngest child of Aaron and Esther LEVY, a native of French Gulch, Shasta County aged 9 years, 5 months. Funeral today at 2 o'clock from 923 Howard Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 Dec 1875. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"LEVY--Morris - 1 year." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 July 1894, p. 7.

"LEVY--In this city, Sarah, beloved wife of the late M. B. LEVY, a native of Germany, aged 76 years and 9 months. Funeral and interment strictly private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Nov 1909.

"LEVY--In this city, October 2, 1898, SIMON LEVY, beloved husband of Rosalie LEVY, a native of Germany, aged 66 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 3 Oct 1898, page 7. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"LEWIS--Mrs. LEWIS, a mulatto woman, an employee of Pioche & Bayerque, was suffocated in her bed room last night. The house which is on Greenwich street, between Taylor and Jones, caught fire from a candle. The fire was extinguished without much damage, but Mrs. LEWIS was found dead." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Feb 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"**LEWIS**--In this city, January 27, 1895, Ann Eliza **LEWIS**, a native of Vermont, aged 58 years, 7 months and 13 days." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 Jan 1895, p. 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"**LEWIS**--In this city, January 27, Ann Eliza **LEWIS**, a native of Vermont, aged 68 years, 7 months and 13 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock, from the parlors of the Golden Gate Undertaking Company, 2429 Mission street, near Twenty-first. Interment, Odd Fellows cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 28 Jan 1895. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"LEWIS--In the city, Christmas night, 1916, Antoinette LEWIS, wife of Reverend F.B.A. LEWIS, M.D. and mother of Mrs. Frederick L. JOYCE, Mrs. Morris M. BRUCE, and De Laney LEWIS. The burial service was held Dec. 27, privately, with internment in Iona Church Yard, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, the Right Reverend Bishop NICHOLS and the Reverend Edward MORGAN, rector of St. Luke's Church officiating." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 28 Dec 1916, page 4. Contact: JB1393@aol.com

"LEWIS--SKULL FRACTURED--MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co), September 25 - Edgar LEWIS, President

I - L

of the Lewis Ranch Company, has received the sad intelligence of the death of his 21-year-old son, Clyde, which occurred in San Francisco, the result of the young man being thrown from his bicycle on Thursday last through collision with a Mission Street car. The burial will take place at Watsonville, the former home of the Lewis family. Fracture of the skull was the cause of death. "Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 25 Sept 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**LEWIS**--In this city, July 16, Henry J. **LEWIS**, a native of Richmond, Va, aged 60 years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, Haight street, between Webster and Fillmore." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 17 July 1879.

"LEWIS--In Sacramento, Nov 27th, John Q.A. LEWIS, aged 40 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 30 Nov 1865.

"LEWIS--SAN FRANCISCO, April 5th - George LEWIS, a hostler, died this morning from the effects of a kick from a horse, received last Thursday. Deceased was a native of Ireland, aged thirty years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 6 Apr 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LEWIS--CHILD BURNED to DEATH -- The 'Bulletin' of last evening says: Yesterday morning Rachel LEWIS, a daughter of Edwin C. LEWIS, an insurance solicitor, while playing with some matches in a shed, at the rear of her father's residence, 1,011 Battery street, set her clothes on fire and received injuries from which she died soon after. August WIEDING first discovered her and made every effort to save her. The child was only 4 years old." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"LEWIS--In San Francisco, December 29, 1865, Mrs. Rachel LEWIS, a native of Phildadelphia, Pa. Aged 30 years and 9 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Jan 1866. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LEWIS--Samuel, 51 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"LEWIS--In this city, October 12, Capt. Thomas LEWIS, of ship - Great Western, of cholera morbus, a native of England, aged 48 years. [New York and Liverpool papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances, and those of Capt. Thomas YOUNG are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of Capt. YOUNG, 1800 Stockton street...." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 14 Oct 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"LEYDIEU--In this city, March 21, Lewis LEYDIEU, a native of France, aged 55 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, March 26, at 8:30 o'clock from the partlors of Valente, Marini, Marais & Co., 649 Green street, between Stockton and Powell streets; thence to the French Chruch, Bush street, near Grant Avenue, where mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 26

I - L

Mar 1912.

"LEYDON -- In this city, July 12, 1893, Peter, beloved son of Peter and Annie LEYDON, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years, 4 months and 18 days." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 14 July 1893, page 10. (Submitter's note: Correct spelling of last name is LYDON) Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"LEYNER--In Oakland, Mary 6, Johanna C., beloved daughter of Christina LEYNER and sister of Mrs. Mary JOHNSON and Augusta LEYNER, a native of San Francisco, aged 19 years, 7 months and 8 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 7 May 1887, p. 8.

"LHOTE--In this city, December 2, Eugene LHOTE, aged 69 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 4 Dec 1885.

"LIBBY--In this city, October 24, George D., infant son of D. B. and Ada T. LIBBY, a native of San Francisco. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 12 o'clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, No. 345 Fifth street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 25 Oct 1879, p.4. Transcribed by Ron Filion.

"LICHENSTEIN--In this city, July 18th, Louis H. LICHENSTEIN, a native of San Francisco, aged 21 years and 6 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 19 July 1878.

"LICHTENSTEIN--In San Francisco, June 3, S.A. LICHTENSTEIN, aged 50 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 17 Nov 1877. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LICHTENSTEIN--In this city, March 6, Sigmund, beloved son of Leah, and brother of Mrs. Louis SIMONS, Mrs. HARRIS of Olympia, Meriam and Tomhas [sic.] LICHTENSTEIN, a native of San Francisco, aged 23 years and 3 months. Fr4iends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Thursday), March 7th, at 10:30 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, 913 Hyde street; Interment, Home of Peace, by 11:45 a.m. train from Third and Townssend streets." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 6 March 1895.

"LIDDLE--In Oakland, January 14, Robert LIDDLE, beloved husband of the late Clara LIDDLE a native of England, aged 88 years and 9 days. A member of Unity Lodge, No. 61, K. of P., and California Lodge No. 1, I.O.O.F., and a member of the Veteran Firemen. (Baltimore papers please copy.) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Wednesday, January 17, at 1:30 o clock, at the chapelof the Thomas Undertaking Company, 1919 Mission street, between Fifteenth and Sixteenth streets, under the auspices of Unity Lodge, No. 61, K. of P., and California Lodge No. 1, I.O.O.F. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

I - L

"LIEBENROTH--In this city, October 19, Charles W. LIEBENROTH, son of A. LIEBENROTH of New York City, a native of New York. Friends are respectfully invited to attend funeral services tomorrow (Friday) at 2 o'clock PM from the rooms of Atkins MASSEY, 651 Sacramento Street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 23 October, 1884, page 4. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"LIEBIG--Died in San Francisco, Mar. 13, 1889, August Frederick, beloved husband of Helene LIEBIG, late of Timbor Cove, native of Memel, Germany, 58y 6m 5d." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 30 March 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"LIES--In this city, Dec. 24th, Henry Camille, youngest child of Eugene and Estrella LIES, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral at 9 o'clock a.m. to-morrow (Saturday), from the residence of the parents, No. 434 Hayes street, between Gough and Octavia." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 25 Dec 1868.

"LIFSON--David B. LIFSON, 78, of San Mateo, died Saturday in the Silver Avenue Home in San Francisco after an illness. He was born in Minneapolis and had worked as a salesman for 30 years. Survivors include his wife, Elsie, and a daughter, Sheila **NEWENS** of San Jose. Private funeral services have been held under direction of Crosby - N. Gray & Co. of Burlingame. The family suggests memorial gifts to the Alzheimer's Disease Foundation, 800 San Antonio Road, Palo Alto 94303." Source: *San Mateo Times*, 16 Mar 1987, p.D2. Transcribed by jch.

"LIGHTSTON--In San Jose, Jan. 9, 1899, Mary LIGHTSTON, a native of California, aged 32 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 10 Jan 1899.

"LILIENTHAL--Frances B. LILIENTHAL died at San Francisco Jan 26, 1964." Source: **STODOLE** Family Bible in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"LILIENTHAL--San Mateo--Theodore M. (Ted) LILIENTHAL, a founder of the San Mateo Foundation and director of numerous service groups on the Peninsula, died Tuesday [June 1972] in St. Jean de Luc, France, while vacationing with his wife. LILIENTHAL, 79, was returning to the area where he had served with the armed forces during World War I when he was stricken. The cause of his death was not immediately available. His wife, Margaret TUETTREL LILIENTHAL, immediately went to Paris to arrange for funeral services. LILIENTHAL was co-owner of the GELBER-LILIENTHAL Book Store in San Francisco and resided at 777 Bromfield Road, San Mateo. He had been a resident of San Mateo County for 50 years. His title with the San Mateo Foundation, which he founded in 1964, was chairman of the distribution committee. The foundation solicits and disburses grnts to health, welfare, educational and cultural organizations in San Mateo County. LILIENTHAL was instrumental in obtaining two large grants last year that pushed the foundation's endowment over \$650,000. He aslo served as a director or officer of the Council on Alcoholism, Volunteer Bureau of San Mateo County,

I - L

American Cancer Society, Tuberculosis and Respiratory Diseases Association, Committee for the Arts at Stanford University. He served as chairman of the San Mateo County Disaster Relief Organization during Wold War II. **LILIENTHAL** was interested in publishing for more than 40 years. At one time he produced the entire works of Robinson Jeffers on handset equipment in his own home. Shortly brfore his vacation trip, he exhibited his Jeffers works at the Mills College library in Oakland." Source: Newspaper Clipping (source unknown) in **STODOLE** Family Bible, in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"LILL - in Alameda Calif, Janurary 2 1937. Robert Henry LILL, brother of Mrs John PLATT of Toronto Canada; Mrs R Irvine of Brisbane Australia, Mrs R BLACK of Scotland; John W LILL of Brownsville PA and Herbert G LILL of Toronto Canada; native of Scotland. Member of Golden Gate Lodge No 30 F & A M. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Wednesday Jan 6 at 3pm under the auspices of Golden Gate Lodge No 30 F & A M at Gray's Devisadero at Post Street, San Francisco." Source: Oakland Tribune, Oakland CA, Tues Jan 5 1937, page 31. Contact: Colleen Lill sassenach@shaw.ca

"LILLIE--In this city, September 17, Aileen P., dearly beloved daughter of George J. and Mollie LILLIE and devoted sister of George J. LILLIE, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years and 6 months. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invtied to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 211 Acadie street, Sunnyside. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Sept 1907, p. 6.

"LILLIE--In this city, October 6, Christian F., beloved husband of Wilhelmina LILLIE, and father of Gus and Emily LILLIE, a native of Copenhagen, Denmark,, aged 59 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday) at 1 o'clock P.M., from his late residence, 26 Fair Oaks Street, between Twenty-first and Twenty-second; thence to I.O.O.F. Hall, corner Market and Seventh streets, where funeral ceremony will be held at 2 o'clock P.M. Internment Private." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 9 Oct 1888, p. 8.

"LINCOLN--In this city, July 29th, George Edward, son of Geo. W. and Kate LINCOLN, aged 2 years and 4 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 3 Aug 1865.

"LINCOLN--DEATH -- in this city, Jan. 6th, Harvey L., son of L.H. and Lizzie A. LINCOLN, aged 6 months, 2 days. [>San Francisco papers please copy.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Jan 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"LINCOLN--On board the 'Francisca,' June 6th, after a short illness, Isaac LINCOLN, (infant,) in Lat. 27, 80, N., Long. 124, 25. Its body was committed to the deep on the 10th." Source: *Californian*, 12 June 1847, p.3. Transcribed by Ron Filion.

"LINCOLN--San Francisco, March 1 - Mrs. Rebecca LINCOLN, 37 years." Source: Sacramento Daily

I - L

Record-Union, 4 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LINCOLN--In this city, November 29, 1880, at the residence of his son-in-law, C. GOODWIN, 2620 Bush Street, William LINCOLN, a native of London, England, aged 68 years. Funeral will take place tomorrow (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from No. 2620 Bush Street. Friends are respectfully invited." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 Dec 1880. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"LIND--In West Berkeley, December 13, Isaac F., beloved husband of Sophie LIND and father of Lillian, Lizzie and Leonard LIND, a native of Finland, aged 46 years and 8 months. A member of Harmony Lodge, No. 9, A.O.U.W., also Longshoreman's Union, No. 224, both of San Francisco. ** Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., at the Finn Lutheran Church, on Channing way, between Eighth and Ninth streets, West Berkeley. Interment at Mountain View Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"LIND--Olga Linnes, 4 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"LINDAN--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Mar. 22 - Arnold LINDAN, a German, 51 years of age, died suddenly in his bed last night, on the corner of Pacific and Davis streets. The supposed cause of his death was disease of the heart." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 March 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"LINDEN--October 7, 1896, George LINDEN, third son of Mr. George LINDEN of Warrenpoint, County Down, Ireland, a native of Ireland, aged 37 years." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 8 Oct 1896, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"LINDENBERGER.-Dispatch from San Francisco, March 8 -- On Tuesday last, Pauline LINDENBERGER, a servant girl employed at No. 318 Minna street, died and was buried. Subsequently suspicion of foul play was raised and the Coroner had the body exhumed, and the result of the investigation was the arrest of Mathias HOAG, a carpenter, and Dr. BEHRIN, a well-known practicing physician in this city. No charge has yet been entered on the books, but the parties are in custody, and the police are working up the case. It is understood that no doubt exists of death having resulted from the procuring of abortion." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 9 Mar 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"LINDER--In this city, July 8, 1892, of diphtheria, Henry Edward LINDER, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years, 5 months and 12 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 9 July 1892, page 8.

"LINDERWALL--In this city, April 1st, Dorothea Margaretta, daughter of Charles and Elizabeth LINDERWALL, aged 6 years, 10 months and 24 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 2 Apr 1875.

I - L

"LINDMAN, Charles, 46." Source: San Francisco Call, 18 Sept 1909, p. 15.

"LINDSAY--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 12 -- A.B. LINDSAY, a native of Canada, for many years employed mining in Nevada county, died here on the 10th instant, after 3 years illness. He leaves a large estate, including some of the most valuable mines in California." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 13 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"LINDSAY--In this city, February 1, Robert A. LINDSAY, beloved husband of Henrietta LINDSAY, loving father of Robert H., Howard M., Edwin F. and W.R. LINDSAY, Mrs. I.D. BLUXOME and Mrs. R.A. LEWIS, a native of New Brunswick. The funeral will take place Monday, February 3, at 1 o'clock, from his late residence, 1781 Ninth avenue, Sunset, where services will be held. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"LINEHAM--Lost at sea with the steamer Montserra in December 1894, Timothy, beloved son of Elizabeth & the late James LINEHAM & brother of Wm. LINEHAM & Mrs. Mary A. BATES, a native of Ireland, aged 34 years & 10 months. A requiem mass for the repose of his soul will be celebrated at St. Brendan's Church on Monday Feb 11 at 9 AM. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 11 Feb 1895, p.15 (Vol LXL No 27). Transcribed by Adrienne.

"LINEHAN--In this city, July 22, Dennis LINEHAN, a native of the Parish of Ballamona, County of Cork, Irelend, aged 62 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, No. 564 Mission street, between First and Second." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 24 July 1879.

"LINEHAN--In this city, July 23, Helena, youngest daughter of John and Mary LINEHAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 2 months and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respefully...." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 July 1881.

"LINEHAN--In this city, Nov. 18, Kate, beloved wife of Owen LINEHAN, and sister of Owen EGAN, Mrs. M. DOWNEY, Mrs. M. DONAHEY and sister-in-law of John LINEHAM, a native of the Parish of Banteer, County Cork, Ireland, aged 26 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Tuesday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 441 Eleventh street, between Harrison and Bryant; thence to St. Joseph's Church, Tenth street, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 20 Nov 1888, p. 8. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"LINGLEY--In this city, September 20, Bartlett LINGLEY, a native of St. Johns, N.B., aged 59 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 21 September 1881, page 4.

I - L

"LINIBECK--In this city, January 4, Christian, native of Copenhagen, Denmark, age 74 yrs. 11 m." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 5 Jan 1884. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"LINKROS--In this city, September 15, 1939, Mary A., dearly beloved wife of the late August LINKROS, beloved sister of John and Rodge DWYER, Mrs. Nellie LONG and Mrs. Josephine RINTZO; a native of Co. Tipperary, Ireland...[can't read the rest]." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Sept 1939. Submitted by Diane Tesene.

"LINSCOTT--STELLA LINSCOTT SUCCUMBS SUDDENLY--Miss Stella LINSCOTT, a former Surprise Valley resident, passed away at her home in San Francisco, yesterday (Tuesday) morning, March 26th, 1935. She was a native of Modoc County and a graduate of Nevada. She was a Past Grand Matron of the Eastern Star and the present Grand Secretary. She leaves to mourn her passing a sister, Dr. Louise **HECTOR** and two brothers, Earnest **LINSCOTT** of Berkeley and Captain Fred M. **LINSCOTT** of Africa." Source: *Surprise Valley Record (Cedarville, Modoc County, CA)*, 26 Mar 1935. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"LINSCOTT--MRS. STELLA LINSCOTT IS DEAD--San Francisco, March 2nd Stella Morgan LINSCOTT, 59, grand secretary of the Order of the Eastern Star and former president of the Republican Women's Federation of Northern California, died March 26th in the University of California. Miss LINSCOTT was born in Lake City, Ill., and came West with her parents, Mr. and Mrs. J. S. LINSCOTT, who were early residents of Modoc County. She attended the University of Nevada, later teaching Latin there and received her master's degree at the University of California. Afterwards she taught in high schools in Redwood City and Woodland at Miss WEST'S School in San Francisco, continuing to a supervisoral position in the Napa High School. She was a founder of the Napa W. W. C. A. She retired from teaching two years ago to become grand secretary of the O. E. S. She also was a member of the Order of Amaranth, the White Shrine and the Rebekah's: the American Association of University Women and the Western Womens' Club of San Francisco. She is survived by one sister Dr. Louis HECTOR, with whom Miss LINSCOTT lived in Berkeley and two brothers Ernest G. LINSCOTT of Berkeley and Fred M. LINSCOTT of Harrisburg, South America." Source: Surprise Valley Record (Cedarville, Modoc County, CA), 3 Apr 1935. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"LINSLEY--In this city, March 17, Ewins W. LINSLEY, a native of Ohio, aged 63 years, 5 months and 11 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 18 March, 1895.

"LIPMAN-Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 8--Charles F. LIPMAN, of the firm of RANDOLPH & LIPMAN, died today from the effects of an overdose of laudanum. He had been in the habit of taking the drug to cure sleeplessness and took some yesterday [illeg] 5 a.m., telling his wife he must sleep, and if he breathed hard not to arouse him. She permitted him to sleep till 5 p.m. and could not awaken him. Physicians were sent for and everything done that could be to restore him to consciousness, but in vain." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 9 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

I - L

"LIPMAN--In this city, July 29th, Josephine L. LIPMAN, aged 28 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 3 Aug 1865.

LIPPMAN.-In this city, November 13, Sol **LIPPMAN**, beloved father of Fred and Lester **LIPPMAN**, Mrs. Edwin A. **MORRIS** and Mrs. Emanuel **LEVY**, and brother of Hyman, Alex, and Dr. Max **LIPPMAN** and Mrs. Adolph **GOMPERTZ**, a native of Germany, aged 60 years. The funeral services will be held Monday, November 15, at 10 o'clock, at the residence of H. **LIPPMAN**, 3404 Clay street. Interment, Hills of Eternity Cemetery, by train leaving Third and Townsend streets at 11:30 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Nov 1909.

"LIPPMANN--In this city, May 16, Clara, daughter of David and Jennie LIPPMANN, aged 5 weeks." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 19 May 1875.

"LISCOM--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Aug. 5 - Captain Charles LISCOM, a pioneer of 1849, died suddenly at the Russ House yesterday of heart disease." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 5 Aug 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"LISSAK--At rest in this city, February 1, A.H. LISSAK, husband of the late M.H. LISSAK, and father of A.F., Maud A., Madeline and Edna H. LISSAK, a native of New York, aged 79 years, 10 months and 18 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, February 4, at 11 o'clock, from Trinity Episcopal Church, corner of Bush and Gough streets. Interment, Mountain View Cemetery, Oakland, by automobile." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 February 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"LISSENDER--In San Francisco, Dec. 30, John W. LISSENDER, 32 ys." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 3 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LISTER, Valentina F.--At rest October 4, 1981; dearly beloved wife of Walter LISTER, devoted mother of Walter Jr. LISTER and Barbara DEMATTEI; loving sister of Columbina PIERI, Laura CURTIS, Norma SENK and Bruna ROCHE; mother-in-law of Barbara LISTER and Ernest DEMATTEI; grandmother of seven; great-grandmother of one; a member of Over 50 Club of St. Elizabeth's Church and Independent Order of Foresters. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, Oct. 7, 1981, 8:30 a.m. from VALENTE-MARINI, PERATA & CO., 4840 Mission St., thence to St. Elizabeth's Church, where a Mass of Christian Burial will be offered at 9 a.m. Rosary, Tuesday, 7:30 p.m. Entombment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Contributions preferred to the A.L. S. Foundation of S.F." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 6 Oct 1981. Submitted by Barbara Demattei.

"LITCHFIELD--In San Francisco, Dec. 30th, Edith Amelia, daughter of W.D. LITCHFIELD, aged 6 months and 3 days." Source: *The Daily Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 2 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

I - L

"LITITCH--San Francisco, Nov. 6 - John, eldest son of Antonio and Margaret LITTICH, 6 years, 9 months and 9 days." Source: *The Daily Union (Sacramento, CA)*, 9 Nov 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LITTLE--In this city, January 16, of pneumonia, Enoch C. LITTLE, aged 40 years. (Concord and Franklin New Hampshire papers please copy.)" Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 18 Jan 1870.

"LITTLE, John D." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 Jan 1894, p. 20.

"LITTLE--In the City and County Hospital January 4, Richard Winter[c?]mith LITTLE, a native of Kentucky, aged 56 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Jan 1899, p. 3.

"LITTLE--In San Francisco, April 1st, Thomas LITTLE, aged 50 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 3 April 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LITTLE-Dispatch from San Francisco, July 18 -- Wm. LITTLE was found dead in a little filthy room on Kearny street, near Broadway. He evidently died in utter want and destitution, if not from actual starvation." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 20 July 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"LITTLE-In this city, September 6, William John LITTLE, beloved infant son of Robert and Lillie LITTLE, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 months and 25 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, September 7, at 1 o'clock, from the residence of his parents, 87 Ivy avenue. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"LITTLEFIELD--In this city, October 19, of scarlet fever, Mary Agnes, daughter of Sheldon and Nancy LITTLEFIELD, aged 5 years, 1 month and 9 days. [Ukiah papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Tuesday), at 1 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 1710 Clay street, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 20 Oct 1874, p.4.

"LITTLEJOHN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 26 - Last Saturday a party consisting of Captain David JENKINS and his son, John Frederick LITTLEJOHN and Charles BOYD, left Redwood City in the sloop 'C.E. Long.' She arrived at this port safely and started back for Redwood Sunday. On her way she encountered the fearful gale of Sunday afternoon and was wrecked near the mouth of the creek off San Mateo and all on board lost about 10 a.m. Monday the sloop 'Roman' put out from Redwood City to her assistance and returned about midnight Tuesday with a confirmation of the sad event in all its particulars. The wreckers brought with them the small boat belonging to the wrecked sloop. When found, the 'Long' lay on her side with all her sails spread. They could not find any traces of the

I - L

unfortunate people who were lost from her, nor could they succeed in righting her." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 Dec 1867. Transcribed by Dee.

"LITTLEJOHN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan. 17 - The body of W.F. LITTLEJOHN, one of the 4 persons lost by the wreck of a vessel near Redwood City, was found in the bay several days since." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"LIVERMORE--Mrs. E.K., 82." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"LIVERMORE--In this city, September 4, Hattie M., beloved wife of the late Colonel Darwin O. LIVERMORE, and mother of Flora E., Warren M. and H. LeRoy LIVERMORE and Mrs. F.W. CONFER of Berkeley, Cal., a native of New York, aged 64 years, 1 month, 4 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Thursday, September 7, at 10 o'clock, at her late residence, 1967 Pine street. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"LIVERNASH--John LIVERNASH, a Deputy Wharfinger of this city, committed suicide last night about 11:00 in a saloon on Mission Street by shooting himself through the body. LIVERNASH, who is also a newspaper man, had been drinking during the early part of the evening and had stopped at the saloon on the way home with a friend. The dead man was a brother of Edward J. LIVERNASH, the well known journalist. He was the founder of the Healdsburg Enterprise and sold interest in that paper just 3 weeks ago. Deceased was 35 years of age. Despondency is assigned as the reason for the suicide." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 19 Feb 1898. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LLOYD--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Dec. 23 - Frank LLOYD, an Englishman, lately arrived, dropped dead today of hear disease." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 Dec 1864. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"LLOYD--George M. LLOYD, a native of Kentucky, aged about 30 years, became insane from the effects of the San Francisco earthquake and was taken to the mountains to recuperate. Returning, he got as far as Sacramento on his way home, when he jumped overboard from the steamer 'Chrysopolis' and was drowned. The 'Bee' says that his body was recovered by fishermen, near Sherman Island, on Sunday, the 4th instant. Deceased was a nephew of B. **HOLLADAY**, who had offered \$100 for the recovery of his body." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Jan 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"LLOYD--In Sacramento, April 3d, John LLOYD, of New York, aged 28 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 5 April 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"LLOYD--In Redwood City, February 14, William LLOYD, a native of Wales, aged 72 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 15 Feb 1895.

I - L

"LOBB--SHOT NINE PEOPLE THEN TURNED THE GUN UPON HIMSELF--He Is Dead, But All His Victims Though Seriously Injured Will Recover - Barricaded Himself In a Fourth Story, and Shot People In the Street Below -- SAN FRANCISCO, June 21 - After holding over 1000 persons at bay for two hours, shooting nine people and defying ten policemen, Thomas LOBB, a maniac, killed himself at 8:05 this morning....The dead: THOMAS LOBB, top of head blown off by himself....The body of the dead man has been identified as that of Thomas LOBB, aged about 28 years, apparently an Englishman, and a stranger here. In his pocket was a card bearing the address of the British Consul-General and a receipt for baggage, showing that he was a recent arrival in San Francisco. None of those wounded will die. It has been learned that Thomas Lobb, the maniac, now lying dead at the morgue, was a carpenter, who arrived here yesterday morning form Benson, Arizona." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal), 21 June 1905, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LOBOHM--In this city, May 28, William J., beloved son of the late Henry G. and Martha A. LOBOHM, and believe beloved brother of Mrs. Thomas H. CORBIN and Mrs. William GOHL, a native of Burlington, Iowa, aged 43 years, 8 months and 4 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1906, page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"LOCHDEN--In this city, March 31, Henry LOCHDEN, a native of Wedel, Germany, aged 62 years and 7 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, today (Friday) at 2 o'clock pm from the undertaking parlors of Suhr and Heins, 1171 Mission street, near 8th." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 April 1886, p. 4. Transcribed by Mary McInnes.

"LOCKE--SAN FRANCISCO, May 23. - The following deaths were on record yesterday in San Francisco...LOCKE, Bertha." Source: *Oakland Tribune*, 23 May 1934, Page C 31. Transcribed by jch.

"LOCKE--In this city, March 13, Isaac S. LOCKE, a native of Maine, aged 71 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 14 March, 1895.

"LOCKERT--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 30 -- The funeral of the late Dr. Leon LOCKERT [or LUCKERT] will take place tomorrow, under the auspices of the Society of California Pioneers." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 31 Aug 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"LOCKWOOD--March 12, David LOCKWOOD, New York, 43." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"LOEBEL--In this city, October 9, 1893, Julius, beloved husband of Mary LOEBEL, a native of Chemnitz, Germany, 45 years and 8 months." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 11 October 1893, page 10.

"LOGAN--In Sacramento, December 6th, Jefferson LOGAN, a native of Kentucky, aged 48 years."

I - L

Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Dec 1865.

"LOGAN--Margaret, 68 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"LOGAN--THE SAN FRANCISCO TRAGEDY -- The catastrophe at Minna and New Montgomery streets, San Francisco, was more destructive of life and limb than was at first reputed. 4 persons were crushed to death and several others were badly injured, 1 or 2 of whom may not recover. There seems to be but little doubt that the disaster was the result of culpable mismanagement as the unsafe condition of the walls of the new building had been discussed the evening before they fell. The 'Chronicle' of Thursday says: The killed are Johanna McDONALD, aged 37 years; Mary LOGAN, aged 35; Peter McDONALD, aged 9 months; and Lizzie SHERRY, aged 11 years. The last named is a daughter of Mrs. McDONALD by her 1st husband. Johnny SHERRY who was spoken of as having been injured, was in a doubtful condition yesterday, he having been more seriously injured than was at first supposed. Coroner **LETTERMAN** took charge of the remains of the killed, and they were conveyed to the morgue and there laid out. 3 tables were placed side by side, on one of which Mrs. McDONALD was place, on the next lay her dead children, and further on were the remains of Mrs. LOGAN. Soon after 10 o'clock in the morning a crowd of persons thronged to the Morgue with that morbid desire which is a part and parcel of human nature -- a desire to look upon the faces of those who have been suddenly called to that unknown country from whose bourne no tidings are received, or no traveler returns. The Coroner's Clerk, Mr. O'BRIEN, then opened the doors of the Morgue and from that time a continual crowd poured in until evening, when it was found necessary to refuse admittance to any more. It is estimated that over 5,000 persons, men, women and children, visited the room in which the bodies lay." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 25 Feb 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"LOGAN--Noble LOGAN, a representative colored gentleman, was buried with impressive ceremonies Monday." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Bay Gleanings), 18 July 1887. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LOGAN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Aug. 12 - Thomas LOGAN, who was so seriously injured on Monday last, at the wharf, died yesterday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 13 Aug 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**LOHMANN**--In this city, August 7, Sophie, beloved wife of Henry **LOHMANN**, a native of Switzerland, aged 34 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Saturday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from her late residence 615 Pine street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 8 Aug 1885.

"LOHSE--Betsy Flye LOHSE--Orinda - March 15, 1921 - March 16, 1992 - Betsy Flye LOHSE, a homemaker, died Monday at her home in Orinda. She was 71. The San Francisco native lived in Orinda 43 years. She was a member of the Anthroposophical Society of America and the Berkeley Piano Club. She is survived by her husband of 44 years, Charles LOHSE; daughters Betty Clover LOHSE of

I - L

Oakland, Sara **LOHSE DUTTON** of Fox Island, Wash, and Deborah **LOHSE TOBIN** of Walnut Creek; sister, Georgia Flye **RADFORD** of Sea Ranch; and two grandchildren. Services: A memorial will be 4 p.m. Thursday, St. Stephen's Episcopal Church, Orinda. Burial will be at Cypress Lawn Cemetery, Colma, with arrangements by Hull's Walnut Creek Chapel. Memorial Gifts: Hillsdale College, Hillsdale Mich. 49242-9989; or Hospice of Contra Costa, 3480 Buskirk Ave., Suite 225, Pleasant Hill 94523." Source: *Contra Costa Times*, 18 Mar 1992. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"LOHSE--Chas. LOHSE Laid to Rest - Funeral services over the remains of the late Charles LOHSE of Ygnacio valley, who passed away Sunday afternoon, were held from his late home on Thursday morning at 10 o'clock followed by private interment in the Cypress Lawn Cemetery in San Francisco. The deceased was a native of Contra Costa County aged forty-five years. He was the son of Charles F. LOHSE and the late Deborah LOHSE and husband of Sarah L. LOHSE and father of Charles and Elizabeth. He was the brother of Mrs. Hayward THOMAS, Mrs. Robert MARRENNER, Mrs. Geo. WESCOTT, Dr. John Louis LOHSE and Frank M. LOHSE." Source: Contra Costa Gazette, 31 Jan 1920. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"LOHSE--In this city, November 3, John, beloved brother of William LOHSE, a native of Neuenkirchen, Holstein, Germany, aged 34 years, 6 months and 3 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Sunday, November 6th, at 1 o'clock, from the parlors of H. F. Suhr & Co., 1200 Mission street, near Eighth. Interment, Laural Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Nov 1898. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"LOHSE--'DEATH OF A VETERAN SOLDIER'--Lieut. Louis S. LOHSE, formerly of Company C, Eighth Regiment, C. V. died suddenly a few days since in Martinez. Mr. LOHSE served in the California Column during the whole war, and earned for himself the position of Lieutenant by meritorious service. Deceased, who was a young man much esteemed and beloved by his friends, was a brother of John F. LOHSE, of this city." Source: *Alta California*, 12 July 1866, p.1. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"LOLOR--In this city, December 12, 1890, Charles Pennington LOLOR, a native of Pennsylvania. [Philadelphia and Wilmington (Del.) papers please copy.] The Funeral will take place TO-MORROW (Monday), at 1 o clock P.M., from the residence, 852 Mission street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 13 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"LOLOR--In San Francisco, June 22d, Henry Pennington, infant son of Charles P. and Emma LOLOR, aged 6 months and 14 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 25 June, 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LOMBAERTS--Death: In this city, March 13, Joseph LOMBAERTS, a native of Belgium, aged 65 years. Funeral from the undertaking parlors of O'Connor & Sheehy." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 15

I - L

March 1884. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"LOMBARDI--In Santa Rosa, December 2, Joseph LOMBARDI, husband of Carmela LOMBARDI of Santa Rosa. Father of Angelo LOMBARDI of Santa Rosa and Augustine LOMBARDI of San Francisco. Member of Santa Rosa Grove No. 121, United Ancient Order of Druids, a native of Italy. Funeral from the Memorial Chapel of Lafferty & Smith, thence to St. Rosa's Church. Entombment Calvary Cemetery, Santa Rosa." Source: *Press Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 5 Dec 1955. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"LONA--In this city, January 21 [1912], at the City and County Hospital, David LONA, a native of Honolulu, aged 19 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"LONG--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: D. LONG." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"LONG--In this city, October 27, 1917, Edward W., beloved husband of Mary M. LONG, loving father of Frank K. and Edgar S. LONG, Mrs. Catherine BUCKLEY and Mrs. Otto BOEDDIKER, and brother of Mrs. William ULSSES of Los Angles, a native of New York, aged 64 years. The funeral will take place tomorrow (Wednesday), at 9:30 o'clock from the parlors of McAvoy, O'Hara & Co., 2051 Market st.; thence to Sacred Heart Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, at 10 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"LONG--Killed, At Skull Valley, Arizona, July 25th, by the Apache Indians: Private John WHITIG, aged 28 years; Private Salas C. LONG, aged 27 years; members of Company I, Seventh Infantry, C.V." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 26 Sept 1865.

"LONG--Nicholas LONG, an old time printer and one of the best known authorities on the Coast on pugilistic and general sporting matters, dropped dead yesterday in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 April 1906. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"LONG--In this city, January 3, Sarah R., widow of the late S. R. LONG of Sacramento City, a native of Virginia, aged 50 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Monday), at 1 o'clock P. M. from the parlor of the Girard House, corner of Seventh and Howard streets." Source: *The San Francisco Morning Call*, 4 January 1885, page 7. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"LONGFIELD--In this city, January 29, Edward LONGFIELD, a native of England, aged 42 years."

I - L

Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 29 Jan 1870.

"LONGLEY--Dr. Chas. LONGLEY, a widely-known wholesale druggist of San Francisco died at his country residence at St. Helena a week ago last Sunday." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 5 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"LONGLEY--In this city, March 2, George W. LONGLEY, a native of Boston, Mass. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, march 6, at 1 o'clock from the mortuary chapel of James Magee & Co., Duboce avenue. Members of the Veteran National Guards are requested to attend the funeral of our late comrade, Lieutenant George W. LONGLEY. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"LONTSEN--Joseph LONTSEN, nie years old, died on Friday, presumably from the effects of a kick in the head by another boy." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Bay Gleanings) 7 April, 1888. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LOONEY--In this city, May 25, 1945, Daniel S. devoted husband of the late Mary Grace LOONEY, beloved father of Sgt. Joseph J. LOONEY, U.S.A., Edward Francis LOONEY of Albany, Calif., and Mrs. Imelda G. LUCEY, loving grandfather of Jerome P., Joseph J. and the late Daniel S. LUCEY and Mary B. LOONEY, dearly beloved brother of Sister M. P. Rupert (Presentation Sisters), Patrick S. LOONEY and Rev. Edward M. LOONEY of Livermore, Calif. A member of Holy Name Society of St. Michael's Parish and Richter-McKinnon Camp No. 2, U.S.W.V. Funeral will be held Monday morning at 9 o'clock, from the Mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter St., near Polk; thence to Mt. Michael's Church (Broad Sr. and Plymouth Ave), where a requiem mass will be offered for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment. Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 28 May 1945, page 11 (?). Contact: Kevin Cale kmcale07@hotmail.com

"LOONEY--In Livermore, Dec. 27, 1945, Reverend Edward M. LOONEY, son of the late Edward and Ellen LOONEY, brother of Patrick S. LOONEY, Sister Patrick RUPERT of the Presentation Order, and the late Daniel, Thomas and Mary LOONEY; a native of Cork, Ireland. Reverend Pastor of St. Michael's Church, Livermore. The Reverend Clergy and friends are invited to attend the funeral Saturday, Dec. 29, 1945, at 11 a.m., at St. Michael's Church, where a Solemn Requiem High mass will be celebrated with Archbishop John J. Mitty presiding. The remains will lie in state in St. Michael's Church, Livermore, from 4 p.m. Friday until the time of the Mass. The Office of the Dead will be recited Friday evening at 8 p.m. Internment, St. Michael's Cemetery. (J.C. Reimers Service)." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 28 Dec 1945, page R11. Contact: Kevin Cale kmcale07@hotmail.com

"LOONEY--At Providence Hospital, In Oakland, February 13, Ellen LOONEY (nee SINGLETON), of 1730 Thirty-fifth avenue, Fruitvale, beloved wife of the late Edward J. LOONEY, devoted mother of Daniel S., the Rev. Edward M. and Patrick S. LOONEY and Sister M.P. RUPERT of the Presentation

I - L

order of this city, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 77 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 8:45 o'clock a.m., from the funeral parlors of Samuel McFadden, 1070 Haight street; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, at 9:30 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 Feb 1915, page 4. Contact: Kevin Cale kmcale07@hotmail.com

"LOONEY, Joseph J. Of San Francisco, October, 20, 1988; loving uncle of Jerry & Joe LUCEY, Barbara MUSSER and Liz SANTA CRUZ; grand uncle of Ryan and Laura MUSSER and Lucy and Steven MUSSER and Diego SANTACRUZ; loving brother of the late Frank LOONEY and Lala LUCY; Captain of the Sacret Heart H.S. Football Team, 1931, forty-two year employee of Bank of America, an Army veteran of WWll and a native of San Francisco; aged 75 years. Friends may call after 2:00 P.M. Sunday and are invited to attend Services Monday at 9:00 A.M. from DUGGANS SERRA MORTUARY, 500 Westlake Ave., D.C. thence to St. Michael's Church for a Mass of Christian Burial at 9:30 A.M. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary Sunday, 3:00 P.M. at the mortuary. Donations to American Youth Soccer league, Region 107, 5403 W. 138th Street, Hawthorn, CA 90250. THE BUD DUGGAN FAMILY" Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Oct 1988, page a-10. Contact: Kevin Cale kmcale07@hotmail.com

"LOONEY--In this city, February 15, Margaret LOONEY, a native of Ireland, aged 71 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 16 Feb 1895.

"LOONEY.-In this city, March 26, 1920, Mary E., dearly beloved wife of Daniel S. LOONEY, loving mother of Gertrude Blossom, Edward Francis, Imalda Grace and Joseph James LOONEY, beloved sister of Frank M. GRACE and beloved sister-in-law of Rev. Edw. M. LOONEY, Sister Mary P. RENPERT of the Presentation Order, and P.S. LOONEY, a native of Boise City, Idaho. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Monday), March 29, at 8:30 a.m., from the residence funeral parlors of Jas. H. Reilly and Co., 929 Valencia St., near 20th; thence to St. Phillip's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 a.m. Internment, National Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 28 March 1920, page 20-W. Contact: Kevin Cale kmcale07@hotmail.com

"LOPEZ--Alejandra, daughter of Jesus and Manuela LOPEZ, aged 10 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday), at two o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 2006 Powell St.". Source: *Alta Californian*, 19 Sept 1879, page 4.

"**LORD**--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 20, Benj. A. **LORD**, New York, 27." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"LORD--In this city, July 17, 1868, Charles S. LORD, a native of Montague, Mass., aged 35 years (New

I - L

York, Massachusetts and Vermont papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this Sunday at 2 o'clock from the residence of A.D. **NUDD**, 34 Oak Grove Ave." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 19 July 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"LORD--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 4 -- Joseph F. LORD, a silversmith on Sacramento street, died suddenly yesterday afternoon of congestion of the brain. He fell in a fit on the street and was conveyed to his room at the Brooklyn Hotel, where he died in a short time. He was a native of Northfield, Massachusetts, aged about 40 years, and leaves a wife at home." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 5 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"LORDON--Tim J, age 25." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"LORENTZEN--In San Francisco, Oct. 8th, Helena, wife of A. P. LORENTZEN, aged 28 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**LORING**--DIED of OLD AGE -- William P. **LORING**, an old man aged 70, entered a saloon in San Francisco on 3d inst., and drank a glass of wine. He approached a lunch table, but was too weak to cut the meat, which was done for him. Before he finished his repast he sank on a chair and immediately expired." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 8 May 1859. Transcribe by Dee.

"LORRIGAN--In this city, March 17, Mary E., wife of Bartholomew W. LORRIGAN, a native of Ireland, aged 59 years and 10 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 18 March, 1895.

"LORYEA--LORYEA, Dr. A. M." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 April 1893. Transcribed by Joyce.

"LORYEA--In St. Helena, Cal. Dr A. M. LORYEA, a native of Charlston S. C., aged 53 years 1 month and 3 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Friday) at 9:30 o'clock A.M. from his late residence, 2521 California Street, thence by special tram to Home of Peace Cemetery, leaving Valencia Street station at 11 o'clock A.M." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 April 1893. Transcribed by Joyce.

"LOSKIN--In [San Francisco harbor], on board barque Bramin, at sea, March 17th, Hiram LOSKIN, seaman, aged 21 years, of Syracuse, N.Y." Source: *Sacramento Transcript*, 9 Jan 1851. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LOTHIAN--In Arcata, July 29th, John, infant son of Peter LOTHIAN." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"LOUDEN--In this city, January 13, William Andrew [LONDEN?], a native of Belfast, County Antrim, Ireland, aged 37 years, 6 months and 21 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral,

I - L

TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m..." [copy incomplete] Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 15 Jan 1886. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**LOUDON**--In this city, July 21, Maud E., beloved daughter of Emily and the late Capt. W. **LOUDON**, aged 18 years and 3 months. Gentle, kind and loving Maud, farewell. Funeral will take place this day (Wednesday) at three o'clock p.m. from St. Peter's Church, corner of Filbert and Stockton street." Source: *Alta California*, 23 July 1879. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"LOUGEE--Interment in San Francisco, April 11, Jeannette LOUGEE, Concord, N.H., 34." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"LOUGH--Drowned while fishing--Clarence LOUGH, an 11 year old boy, who lived on Stewart Street, near Milvia, was drowned off the Emeryville Wharf yesterday afternoon, while fishing." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 11 Sept 1895. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"LOUGHRAN--In this city, June 14th, John J., son of Thomas and Eliza LOUGHRAN, aged 14 months." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 June 1875.

"LOUGHRAN--In this city, May 30, William P., beloved husband of Mary T. LOUGHRAN, native of County Tyrone, Ireland, aged 44 years. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Sunday), at 12:30 o'clock P.M., from his late residence, 144 Shipley street. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"LOUIS--At Visitaction valley, April 4, 1891. John F., beloved husband of Jennie LOUIS, and a brother of the late Goerge LOUIS Jr., a native of San Francisco, aged 39 years, 6 months and 11 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 April 1891. Transcribed by Carolyn Feroben.

"LOUIS--Matthias LOUIS, Aug. 14, 51 yrs., Va." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"LOUIS--Ralph William, 8 months." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"LOVDAL.-In this city, September 22, 1930, Fredericka LOVDAL, beloved mother of Mrs. H. Richard ROBERTS, Mrs. C. Harold TAYLOR, Mrs. Charles J. WORTH and Mrs. Sydney K. ROSENTHAL, a native of New York City, aged 74 years. Funeral notice later. Friends may call at Nat C. Manely Co.'s mortuary (formerly Truman Und. Co. of S.F.), Divisadero St., corner O'Farrell." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"LOVE--Eve M. LOVE, Oct. 6, 1919--March 24, 1998--CROOKED RIVER RANCH--Eve M. LOVE, a

I - L

resident of Crooked River Ranch since 1996, died March 24 at St. Charles Medical Center in Bend. She was 78. Inurnment will be private. She was born Oct. 6, 1919, in San Francisco to Emmett and Juanita (LIVERMORE) GRIM. She was raised and educated in San Francisco, wher she later met and married Chas LOVE. Mr. LOVE preceded his wife in death. Mrs. LOVE had worked as a blackjack dealer, owned her own tavern in Alaska, and had worked as an employee for San Francisco County. She lived in Merced, Calif., before moving to Crooked River Ranch. There she injoyed watching the deer. Survivors include a daughter, Charlotte ALLEN of Crooked River Ranch; one brother; and three sisters. In addition to her husband, Mrs. LOVE was preceded in death by her parents and one daughter. The family suggests that memorials be directed to the American Heart Association or the Humane Society. Deschutes Memorial Funeral Home of Bend is in charge of arrangements." Source: *The Bulletin (Bend, OR)* 30 March 1998. Section B, p. 3. Submitted by Bob Allen.

"LOVE--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Mar. 16 - Harlow S. LOVE, a prominent member of the San Francisco bar, died at his residence in this city yesterday. All the Courts have adjourned today out of respect to his memory." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 17 March 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"LOVE--At HUBBARD's ranch, Shasta county, October 30th, Samuel E. LOVE, aged 48 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 8 Nov 1865.

"LOVETT-- Dispatch from San Francisco, Nov. 21 - Captain Benjamin LOVETT, of the ship *Horatio Harris*, from New York, died and was buried at sea." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 22 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"LOVETT--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 28 -- Captain LOVETT, of the ship Horatio Harris, bound for San Francisco, reported in distress at Papeti, died of heart disease while his vessel was unloading." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 29 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"LOVETT--Dispatch from San Francisco, Nov. 10 -- Michael LOVETT was taken into custody today for insanity, and sent to the county hospital. He died soon after arriving there." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 8 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"LOW--Adrienne N. LOW 32, died Saturday at Kaiser Hospital in Vallejo following a sudden illness. She resided at 383 S. Hartson St. and had been a resident of Napa since 1966. Mrs. LOW was born in San Francisco on Aug. 19, 1941 and received her education in that city also. She is survived by her husband, Vernon LOW of Napa; her parents, Mr. and Mrs. Tom Yuk SING of San Francisco; her two daughters, Tracy Ann LOW and Kelley Ann LOW, both of Napa; her brother, Clavin Tom SING of Pinole; and her sister, Eugenia LEE of San Francisco. Friends are invited to meet at the Claffey and Rota Funeral Home Wednesday at 9:30 a.m. to proceed to St. John the Baptist Catholic Church for the celebration of a funeral mass at 10 a.m. Rosary will be recited at the funeral home Tuesday at 8 p.m." Source: *Napa Register*, 20

I - L

Aug 1973. Transcribed by Evalou. [Transcriber's note: All spelling is as appears in the actual article. "Clavin" is not a typing error.]

"LOW--San Francisco, Apr. 21, 1878, Emma LOW, 18 years of age. She had prevailed on her parents to have an ovarian tumor removed. Her brother, W.W., with all tender care, conveyed her from San Luis Obispo county to San Francisco by private conveyance and engaged Dr. L.C. LANE, no doubt the leading surgeon of the coast. In the presence of twelve select associate surgeons, the tumor was removed, the sack alone weighing five pounds and having grown to the side. The operation proved too severe, the patient survived but a few days. She was the eldest daughter of H.V. LOW, native long since a resident of Alexander Valley." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 25 Apr 1878. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"LOWDEN--LOWDEN, Charlotte L.-44." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"LOWDEN--TRINITY PIONEER PASSES--WEAVERVILLE (Trinity Co.), Jan. 11 - William Spencer LOWDEN, aged 81, one of the earliest settlers of Trinity county, died at his home here yesterday after a short illness. He was well known throughout Northern California, having followed the profession of surveyor in many counties. There are left two sons and three daughters. H.L. LOWDEN, Perry LOWDEN, Miss Molie LOWDEN, Mrs. Frank HOLLINGSWORTH and Mrs. William CONDON. Mrs. HOLLINGSWORTH lives in San Francisco and the others are residents of this county." Source: Sacramento Union, 12 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LOWE--In this city, July 11, Anne LOWE, a native of Ireland, aged 47 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 12 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"LOW--In San Francisco, April 7, George LOW, aged 28 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 April, 1875. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LOWE--In this city, May 17, William LOWE, brother fo Ernestine FABRY and brother-in-law to Leopold M. FABRY, a native of Siebenlehn, Saxony, Germany, aged 44 years. Friends and acquaintnaces are respectfully invited to attend the funeral t0-morrow (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from St. Marquise (German) Church, Geary street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 19 May 1884.

"LOWENBERG--Adolph, Died, July 11 1882. Adolph LOWENBERG, a German, aged 56, committed suicide at the American Exchange Hotel on Tuesday. Despondency was the cause." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 July 1882. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LOWENGART--In this city, June 27, Gustave J. LOWENGART, a native of Harrisburg, Or., aged 21 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 11:30

I - L

o'clock a.m. from the enbalming parlors of W.J. Mallady, No 738 Mission street, opposite Grand Opera House." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 June 1884, p. 6.

"LOWENSTEIN--In this city, November 24, Mrs. Pauline LOWENSTEIN, mother of Mrs. J. LEVY and Randolph LOWENSTEIN, aged 52 years and 8 monhts." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 Nov 1885.

"LOYAL--In this city, May 28, Lorindo, beloved son and only child of John and Anna LOYAL, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years, 10 months and 9 days. Funeral from 661 Willow Avenue." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 29 May 1885, p. 4. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"LUBBERT--In this city, June 17, Henry LUBBERT, aged 45 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 18 June 1875.

"LUBY--Leaped to His Death - Crazed with morphine, a man supposed to be Thomas LUBY, aged about 40, leaped from the sixth story of the United States Hotel, at 123 Eddy Street, San Francisco, early yesterday morning, and received injuries that caused his death a few minutes later." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 16 Nov 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LUCAS--In this City, February 11, 1917, Manuel, beloved husband of Babina LUCAS, and devoted father of Manuel and Joseph LUCAS and Mrs. Mary E. WRIGHT of Santa Rosa. Remains at the parlors of Leary Bros., 2917 24th Street and will be taken to Napa Monday afternoon for interment." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 Feb 1917. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"LUCAS--George LUCAS, 1 year, Aug. 26, Sydney." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"LUCAS--In this city, August 10, Pascal LUCAS, a native of Portugal, aged 47 years." Source: *Alta California*, 12 Aug 1887.

"LUCE--In this city, November 14, George J. LUCE, dearly devoted father of H. D. LUCE, Mrs. M. L. HATCH, Mrs. O, B, OSBORN, Mrs. R. B. HANDY and Mrs. A. D. NEWELL and grandfather of George H. and Roy D. LUCE, a native of Pennsylvania. (Eire and Titusville, Pa., and Ashtabuls, O., papers please copy). The funeral will be held Tuesday, November 16, at 12 o'clock, from the parlors of Porter and White, 1214 Eddy street, near Laguna. Interment private, Mountain View Cemetery, Oakland." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Nov 1909.

"LUCEO--In this city, May 26, Luis A. LUCEO, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years and 11 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 27 May 1889. Transcribed by Brian White.

I - L

"LUCOVICH--In this city, September 3, George LUCOVICH, a native of Austria, aged 27 years." Source: *Daily Evening Bulletin (San Francisco, CA)*, 5 Sept 1882.

"LUCY--LUCY, Mrs. Annie." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"LUCY--In San Francisco, Aug 8th, Timothy LUCY, a native of Caherciveen, county Kerry, Ireland, aged 34 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 Aug 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LUDBURG--Sept 29 Daniel LUDBURG, Denmark, 29. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"LUDEMAN -- In this city, April 24, Helene Rosie, beloved daughter of Henry and Philippine LUDEMAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years 3 months and 10 days. ** Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invied to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday), at 12 o'clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, 1209 Florida street, corner of Twenty-fourth. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 Apr 1891. Contact: Scott Trimble stst@stst.net

"LUDLOW--in this city, May 18, 1894, Gabriel LUDLOW, native of Long Island NY, age 62." Source: San Francisco Call, 20 May 1894.

"LUDLOW--In San Francisco, January 2, 1866, Capt. James LUDLOW, aged 63 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 Jan 1866. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LUDWICH--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 2, 1850: Stephen LUDWICH, 24, chronic diarrhea." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"LUDWIG--In Marysville, Sept 10th, Catharine LUDWIG, aged 78 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 13 Sept 1863, p. 6.

"LUECE--Near Rock Creek, Placer county, December 10th, Mrs. Mary LUECE." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 16 Dec 1865.

"LUHMENSEN--In this city, Nov. 18th, John N.W. LUHMENSEN, a native of Hanover, Germany, aged 22 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 20 Nov 1865.

"LUHRS--In this city, February 25, Sophie, dearly beloved wife of the late Frederick LUHRS, beloved mother of Mrs. Herbert PRATT, Mrs. Reuben PRATT, Miss Hilda and Henry N. LUHRS and sister of

I - L

Mrs. F. **KLING**, a native of Germany, aged 50 years. A members of Germania Circle No. 35, N.A.O.D.; Mission Turn Schwestern and Schwabisher Frauen Verein. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Saturdya) at 1 o'clock p.m., at the parlors of H.F. SUHR & Co., 2919 Mission street between Twenty-fifth and Twenty-sixth. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by automobile." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"LUKEMAN--In San Francisco, May 22, Charles C. LUKEMAN, infant of A. and M. LUKEMAN." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 23 May, 1874. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LUMSDEN--In Oakland, May 17, Mary B. LUMSDEN, a native of Ireland, aged 68 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 21 May 1887, p. 8.

"LUN--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 25 -- Henry LUN, whose father shot himself at the grave of his wife, sues Henry RHODE for \$5,000 for libel. He alleges that the defendant circulated reports that the suicide was caused by the conduct of the plaintiff, and the latter absolutely handed his father the pistol with which to kill himself." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 27 Mar 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"LUNARDINI - In this city, Feb. 14, 1963, Clelia R. LUNARDINI, beloved wife of Pompeo LUNARDINI; loving mother of Eugenia EVANDER; grandmother of Muriel HOPKINS, Dorothea RIVA and Daniel Kirby EVANDER; great-grandmother of Byron Keith and Nancy Lynn HOPKINS and Theresa Elaine RIVA. A native of Italy; aged 72 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday, Feb. 18 at 9:45 a.m. from the Chapel of Valente-Marini-Peralta & Co., 649 Green Street; thence to SS. Peter and Paul's Church where a Mass will be celebrated, commencing at 10:15 a.m. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Recitation of the Rosary, Sunday evening, 8 o'clock. Visiting hours until 9 p.m." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, abt. 15 Feb. 1963. Contact: Eugenia L. Evander-Parker genadot@calweb.com

"LUND--In Oakland, November 13, Sophia Hedevig LUND, dearly beloved mother of Mrs. HEDEVIG, Sophia DRIEFER, a native of Copenhagen, Denmark, aged 75 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, November 16, at 2 o'clock p. m., from J. F. Henderson's parlors, 1200 Webster street, Oakland. Interment, Evergreen Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Nov 1909.

"LUNDBERG--In this city, January 15, Harold, dearly beloved husband of Alma LUNDBERG, and loving father of George LUNDBERG, a native of Sweden, aged 35 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read.

"LUNDBERG--In this city, February 19, Mary Jane, wife of P.T. LUNDBERG, a native of New Orleans, La. aged 47 years, 11months and 22 days. (New Orleans and Baltimore Md. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Monday) at 2 o'clock from St.

I - L

Luke's Episcopal Church, corner Van Ness avenue and Clay streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 21 Feb 1887, page 4, col. 2. Submitted by Susan Lundberg Scott.

"LUNDBERG--In North Temescal, Oakland, November 1, Peter T., beloved father of Edward, Charles, John and Arthur LUNDBERG, Mrs. William JONES and Mrs.C.J. WALLDEN, a native of Stockholm Sweden, aged 77 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, 1080 Broadway. Interment, Odd Fellows Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 Nov 1897, page 12 col. 4. Submitted by Susan Lundberg Scott.

"LUNDBERG--In Santa Barbara, May 1, William W., youngest son of Peter T. and the late Mary Jane LUNDBERG aged 21 yrs, 11 months and 11 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 May 1897, page 30 col. 7. Submitted by Susan Lundberg Scott.

"LUNDBERG--In Santa Barbara May 1. William W. LUNDBERG, beloved son of Peter T. and the late Mary Jane LUNDBERG and brother of Edward K., Charles T., John H., and Arthur W. LUNDBERG, Mrs. William JONES and Mrs. Charles WALDRON. A native of San Francisco aged 22 yrs. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock from the residence of his father, 1080 Broadway, corner of Jones street. Interment, Odd Fellow's Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 May 1897, page 12 col. 4. Submitted by Susan Lundberg Scott.

"LUNDGREN--lin this city, July 16, 1955, Malene Gabrielle LUNDGREN, dearly beloved mother of Helene M. DAY, devoted grandmother of Judith DAY, a native of Norway.

Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Tuesday morning at 11 a.m. at the Porter Morrison Funeral Home, 401 Baker Street at Hayes." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 7 July 1955, page 49. Transcribed by Colleen Norby

"LUSTENBERGER--Aged 68 years--Hubert LUSTENBERGER was interred in Calvary Cemetery on Sept. 7, 1882. He was 68 years of age." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 9 Sept, 1882, pg 4/5. Contact: Tim Holl timothy holl@hotmail.com

"LUSTENBERGER.-In this city, September 7, after a long and painful illness, Hubert, beloved husband of Regina LUSTENBERGER, a native of Alsace, aged 68 years, 3 months and 12 days. Friends and aquaitances, and those of his daughters, Mrs. Joseph SCHWEITZER and Mrs. Charles FREIBERGER, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral... from his late residence, Virginia ave, off Mission street, between Twenty-ninth and Thirtieth; thence to St. Boniface Church, Tyler St. between Jones and Levenworth, where services will be held at 2 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*; 8 Sept, 1882, p. 4, col. 5. Contact: Tim Holl timothy_holl@hotmail.com

"LUSTENBERGER--In this city, March 9, Regina, beloved wife of the late Hubert LUSTENBERGER, and mother of Michael and Felix LUSTENBERGER, Mrs. Joseph SCHWEITZER, Mrs. George

I - L

HOLL and Mrs. Eugene **HOLL**, a native of Alsace, aged 65 years, and 24 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 10 Mar,1888, p. 8, col. 8. Contact: Tim Holl timothy holl@hotmail.com

"LUTTRELL--In this city, July 16, Joseph A. LUTTRELL, a native of California, aged 15 years, 4 months and 1 day." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 17 July 1879.

"LUTTRELL--In this city, July 16, Joseph A. LUTTRELL, a native of California, aged 15 years 4 months and 1 day." Source: *Alta California*, 17 July 1879. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"LUTTRINGER--In this city, Dec 25, 1948, Charles M., beloved husband of Cecyl E. LUTTRINGER, father of Ben and Charles L. LUTTRINGER, Mrs. Helen BAGALA and Mrs. Beatrice MOLINARI, brother of Joseph LUTTRINGER and Mrs. Jennie PARTRIDGE; a native of San Francisco. A member of South S. F. Lodge No. 212, F & A.M: S. F. Pyramid No. 1, W. O. S. of Nazarine Shrine No. 2; Past Patron of Jewel Chapter No. 238, O. E. S; Theatrical Mutual Ass'n, and Moving Picture Operators Union No. 162. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday at 2 p.m. from the Chapel of the United Undertakers, 1096 South Van Ness Ave. at 22nd St. Services under the auspices of South S. F. Lodge No. 212, F.& A. M. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco News*. Contact: CC Molinari molett@sonnet.com

"LUTTRINGER--in the city, Jan. 24, 1937, Isabel Frances LUTTRINGER beloved wife of Chas M LUTTRINGER, loving mother of Helen BAGALA, Beatrice MOLINARI, Bernhardt and Chas. LUTTRINGER JR. and the late Violet LUTTRINGER; a native of Illinois, aged 56 years and 29 days. A member of Beulah Chapter No. 99, O. E, S. and Nazarene Shrine No. 1. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services on Wednesday, Jan. 27, 2 p. m. at the "Funeral Home" of Valente, Marini, Perata & Co., 4840 Mission St. In-urnment, Woodlawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco News. Contact: CC Molinari molett@sonnet.com

"LUTY--TOOK HIS OWN LIFE--Suicide at San Francisco of a Mining Man--San Francisco, Oct 3 - Frederick E. LUTY, a stock operator and mining man, committed suicide to-day by shooting himself in the head while in a hallway over the Anglo-California Bank. No motive for the deed is yet known and temporary insanity is the reason advanced by his friends. LUTY was Secretary of half a dozen mining companies, but his accounts are apparently straight. He was 60 years old and left a wife and family, who are well known socially." Source: *The Record-Union* (Sacramento, Cal.), 4 Oct 1896. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LUTZ--January 1, 1903, at his late residence, 134 Grough St., San Francisco, John C. LUTZ, beloved husband of Theresa LUTZ, and father of Mrs. Ema (sic) ECKART, Frieda, Luch (sic), and William H. LUTZ, a native of Wurtemburg, Germany, aged 83 years, 7 months, 10 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Jan 1903, p. 11, c. 5. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

I - L

"LUTZ--January 1, 1903, at his late residence, 134 Grough St., San Francisco, John C. LUTZ, beloved husband of Theresa LUTZ, and father of Mrs. Ema (sic) ECKART, Frieda, Luch (sic), and William H. LUTZ, a native of Wurtemburg, Germany, aged 83 years, 7 months, 10 days. Father of Mrs. Emma ECKART (corrected name from January 2); also added: A member of Harmony Lodge, No. 13, I.O.O.F.; Walhalia Encampment No. T, I.O.O.F., and San Francisco Hain, No. 3, U.A.O.D. Funeral - Sunday, January 4 from Druida Hall, 413 Sutter St., 2 p.m. Interment: Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 Jan 1903. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"LUTZEN--Emile L., 7 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"LUX--In this city, March 15, of pneumonia, Charles LUX, a native of Hatten, Germany, in his sixty-fourth year. Friends of the family are invited to attend the funeral services, TO-DAY (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M., at his late residence. Interment strictly private." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, March 17, 1887.

"LUX--In San Francisco, Calif., Aug. 4, 1934, Charles R., dearly beloved son of Mrs. Emma and the late Charles H. LUX, loving brother of Viola LUX and Beatrice LUX FRASER of San Francisco; a native of San Jose, Calif., aged 23 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral today (Tuesday), August 7, 1934, from residence funeral parlors of W.B. Ward Undertaking Co., Ward-Gray-Pestarino, North Market street at Devine at 8:30 a.m. thence to St. Joseph's church where requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul at 9 a.m., thence to Oak Hill Memorial Park." Source: San Jose Mercury Herald, 7 Aug 1934.

"LUX--Charlie LUX, of the firm of MILLER & LUX, died in San Francisco, Tuesday morning." Source: *The Hollister Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 18 Mar 1887. Transcribed by Dee.

"LUX--In this city, December 3, 1890, Sarah Jane, beloved wife of Frederick LUX, and mother of Dr. Fred W., Abraham L. and George H. LUX and sister of Mrs. George RODDEN, Mrs. Charles A. HUNT, Harry THORNTON, Edward and James BELLINGHAM, a native of Pittsburg, PA., aged 48 years, 2 months and 24 days. (Rochester (N.Y.) and Cincinnati (Ohio) papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services THIS DAY (Friday), at 11:30 o clock A.M., at her late residence, 1114 Vallejo street. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 5 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"LYDON -- July 18, 1954, Anne V. LYDON, beloved wife of the late Timothy J. LYDON, loving mother of Mrs. Julia M. KELLY, James J. LYDON, Timothy J. LYDON, and the late Thomas A. LYDON, devoted grandmother of Patricia A. SWEENEY, Jacqueline M. BAGGALA and William J. KELLY II, great-grandmother of Donald G. BAGALA II, sister of Mrs. Barbara CONNOLLY, Berkeley; Brigid LYDON, and Mrs. Ellen GORHAM of Ireland; a native of Carna, County Galway, Ireland, aged 71 years. A mass of requiem will be offered Tuesday morning 9:00 o'clock at the Church of the Epiphany,

I - L

Naples St. at Amazon Ave. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Friends may call at Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter St." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 20 July 1954, page 15. Transcribed by Dave Furnanz.

"LYDON--In this city, October 7, Annie, wife of Daniel LYDON, aged 61 years. Funeral to-day at 2 p.m. from No. 234 Minna street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Oct 1885.

"LYDON--In this city, October 19, 1926, Annie, dearly beloved wife of the late Peter LYDON, and loving mother of Timothy LYDON, Mrs. M. HACKETT, Mrs. M. SALMON and the late Michael LYDON, and loving grandmother of Bernadette, Billie and Rita SALMON, a native of County Galway, Ireland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, October 22 at 9 a. m. from the parlors of McBrearty & McCormick, 643-645 Valencia st., between 17th and 18th sts., thence to the Church of St. Charles Borromeo, where a requiem high mass will be offered for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco newsper clipping of 20 or 21 October 1926 in possession of submitter. Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"LYDON--In this city, December 22, Hannah, daughter of Michael and Mary LYDON, aged 1 year. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Wednesday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 26 Ritch st." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 23 Dec 1873.

"LYDON--In this city, July 12, 1908, John LYDON, beloved brother of Thomas, Martin and Margaret LYDON of Norwood, Mass., nephew of Peter LYDON, and cousin of Timothy, John and James LYDON, a native of County Galway, Ireland, aged 29 years. A member of hod carriers' union. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday), at 8:15 a. m. from the parlors of McBrearty and McCormick, 915 Valencia street near Twentieth, thence to St. Joseph's church, where a requeim high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 a. m. Interment Holy Cross cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 14 July 1908, page 8. Contact: Dave Furnanz@msn.com

"LYDON--In this city, July 10, John H. LYDON, aged 36 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 11 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"LYDON -- In this city, Nov. 6, 1918, Michael, beloved son of Peter and Annie LYDON and loving brother of Margaret and Timothy LYDON and Mrs. B. SALMON, a native of San Francisco. The funeral will take place today (Thursday) at 2 p.m. from the parlors of McBrearty & McCormick, 643-645 Valencia street, bet. 17th and 18th streets. Interment private, Holy Cross cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 7 Nov 1918, page 4. Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"[LYDON]--LEYDON -- In this city, July 12, 1893, Peter, beloved son of Peter and Annie LEYDON, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years, 4 months and 18 days." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 14

I - L

July 1893, page 10. (Submitter's note: Correct spelling of last name is **LYDON**) Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"LYDON--In this city, December 10, 1923, Peter beloved husband of Annie LYDON, and loving father of Margaret and Timothy LYDON and Mrs. B. SALMON and the late Michael LYDON, a native a County Galway, Ireland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday) at 8:30 a. m. from the parlors of McBrearty & McCormick, 643-645 Valencia st., between 17th and 18th sts., thence to the Church of St. Charles Borromeo, where a requeim mass will be offered for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Newspaper clipping of 12 December 1923 in possession of submitter. Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"LYDON -- In this city, Aug. 12, 1936, Timothy, dearly beloved husband of Anne LYDON, loving father of Thomas A., James J., and Timothy J. LYDON and Mrs. Julia M. KELLY, grandfather Patricia A. and Jacqueline M. KELLY, brother of James and Thomas LYDON and Mrs. C. E. McCLELLAND; a native of Ireland; a member of Connought Benevolent Association. Friends are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow, Friday, at 9 a. m. from Chapel Harry Glynn, 3945 24th st. at Sanchez st. thence to St. Philips Church for mass at 9:30 a, m. Interment, Holy Cross" Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 Aug 1936, page 15. Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"LYLES--DEATH of a PIONEER? Captain T.W. LYLES died, says the Sacramento 'Union,' at the Dennison House, in Portland, Oregon, on Monday, June 13th. He was a native of South Carolina and came from Mobile to California in the early days of the settlement of this State. Captain LYLES was one of the pioneer steamboatmen on this coast ran the Bragdon for several years between this city and San Francisco, and afterward commanded the Eclipse while she was run as an opposition boat. When the Combination was formed he was the 1st agent of that company in this city. Subsequently he resided in Portland, and became interested in the Oregon Steam Navigation Company, in which institution most of his property is invested, he having acquired quite a competency in the steamboat business. His age was about 55. Captain LYLES was highly esteemed by his friends and possessed many excellent elements of character." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 16 June 1864. Transcribed by Dee Sardoch.

"LYNCH--In San Francisco, April 7, Catherine LYNCH, aged 25 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 March 1875. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LYNCH--In San Francisco, Dec. 27th, Charles, son of John LYNCH, aged 3 years and 8 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 29 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LYNCH--LYNCH, Daniel A. Dec 17, 1984; of Belmont; beloved husband of Marie LYNCH (nee **DOWNEY**); loving father of Joan **NIGHTINGALE**; loving and devoted grandfather of John, Judith and Dan **NIGHTINGALE**; loving brother of Kathleen **LOONEY** and the late Sr. Mary Beatrice S.N.J.M.,

I - L

Mary LYNCH and Nora SWEENEY; Alumnus of St. Ignatius and USF; retired Employee of Internal Revenue Service; Crossing Guard for Belmont police Dept.; Member of A.R.R. P. #3046 and Belmont Senior Citizens. Friends may call after 2 p.m. today and are invited to attend the funeral Wed. at 9:30 a.m. from GUGGAN'S CARLMONT CHAPEL, (1 blk. So. of Raiston) BEMONT thence to St. Mark's Church where a Mass of Christian Burial will be offered at 10 a.m. Interment Holy Cross, Rosary Tue, 7 p.m. DUGGAN'S BELMONT." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 Dec 1984. Contact: Kevin M. Cale kmcale07@hotmail.com

"LYNCH.-In this city, October 21, Ellen Josephine LYNCH, beloved daughter of Bridget aned Timothy LYNCH, a native of San Francisco, aged 7 years and 1 month. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today at 2:30 o'clock PM, from the residence of the parents, 415 Vallejo Street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 23, Oct 1884, p.4. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"LYNCH--In San Francisco, Nov. 27th, Charles, son of F.E. LYNCH, aged 5 years, 6 months and 2 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 3 April 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LYNCH--In this city, February 17, 1911, at his residence 50 Sycamore avenue, Charles H., beloved son of Ellen and the late John LYNCH, and brother of Mary E. SOTO and the late Michael and Daniel LYNCH, a native of San Francisco, aged 41 years. Notice of funeral hereafter. Source: Newspaper clipping in possession of submitter. Contact: Joyce Dingman joycedingman@juno.com

"LYNCH--In this city, August 7, 1900, Charles Joseph, father of John, Charles, Joseph, William, May and Julia LYNCH, a native of County Mayo, Ireland, aged 66 years. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Thursday), at 8:30 o'clock from his late residence, 2519 Gough street, thence to St. Brigid's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, at 9 o'clock. Internment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 8 Aug 1900, page 11.

"LYNCH--In this city, December 5, 1899, Daniel F. beloved husband of Lizzie LYNCH, son of John and Ellen LYNCH and brother of Charles LYNCH, Mrs. A. SOTO and the late Michael LYNCH, a native of Boston Mass, aged 37 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday) at 8: 30 o'clock, from his late residence, 24 Sycamore avenue off Valencia street, between Seventeenth and Eighteenth, thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: Newspaper clipping in possession of submitter. Contact: Joyce Dingman joycedingman@juno.com

"LYNCH--In this city, Jan. 19, 1951, Delia, dearly beloved wife of Michael F. LYNCH, loving mother of Mrs. George A. SWEENEY, Mary and Daniel LYNCH, Mrs. Frank E. LOONEY and the late Sister M. Beatrice, loving grandmother of Mary LOONEY, Genevieve and Theresa SWEENEY and Joan LYNCH. A native of Co. Limerick, Ireland. A member of the Confraternity of St. Anne of St. Anne's

I - L

Church. Funeral, Monday at 8:15 a.m., from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market St. at Duboce Ave., thence to St. Anne's Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 20 Jan 1951, page 15. Contact Kevin Cale kmcale07@hotmail.com

"LYNCH--In this city, February 23, 1912, at her late residence, 50 Sycamore street, Ellen, beloved wife of the late John LYNCH, and loving mother of Mary E. SOTO and the late Michael, Daniel and Charles LYNCH, a native of Ireland." Source: Newspaper clipping in possession of submitter. Contact: Joyce Dingman joycedingman@juno.com

"LYNCH--In this city, May 27, 1899. Harry, beloved son of D.F. and Elizabeth LYNCH, a native of San Francisco. Aged 2 years 4 months and 7 days." Source: Newspaper clipping in possession of submitter. Contact: Joyce Dingman joycedingman@juno.com

"LYNCH.-In this city, March 23, 1899, James F. eldest and beloved son of Daniel F. and Elizabeth LYNCH, and brother of Agnes, Mabel, Harry and Walter LYNCH, a native of San Francisco. aged 6 years 10 months and 4 days. Interment private." Source: Newspaper clipping in possession of submitter. Contact: Joyce Dingman joycedingman@juno.com

"LYNCH--In the City and County Almshouse, April 3, John LYNCH, a native of Ireland, aged 8 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 April 1891. Transcribed by Carolyn Feroben.

"LYNCH--Dispatch from San Francisco, May 23 -- John LYNCH from Gold Hill (Nev.), who came to this city on Monday last for medical treatment, was found dead in his bed at the Railroad House this morning. He was known to have had considerable money when he came here, but when the Coroner took possession of the body nothing of value was found in his room." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 May 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"LYNCH--LYNCH, Kate E." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 June 1892. Transcribed by Joyce.

"LYNCH--In this city. November 1, at St. Mary's Hospital, Lizzie LYNCH, nee McCLOSKEY, beloved wife of the late Daniel F. LYNCH, a native of San Francisco, aged 27 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Nov 1900. Contact: Joyce Dingman joycedingman@juno.com

"LYNCH--In this city, July 14, Martha H. LYNCH, wife of George A. LYNCH, a native of Northport, ME., aged 33 years (Maine papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow, Thursday, at 11 o'clock from her late residence, Juniper Street, south side of Folsom between Tenth and Eleventh." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 15 July 1868, page 2. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

I - L

"LYNCH--In this city, December 20, 1918, Michael, beloved father of Mrs. L.A. GOUGH, and grandfather of Louis A. GOUGH Jr, a native of County Kildare, Ireland. The funeral will take place Monday at 8:30 o'clock from his late residence, 72 Chattanooga st.; thence to St. James' Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his sould at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 December 1918.

"LYNCH--In this city, October 8, 1890, Michael J., beloved son of John and Ellen LYNCH and husband of Kate E. LYNCH and brother of Daniel F. and Charles LYNCH and Mrs. A. D. SOTO, a native of Boston, aged 32 years and 16 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Friday), from his late residence 34 Willow avenue, between Seventeenth and Eighteenth streets; thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be held in repose of his soul.l Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. YOUNG MEN'S INSTITUTE No 3--Officers and members on the funeral detail are hereby notified to assemble at Fraternal Hall, Sixteenth street, TO-MORROW (Friday), at 8:30 o'clock A.M. for the purpose of attending the funeral of our late brother M.J. LYNCH. Fines for non-attendance. Per Order J. O'ROURKE, President, J. LEAHY, Cor. Sec." Source: Newspaper clipping in possession of submitter. Contact: Joyce Dingman joycedingman@juno.com

"LYNCH--April 12 1953. Michael F. LYNCH, dearly beloved husband of the late Delia LYNCH, loving father of Mary and Daniel LYNCH and Kathleen LOONEY and the late Mrs. George SWEENEY and Sister Mary Beatrice of the Holy Family. A native of Ireland. A Requiem Mass was offered for the repose of his soul Tuesday at St. Anne's Church. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. (Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter St.)." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 Apr 1953, page 23. Contact Kevin Cale kmcale07@hotmail.com

"LYNCH--In this city, March 11, Thomas, beloved son of the late [...?...] and Ann LYNCH, and beloved brother of James J. LYNCH, and Sister M. LA SALETTE, Sister of Mary, a native of San Francisco. Funeral at St. Peter's Church, Alabama Street. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"LYNCH--In this city, March 4, at the residence of his niece, Mrs. Josephine PYNE, 2908 Buchanan street, Thomas R. LYNCH, a native of Ireland, aged 86 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 3 May 1916. Contact: Michael P. Lynch rusticfolk@hotmail.com

"LYNCH--In this city, December 11, 1887, Thomas W. LYNCH, a native of Delaware, aged 62 years. (Delaware and San Jose papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend the services today (Tuesday) at 11 o'clock a.m., from the residence of his sister, Mrs. S.T. DIXEY, 1210 Turk Street. No flowers. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 13 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

I - L

"LYNCH--Walter M." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Apr 1891.

"LYNCH--In Redwood City, September 6, Wm. H. son of Thomas LYNCH, aged 5 years and 8 months." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"LYNDE--KILLED by a HORSE -- Albert, son of Geo. L. LYNDE, formerly Superintendent of the Industrial School in San Francisco, was kicked to death by a horse, April 4th, at LYNDE's place at Fruit Vale, Alameda county." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 10 April 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"LYNNIS--In Austin, Nevada, Nov. 18th, Stephen LYNNIS, aged 31 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 23 Nov 1865.

"LYNOTT--In this city, March 4, Martin LYNOTT, a native of San Francisco, aged 28 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 5 March 1895.

"LYON--Edith Helen, beloved wife of the late George E. LYON. Beloved daughter of the late Patrick CROWLEY (former SF Chief of Police). A member of the Retired Teachers Assn. of S.F. Interment at Holy Cross cem. in San Mateo." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 April 1952, p.15. Contact: Dick Weaver dkweaver00@hotmail.com

"LYON--In Santa Rosa, March 22, 1938, George Elmer LYON, beloved husband of Mrs. Edith LYON. Loving father of Edward LYON of China: a native of California, aged 69 years. Internment at Holy Cross Cem. in San Mateo county." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 March 1938. Contact: Dick Weaver dkweaver00@hotmail.com (Submitter's note: G. E. LYON was an illustrator with the SF Chronicle.)

"LYON--George Elmer beloved husband of Edith Helen (CROWLEY) LYON, 69 years. Interment at Holy Cross Cem. in San Mateo." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 March 1938. Contact: Dick Weaver dkweaver00@hotmail.com

"LYON--SAN FRANCISCO, May 10 - Henry LYON, janitor of the Alameda county Hall of Records, committed suicide this morning by shooting himself in the right temple. He has been dependant over losses sustained through unfortunate investments. He was fifty years of age and unmarried." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 May 1886. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LYON--In San Francisco, March 8, Henry A. LYON, formerly Quartermasters Sergeant, Fifth Regiment, C.V. A native of Broome County, New York, aged 38 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"LYON--FUNERAL--The funeral of Lemuel LYON, ex-United States Consul to Yokohama and a former resident of this city, will take place from the Masonic Temple, corner of Post and Montgomery streets,

I - L

San Francisco, on Wednesday, May 17th, at 2 p.m. The friends of the family are invited to attend. [from Dispatches, San Francisco, May 15 -- The remains of Lemuel **LYON**, late United States Consul at Yokohama, arrived here by the Great Republic, in charge of his widow and daughter, and will be buried in this city [San Francisco]. My **LYON** was the brother-in-law of General Thomas N. **CAZENEAU**.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 16 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"LYON--The remains of the late Lemuel LYON, United States Consul at Yokohama, were interred in the Masonic Cemetery in this city today, the proposition to take them to Stockton having been abandoned." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"LYON--In this city, March 12, Mary A. LYON, formerly of Newark, N. J., mother of Mrs. A. B. GARLOT and Mrs. M. Ella STORMS of Paterson N. J., a native of Connecticut, aged 63 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"LYON--Mary Thomas (FERGUSON), beloved wife of the late Walter B. LYON, mother of Walter T. and George E. LYON. A native of Louisiana. Interment with husband in the city of Auburn (CA) cem." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 28 May 1924, p.6. Contact: Dick Weaver dkweaver00@hotmail.com

"LYON--Mary (ALLARI), widow of Walter T. LYON. Interment with Husband in the city of Auburn (CA) cem." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 19 Jan 1945. Contact: Dick Weaver dkweaver00@hotmail.com.

"LYON--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Feb. 13 - The man killed by driving into a sewer on Saturday night proves to be Owen LYON." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 14 Feb 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"LYON--In this city, March 14, Rosa LYON, mother of Mrs. J. FROHMAN. E. H., M. C., M. J. LYON and Mrs. E. WELL, a native of Germany, aged 62 years, 6 months and 14 days. The funeral services will be held this day (Thursday), at 10:15 o'clock, at her late residence, 1429 Van Ness avenue. Services and internment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"LYON--Walter B. LYON Dead! He was Grand Secretary of the I.O.O.F. Grand Lodge for 18 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Nov 1893. Contact: Dick Weaver dkweaver0@hotmail.com (Submitter's note: This is a large biographical article featuring a hand drawn likeness rendered by his Son, George E. LYON, a Chronicle Illistrator.)

"LYON--Walter B. LYON, died in his 18th year as Grand Secretary of the I.O.O.F. Grand Lodge in San Francisco." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Nov 1893. Contact: Dick Weaver dkweaver00@hotmail.com

I - L

"LYON--In this city, April 14, 1929 Walter T. LYON, husband of Mary A. LYON." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 April 1929. Contact: Dick Weaver dkweaver00@hotmail.com (Submitter's note: W.T. LYON was the propretor of the *Richmond Banner* newspaper in the Richmond district.)

"LYON--Walter Thomas, husband of Mary (Allari) LYON. He was the Proprietor of the Richmond Banner newspaper. Interment with Parents in city of Auburn (CA) cem." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Apr 1929. Contact: Dick Weaver dkweaver00@hotmail.com

"LYON--In Oakland, March 10, William LYON. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the services to-morrow (Monday), at 2 o'clock, at his late residence, Elmhurst, Alameda County, where the auspices of Edon Lodge, No. 113, F. and A. M. Friends going to the cemetery will be furnished with transportation." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"LYON--In San Francisco, Calif., April 9, 1942. Willard M. (Bill) LYON, beloved son of Charles W. and Maude A. LYON, loving brother of Mrs. Flossie MALTNER; a native of North Dakota. A member of San Francisco Bartenders Union, Local 41. Funeral Monday at 2 P.M. from James H. Reilly and Co., Twenty Ninth and Dolores Streets, San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 Apr 1942. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"LYONS--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 15 -- It is believed that LYONS, who shot MURR last night and then died of heart disease in his cell, was of unsound mind. Some 13 years since he shot at his wife, now dead, and not long before the fatal affray last night he offered parties in the saloon \$20 to shoot him." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 16 July 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"LYONS--In this city, January 21 [1912], at her late residence, 1237 Eleventh avenue, Sunset district, Annie LYONS, beloved wife of the late Richard LYONS, and devoted mother of Mrs. W.T. GRUBB, Richard LYONS Jr. and the late Mrs. J.J. KENNY, a native of Dublin Ireland." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"LYONS--In this city, February 10, 1917, Catherine, beloved wife of the late Richard LYONS, and loving mother of Richard Jr. and Francis LYONS, a native of Rochester, N.Y. Friends invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, February 13, 1917 at 8:30 from the Chapel of Julius S. Godeau, 41 Van Ness Ave; thence to Holy Redeemer Church where a mass will be said for the repose of her soul, commencing 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 Feb 1917. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"LYONS--In this city June 27, Cornelius, beloved husband of Catherine LYONS, and loving father of Michael J., Helena C., Margaret F., and Josephine L. LYONS, and Mrs. D.U. STARRETT, Mrs. J.T. HEFFERMAN and Mrs. A.M. STARRETT, and the late Frank and Cornelius LYONS, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 60 years. (Cork, Ireland, and St. Louis papers please copy.) The funeral will

I - L

take place Wednesday, June 29, at 8:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 348 Fremont street, thence to St. Brendan's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the respose of his soul at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 June 1904.

"LYONS--In this city, March 14, Daniel LYONS, a native of New York, aged 26 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"LYONS--In Sacramento, Cal., September 15, 1902, Ellen, Beloved wife of the late J.M. LYONS and mother of Samuel T. and W.T. SEBELLE, a native of Ireland, aged 72 years 7 months and 13 days. The funeral will be held Thursday, September 18, at 10 o'clock, from the parlors of Porter & White, 122 Eddy street. Interment private. "Source: *San Francisco Call*, 18 Sept 1902. Transcribed by Barb Lasky.

"LYONS--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 10 -- The Coroner this afternoon concluded the inquest on the body of Geo. W. LYONS, drowned at the outlet of Laguna del Merced. The evidence showed that he drove into the water when drunk, went to the bottom, and there seizing with a death grip upon some reeds, clung to them until life was extinct, and the man who dove for his body, and found it still warm, was obliged to tear up the reeds by the roots to bring it to the surface." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (San Joaquin Co., CA) 11 June 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"LYONS--In this city, January 22, James M., beloved husband of Ellen LYONS and father of Mrs. Frank FOWDEN, a native of New York, aged 68 years. Friends and acquantances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday), at 1 o'clock p.m. from the parlors of Craig & Cochran Company, 52-56 Mint avenue. Incineration at Odd Fellow's Crematory at 2 o'clock p.m. MYRTLE LODGE. NO. 42. A.O.U.W.-Officers and Brothers; You are ordered to assemble at 52 Mint avenue, to-day (Thursday), at 12:30 o'clock p.m., sharp, to attend the funeral of our late brotherw, P.M.W., James M. LYONS. CHAS W. SAUNDERS. M. W." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 24 Jan 1901, p.6.

"LYONS--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 6 -- The will of the late Judge Henry A. LYONS was filed for probate today. He bequeaths to his son Henry A. LYONS, residing in German, \$20,000 and \$1,000 per annum, and the remainder of his property, real and personal, to his daughter and sisters, on condition that if said H.A. LYONS contests the will the bequests to him shall be held null and void. T. FRIEDLANDER, Edmond SCOTT and Richard C. FLAG are named executors, without bonds." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Aug 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"LYONS--In this city, February 23, John Patrick, son of Patrick and Maria LYONS, a native of this city, aged 3 years, 9 months and 7 dys. (New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 242 Minna street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 24 Feb 1874.

"LYONS--In this city, March 3, Leland LYONS, beloved son of [?T_bet] and Anna LYONS, and

I - L

brother of Mrs. Dorothy E. **GASPER**, a native of San Francisco, aged 21 years, 9 months and 23 days. Friends and acquaintances and members of Electrical Workers' Union, No. 1, of San Francisco, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Thursday, March 5, at 10 o'clock, at the funeral chapel of Charles J. Truman, 1909 Mission street, between Fifteenth and Sixteenth. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"LYONS--In this city, February 27, Margaret, beloved daughter of Patrick and Maria LYONS, a native of this city, aged 5 years, 4 months and 18 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'cloke p.m. from the residence of the parents, 242 Minna street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 1 March 1874.

"LYONS--In this city, January 19th, Margaret LYONS, cousin of Daniel LEARY, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 40 years. [Boston papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY, (Thursday), at 2:00 o'clock P.M., from her late residence, 1325 [1825?] Washington street, between Jones and Leavenworth." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 21 Jan 1875, p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"LYONS--In this city, August 1, Mary, daughter of John and Ellen LYONS, a native of San Francisco, aged 15 years, 1 month and 8 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday) at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from residence of parents, 109 Langton, between Folsom and Harrison, Seventh and Eighth streets." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 Aug 1881.

"LYONS--In this city, February 25, Michael LYONS, a native of Ireland, aged 46 years. The funeral will take place to-day (Friday) at 11 o'clock a.m. from the parlors of J.C. O'CONNOR & Co., 532 Valencia street. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 26 Feb 1915. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.